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INTERNATIONAL PROCUREMENT CODE

TUESDAY, APRIL 3, 1879

U.S. SENATE,
SELECT COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON (GFOVERNMENT PROCUREMENT,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10:05 a.m., in room 424,
Russell Senate Office Building, Hon. Robert Morgan, presiding.

Present: Senators Morgan, Sasser, Stewart, Levin, and Weicker.

Also present: Alan L. Chvotkin, legal counsel; Sandra K. Klatt,

professional staff member; and Robert W. Santy, professional staff
member, minority.

STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT MORGAN, A U.S, SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

Senator MoraaN [presiding]. We will call the hearings to order.
I have a brief opening statement I would like to make for the rec-
ord, mainly because this is the only time that I can get the Ambassador
to listen to me when I am in charge.

Today, the Subcommitiee on Government Procurement of the Select
Committee on Small Business is taking up the issue of the impact of
the multilateral trade negotiations on smal! business enterprises in
this country.

In particular, my hope is that these hearings will clarify the in-
formation and misinformation which has been circulating about the
Internationel Procurement Code and its relation to the small busi-
ness commum:g.

As part of the multilateral trade negotiations and in keeping with
the policy of reducing tariff and nontariff barriers to international
trade, an International Procurement Code is being negotiated. The
code 18 intended to end the official Government policies 1n the United
States and overseas which limit bidding on Government contracts to
domestic suppliers.

Naturally, there is concern about the im;iact of such a code on the
interests of small business. Under current law and executive orders,
there are specific Erograms aimed at insuring that small business gets
a proper share of Government procurement contracts. Normally, small
businesses do not have the resources to fight for Government contracts
and, at the same time, compete with bigger enterprises to reduce prices.
Since much innovation comes from small business, it is 8 wise policy
to formally encourage emzall business to do business with the
Government. a
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While I am encouraged about the prospect of opening up Govern-
ment contracting worl%wide, I am concerned about the interests of
small businesses. I welcome the cpportunity for public hearings so
that all may understand the mesuing of the trade talks.

Today, we are honored to have special trade representative Ambas-
sador Robert Strauss addressing this vital issue.

Ambassador Strauss has been working diligently to bring toiether
all the diverse interests within this country and to fulfill his obliga-
tions under the Trade Act, while at the same time negotiating with
the representatives of some 98 countries which are teking part in the
multilateral trade negotiations.

I believe that everyone on the Small Business Coramittee recugnizes
the difficulty of this task and applauds the work and, to my mind,
fundamental success that has been brought about by your efforts. No
one is happy with all the agreements, but I am confident that a public
discussion such as this will benefit everyone in the small business
community.

In addition to Ambassador Strauss, we will be hearing from the
North Carolina and Michigan Departments of Commerce on the export
programs in these States and how they view the Procurement Code’s
impact on small business.

n the second day o” hearings, scheduled for April 12, we will be
taking a greater look s.t the important use of export assistance. We will
be heaiing from Secretary of Commerce Juanita Kreps, Small Busi-
ness Administrator Vernon Weaver, representatives of the Export-
import Bank, and representatives of the smali business community.

I think that these hearings will fuily address the important ques-
tions of what the impact of the new Procurement Code will be and
what the Government—Federal and State—-can do to assist small busi-
nesses in taking advantage of the benefits which may accrue under the
new arrangements.

Before we proceed, Senator Levin also has an opening statement.

Senator Levin. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have a statement which
I would like to be made part of the record in full and I will just briefly
make two or three comments to shorten the length of time.

hSenator Morean. Your statement will appear in full in the record at
this point. '

[The prepared statement of Senator Levin follows:]

STATEMENT OF SENATOR CARL LEVIN

Mr. Chairman. I am very pleased to participate in these hearings on the inter-
national procurement code, one of the most important portions of the multi-
lateral trade agreement. Although MTN is today a meaningless acronym {0 most
Americans, it will have a profound impact, both real and psychological, upon the
world economy and vpon America’s participation In the international tradiag
system in future years. For this remson, I believe it is critical that we encourage
widespread public understanding and debate of the trade agreement before the
Congress is called upon to approve the legislation implementing it. I hope that our
hearings today and next week will help elucidate important aspects of the agree-
ment and its implications for our domestic economy.

In these hearings, we will be focusing primarily on one section of the trade
agreement, the international procurement code. The intent of the code is to dis-
courage governments from discriminating against foreign suppliers in thelir pro-
curement processes. In theory, at least, the Code will allow American exporters
to bid on an estimated $25 billion worth of sales to foreign governments.
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I have three major concerns about the procurement code which I hope can be
addressed by our witnesses today and next week First. I would like to know
precisely what impact the Code wiil have on current provisions of U.S, Jaw which
are designed to help channel our government's purchases to small and minority
businesses. I understand that our negotiating position in Geneva has now been
modified to protect the Small Bu:!ness Administration’s 8(a) Business Develop-
ment Program, which permits it to subcontract to socially or economically dis-
advantaged small businesses to provide goods and services. I understand that
the set-aside program that channels government procurement to small businesses
will be similarly protected. But we need to know specifically what che code will
do to the Buy American provisions that give a preference to domestic small bust-
nesses, and to businesses in labor surplus areas.

I hope we will be told exactly what the Administration proposes to do to these
programs in the implementing of the trade agreement, and what the impact of
the changes or waivers will be in terms of the value of sales lost to small
companies.

The nature of all negotia‘ions is that each party gives something up in order
to get something in return. I've birietly discussed some of the concessions that we
apparently have made in the trade negotiations. My second major ecacern is that
we make absolutely sure that our domestic business community will receive
reciprocal concessions to at least offset those that we have made.

Ambassador Strauss has said that $25 billion in foreign government procure-
ment will be opened up to our industries. However, if we are to realize that
tremendous opportunity, we must also recognize the fundamenta) difference that
exists between our government’s procurement procedures and those of our major
trading partners. Our procurement procedures are bound by statute; the pre-
ferences that we give to domestic businesses are written into the law, and can be
changed by act of Congress. That, indeeu, is how we will move into compliance
with the terms of the trade agreement.

However, the preferences given by other countries to their own industries are
procedural, not statutory. Any company that has tried to work its way through
the labyrinthine trade bureaucracy of the Japanese, for example, knows that
they are dealing not with statutory processes buf rather with a deep-seated ori-
entation towards “protecting their own.” It will be infinitely more difficult to
remove these procedural roadblocks than to overcome our statutory obstacles.

For this reason, the enforcement mechanism contained in the agreement is
critically important. How do we ascertain if other ccuntries are in compliance?
What recourse do we have if they are not? Is there an ultimate complaint-resolv-
ing authority whose decisions are binding? The answers to these and sther quest-
tions will determine whether our companies really get a piece of tae action in
exchange for what we are giving up.

Finally, we must recognize that forelgn procurement is an entirely new fleld
for almost all American businesses, and therefore that considerable government
assistance will be required for them to take full advantage of it. This is partic-
viarly true for small businesses, that simply do not have the resources to take
advantage of procurement opportunities without help. I believe that an integral
part of our implementation of the terms of the trade agreement must be the
simultaneous development of a national export assistance program, designed to
help our large and small businesses "ompete realistically and practically for all
export opportunities. I will be most interested in hearing what plans the Ad-
ministration has in thut regard.

Mr. Chairman, no one could be better able to answer our gquestions about the
trade agreement than our lead-off witness today, Ambassador Robert Strauss. I
comraend him for his vigorous efforts to negotiate a treaty which protects
American interests, and 1 look forward to hearing his comments.

(Unfortunately, I am obligated to be at an Armed Services Committee hear-
ing this morning as well. I do hope to return in time to ask some qu¢ .tions, but
in case that is not poseible, I hope that I may insert them for the Record. Also,
in the event that I am detained, I would like to take this opportunity to welcome
one of our witnesses who will be testifying later this mcrning. I am very pleased
to have with us Mr. Wayne Workman, Deputy Director of Michigan’s Office
of Economic Development. Michigan has been & lender in the development of
export assistance programs at the state level, and currently ranks s2cond in
the nation in manufacturing exports. I'm sure :hat the perspectives Mr. Work-
man will share with us this morning will be most helpful as we consider the
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impact which this trade agreemeat will have across the country, and as we eval-

uate the federal government's current export expansion programs. Mr. Work-
man, welcome.)

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator LeviN. To summarize, there are a number of concerns
which are set forth in my statement and few of thern have to do
with the enforcement mechanisms which are in this agreement to be
certain that the agreements of other countries, particularly relating
to their preferences which are more often procedural rather than
statutory, are, in fact, corrected and the ment is much more
difficult for those preferences to be corrected use of the fact that
they are utilized in practice and higtcry, rather than in statute and the
enforcement mechanisms which are outlined in the agreement become
criterially important.

In that regard, how do we ascertain if other countries are in com-
pliance and what are the resources if they are not f

Another aspect of the agreement critical to us is the development
of a national export assi: ance program. It has been represented at
$25 billion in other countries and.will be available to our businesses
which were not available now.

The practicality and realism of that national export assistance pro-
gram become critical if we are going to gain as much as we lose from
these agreements,

Unfortunately, Mr. Chairman, it will be necessary for me to go to
the Armed Services hearings this morning and I will be unable to
ask the Ambassador and the other witnesses some questions. I would
like to leave those for the record.

Before I leave, I would like to welcome not only the Ambassador
but particularly Mr. Wayne Workman, deputy director, Office of
Economic Development, Department of Commerce, State of Michigan.
Michigan has been a leader in the development of export assistance
and currently ranks second in the Nation in exports.

I am sure the testimony of Mr. Workman will share with us this
morning, will be most helpful as we consider the impact of this trade
agreement across the countle.

At this point I welcome Mr. Workman to our subcommittee.

Senator MoreaN. Thank you, verf' much, Senator.

[The information referred to follows:]

U.8. SENATL,

Washington, D.C., April 3, 1979.
Hon. ROBERT STRAURS,

Rpecial Trade Represeniative,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR AMBASSADOR STRAUSS: I appreciate you taking the time to testify this
morning before the Senate Small Business Committee’'s S8ubcommittee on Gov-
ernment Procurement. I regret that other committee obligations prevented me
frora hearing your testimony.

As a member of both the Small Business and Governmental Affairs Commit-
tees, I have a great interest and jurisdictional responsibility for the international
procurement code currently under negotiation. I had hoped to ask you several
questions at this morning's hearing, and because of the timeliness of the isaues
involved, I decided to take the liberty of addressing them directly to you in
writing, rather than inserting them in the record. The questions, which deal
with several areas of concern over the impact and implementation of the code,
are the followirg:

1. Could you document yorr statement that the international prosurement
code will enable U.S. exporting firms to bid on some $20 billion worth of foreign
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government contracts? What is the breakdown of that figure, by country and by
product category?

2. What enforcement mechanisms will be available to us under the Code to
insure that all other signatories are complying with its provisions? Although
the terms of the Code are procedural (that is, they specify the procedures that
signatories must abide by in procurement), will it he possible for us to use
performance measures to judge their compliance? Won't it be considerably
easier for us to assess compliance by seeing whether our companies really get
a “plece of the action” rather than by examining all the minute details of the
procurement procedures only after complaints are flied?

3. Will the dispute resolution procedure in the Code be expeditious and non-
cumbersome, so that the process itself will not serve as a deter:ent to exporting?
As you know, many industries claim that our current anti-dumping procedures
are 80 burdensome that they discourage the filling of petitions. Can we be assured
t&‘ft !:!he same will not be true of the procedure for resolving complaints in the

e

4. What kind of stafiing 4o you predict will be required by your office, or by
whoever assumes the task of monitoring compliance with the entire trade agree-
ment? How many additional embassy personnel will be requiied overseas?

5. Within the constraints of the international procurement code, what limita-
tions would be imposed on the proportion of covered domestic procurement that
can be channeled to small irms through the set-astde program? If there is no
limit, wouldn’t our trading partners fear that we might silmply expand that pro-
gram, or re-target it, in order to take up whatever slack would be created by the
elimination of the Buy American differentials favoring small businesses?

8. The President gave great emphasis to the labor surplus procurement prefer-
ence program in the urban policy announced last year. He set a goal of increasing
the volume of procurement in labor surplus areas five-fold, to a total of $1.2 bil-
lion. Do you feel that that target will still be attainable in the context of the
international procurement code? How would you propose to reach it? Would you
favor providing a labor surplus preference ju Defense Department procurement
in order to compensate for the losses in othe: government agencies covered by the
Code? Has this been discussed with DOD offl :ialg?

I look forward to receiving your answers to these questions. Should any clari-
fication or discussion be helpful, please feel free to have your staff contact Mr.
David Hansell in my office.

In addition to the issues raised above, I am deeply concerned abeut the develop-
ment of an aggressive export assistance program to enable small firms in par-
ticular to take advantage of the new export opportunities that will be created by
the precurement code. I know that you have committed yourself to that objective,
and I will be most eager to examine the proposals that the Administration puts
forward in that regard.

Thank you very much for your attention to these matters, I look forward to
working closely with you as the trade agreement ané the implementing legialation
move through the Congress,

8incerely,
CanL LevIN, U.8. Senator.

APRIL 20 1979,
Hon. CazL LEzvIN,

U.8. Senate,
Washington, D.C.

DraR SENATOR LEVIN: I appreciate the opportunity to respond to the questions
you posed in your letter of April 3, 1979. We have now initialed the Government
Procurement Agreement in Geneva. However, coverage uunder the Code will Le
the subject of further U.S. analysis prior to the formal signing of the MTN
documents.

Under the Code, signatory governments will make the purchases of goods by
certain entities subject to nondiscriminatory bidding from the firms of other
sigratories. Lists of those entitles for each signatory are presented in Annex
1 beginning on puge 32 of the attached copy of the Code. Our estimate of $20
billion, as the potential market opened to U.8. bids, was based on information
provided by other signatory governments in the context ef the negotiations. It
{s the sum of purchases by those foreign entities listed in Annex 1 to the Code.
Some of this information is still subject to further explanation and verification.
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Product coverage of the Code will be di~tated by the kinds of goods bought
by the entities subject to the Code. ‘The entities which purchase power generating
equipment and rail transportation equiyment have not been included in the
entity list of the United States >r of ', other countries who will sign the Code.
Most other areas of manufactu : wii, however, have significant new export op
portunities offered {0 them. The yrincipal areas of fcreign government purchases
that will be opened tc U.8. bidders is a biroad spectrum 2f machinery, automatic
data processing, medical and educational equ’.)ment.

The agreement provides for consultation and disp:.te settlement in a maaner
that substantially imp:uves the existing procedure urder the General Agreement
on Tariffs and Trade (GATT), We will also provide :n the implementing legisla-
tion now being drafted for a substantially improved mechanism for domestit
parties to complaiu against foreign non-compliance with the agreement.

The Code does provide, as you have noted, for pr-edures that are largely self-
policing. This will encourage resolution of problema which may arise d-'ring any
phase of the procurement process <irectly “etween the potential supplier and
the procuring agency. The Code also provides for an annual review of its opera-
tion. This enables the U.8. 19 analyze the performance of the Code in terms of
the actual benefits to our industries. :

I can assure y~u that this Administration will monitur the results of the MTN
very closely and will vigorously enforce the obligations undertaken by other
countries. We anticipate that this will be done largcly through the existing
interagency trade agreements machinery which i: coordinated by the Office of
the Special Representative for Trade Negotiations. We anticipate any necessary
fncreases in stafling will be minimal.

The set-aside programs for small and minority businesses were a legitimate
concern raised by you and your colleagues because of inaccurate information
which grossly exaggerated the Code's potential impact on those programs, How-
ever, in completing the Code we have been able to assure their exclusion from
the Code’s coverage. Our trading partners are on notice that the United States
will set-aside enough contracts for small and minority businesses to guarantee
that they have a fair share of U.8. government purchases.

Of the almost $80 billion of total U.S. procurements we now estimate that no
more than $12 hillion will be subject to non-discriminatory foreign competition
under the Government Procurement Code. This will leave approximately 859 of
the U.S. Government Procurement market not covered by the Code. You inay be
assured that President Carter’s goals for the labor surplus area set-aside pro-
gram will be met from that part of the U.S. government purchases not covered by
the Code. I should also point out that set-asides for small and minority business
that are also from a labor surplus area will not be affected by the Code.

As part of our effort to implement this agreement, the Department of Com-
merce, with the assistance of other federal agcucies, is developing a program
that will assist U.S. businesses in taking advancage of the new export opportuni-
ties created by this Code. This program will be especially designed to include
specific provisions designed to assist small and minority businesses. Of course,
it will be communicated to the Congress upon completion for review.

I greatly avpreciate this opportunity to communicate with you personally on
this important aspect of the Multilateral Trade Negotiations (MTN). and I look
forward to working with you toward achieving Congressional approval of the
entire MTN package.

Sincerely,
RoBEeT 8. STRAUSS.

Senator MoreaN. Our ranking minority member, Senator Weicker
has come in and so has Senator Stewart.

Senator WEick£r. I have no opening statement.

Senator STEwART. I have none.

Senator MoraaN. Very well.

Senator STEwART. I do have one think to tell the Ambassador. The
last time I had the opportunity of interrcgating him was in a caucus
meeting. He asked at that time for special privileges from Alabama
and T want to tell him the peanuts and pecans are on the way.
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STATFMENT OF AMRASSADOR ROBERT 8. STRAUSS, SPECIAL
REYRESENTATIVE FOR TRADE NEGOTIATIONS, ACCOMPANIED
BY AMBASSADOR MacDONALD, GENEVA NEGOTIATOR

Ambassador Strauss. Senator Stewart, I do not wish to start off
with a big argument here but the pecans have not arrived.

Senator STEw ARr. I said they were ontheir way.

Ambassador Strauss, I wi{l confine my introduction, if I may, to
Amnbassador MacDonald on my right who serves as my Geneva deputy
and has negotiated the agreements, he may participate from time to
time in the hearing. For purﬁoses of introduction only, on my imme-
diate left is Mr. Newkirk who served with Ambassador MacDonald
and Bob Griffin who has been serving with me in our Washington
office. Shall I proceed ¢

Senator MoraAN. Yes, sir.

Ambassador Strauss. Thank you.

First, let me say, Senator, to you and to the members of the com-
mittee, that I reaﬁy do appreciate the opportunitv to be here today.
I need this opportunity and the Nation needs this opportunity to
properly examine these trade agreements. Unfortunately, a good deal
of inaccurate information was disseminated recently. This was not due
to anyone’s malice, but probably because of a lack of any real hard,
accurate information rnd people jumped to premature conclusions
with this insufficient information. All of this occurred before negotia-
tions were even completed.

This led to a number of almost wholly inaccurate rews stories that
I cannot even blame on those who wrote the stories. They were given
bum information, but the resulting stories have worked a terrible in-
justice on the public and on the people who worked so hard to complete
these negotiations,

It is important that we do look closely at this trade package. I hope
not only the members of the committee but the members of the press
here will take the opportuntiy to discharge the responsibility. I know
they feel so strongly in revealing the real facts of this package, both
ﬁmd and bad, what we have achieved and what we failed to achieve,

fore the American public, That, Mr. Chairman, they deserve.

With that preface, I will begin my statement. In this current round
of trade negotiations we are focusing for the first time or nontariff
barriers to trade.

This is significant particularly from the point of view of small busi-
ness and minerity enteririses because it is the nontariff barriers, not
the tariff barriers, but the nontariff barriers that they are least able
to do anything about. This round of negotiations, if successfully con-
cuded, will provide a new set of rules for the international trading
system, These rules will not be the final answer, but they will be a step,
and I think a major step, in the right direction.,

Our country will particularly attain benefits from the nontariff
barrier agreements we are now concluding. That is why we are proud
of the Government procurement code. American small businesses,
probably more frequently than our large, multinational enterprises,
are the victims of the very problems dealt with by these proposed
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codes, These agreements, I might add, deal with barriers to our ex-
ports as well as problems we have with imports. Let me list some of
the major agreements contemplated.

One: One of our new nontariff codes will define and control the use
of subsidies where they affect trade, both for industrial and agri-
cultural products,

Two: Another agreemcnt will define the proper development and use
of product standards, which has often been a way of discriminating
against U.S, exports. L

Three: We will have, as & result of this round of negotiations, a
new set of rules for customs valuation. It will be a positive system
that eliminates the enormous discretion that has been used to increase
the dutiable value of U.S. exports.

Four: Our proposed Government Procurement Code will oFen ug) a
new market of foreign governmental purchases in the area of $20 bil-
lion, We have been systematically excluded from these foreign markets
in the past.

Five: We will extend international rules to agriculture and obtain
mnajor concessions that will benefit our agricultural exports.

Six: We will obtain a special agreement for the steel sector, and
possibly another for civilian aircraft.

Seven: In addition to these nontariff barrier accomplishments we
will obtain reciprocal tariff reductions, and modernize the General
Agreemant on Tariffs and Trade.

Now let me return to the Government Procurement Code, which has
been of some concern to small and minority businesses during the past
3 weeks. As I told some of your counterparts in the House of Repre-
sentatives a couple of weeks ago, and as some of you know, I have per-
sonally spent a good deal of my 60 years on this earth counseling small
and minority businesses and participating in their successes and fail-
ures, As Special Representative fo- Trade Negotiations, I have kept
their interests in mind constantly in our negotiations.

I was greatly distressed when an inaccurate newspaper article cre-
ated false concerns. These concerns were raised in the midst of delicate
and continuing negotiations, and well before our final package could
even be in place. Since that time we have succeeded in our ongoing
attempt to exclude from foreign competition the whole set-aside pro-
gram for small and minority businesses,

Let me assure this subcommittee that with the exclusion of the set-
asides for small and minority business, and the 14ct that approximately
85 percent of all U.S. Government purchases will not be covered b
this proposed code, we are confident that this administration’s goals
for small and mirority businesses and labor surplus areas can and will
be achieved. Qur markets are open with ~ertain 6 percent or 12 percent
preferences for domestic producers. Foreign markets are closed. No
developed nation has an open market until these negotiations are
completed.

Since the early 1960’s, the United States has been trying tc negoti-
ate an international agreement to require fairness and openness in
foreign government procurement markets. The U.S. system 1s open; its
preferences are clear. However, our exporters do not face a similar
gituation when tryin.g to sell to foreign governments.
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Today, this Nation is on the verge of a vital first step in making
foreign governments open their systems. Jf we are successful, this
code will be a key achievement in our overall agreement. It will provide
us with significant new export opportunities which will benefit a
wide range of industries. It will substantially coniribut- to export
opportunities for U.S. producers of all types andi sizes. It will require
open and fair procedures and nondiscriminaticn.

Mr. Chairman, we should also keep in miny that many U.S. procure-
ment contracts tend to be very large. Foreign government contracts
are typically smaller. In effect, wh.at is large business to foreign gov-
ernments is small business to American firms. Foreign government
f)urchases should be obtainable by American small gﬁsmesses in a
arge number of cases, particularly if we develop the right kind of
programs.

I initially said our negotiations are the beginning, Mr. Chairman,
something to build on, put the foundation in place for us to build on
through this committee, through offices like mine and others. We
have been working on & program to make certain that we take proper
advantage of this new opportunity and help small businesses do well
in this new fcreign market. This program is not {et ready for full
announcemet, but I want to share some of our preliminary thoughts
with you.

As part of the implementation of this trade agreement, we intend
to work toward greatly expanding the export assistance programs
for small and minority businesses. This assistance can include direct
contacts with pending tenders, translation faciiities, and direct as-
sistance in dealing with foreign purchasizg entities. In addition, a
White House task force, under assistant to the President Stuart
Eizenstat, is presently working on a program to make certain that
domestic subcontracting opportunities for small and minority firms
will not be adversely a ecte(fo

With respect to our cove of domestic procurement, the proposed
procurement code has a number of limiting factors which lessen the
impact of the code on U.S. producers. First, only those countries which
open a fair share of tkeir procurement to us will receive the benefits
of our changes in procurement. Just this last week, I broke off nego-
tiations with Japan berause their offer was inadequate. Their offer had
8 lot of money 1in it, Mr. Chairman, a lot of bulk in it, but it did not
go into the quality and it was not the kind of thing we could really

o0 business with.

The national telephone and communications system was really the
main stumbling block. There we really could not get into the high
technology telecommunications area. whether it is voice or data. That
is where we can do business and, I hope this is printed in Japan, be-
cause it is the best thing that can happen to Japan because the average
Japanese consu.ner is not getting the benefit of our high technology;
the benefit of a system such as the communication system we have in
this country. They can get better service at cheaper prices if they open
their market and there is a little consumer movement going on in Japan
that is demanding the best, demanding the kind of service we have
in this country. It will be the best thing in the world that could hap-
pen to the Japanese user and consumer and also would serve our do-
mestic interest.
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Now, back to the statement. Second, only contracts above a thresh-
old amount of about $190,000 will be covered by the code.

Third, a number of important products are completely excluded
from the code. Among these items are:

One: All those goods necessary to our national security which in-
glude many goods of manufacturing potential to small and minority

usiness;

Two: All Defense Department. purchases of textiles, clothing, ap-
parel, food, specialty metals, ships and ship components, and shoes;

Three: All construction and service contracts; and,

Four: All GSA handtool and stainless steel flatware purchases.

That is a pretty large list of exclusions, Mr. Chairman. Any nego-
tiation, however, 1s a two-way street and the members of this commat-
tee know it from their own expeviences.

President Carter deserves credit, credit he has not received, for his
commitment to small and minority business. President Carter deserves
credit and I hope the press will give it to him, for the commitment he
has made toward a strong and aggressive trade negotiation and trade
policy for this country, and the %Republicans and the Democrats of
this Congress, on a bipartisan basis deserve tremendous credit for the
sulpport they have given this program and the specific program we are
talking about today as well as the entire trade program, and we have
been successful. I have been successful ; Ambassador MacDonald and
Ambassador Wolfe have been successful ; because Democrats and Re-
publicans alike—the members of the key committees have stood up
alnd supported President Carter and let the rccord be very clear on
that,

In addition, Mr. Chairman, purchases by those entities not covered
by the code are, of course, excluded. Among the entities that we have
proposed not be covered are the entire Departments of Transportation
and Energy, the Army Corps of Engineers, TVA, Amtrak, ConRail,
and the U.S. Postal Service, and all purchases by State and local au-
thorities are excluded, including those using Federal grant moneys.

As T said, any negotiation is a two-way street. For everything you
obtain, there is something that you must give. For & modest risk, we
have gained access to a foreign government procurenient merket esti-
mated at about $20 billion. This is a market we have had little or no
opportunity to reach before now.

T can assure each of you, as I have other Members of Congress, that
President Carter stands firm behind this commitment to greatly ex-

and the Federal Government’s program for minority businesses and
abor surplus areas. I have discussed this area carefully with Adminis-
trator Weaver of the SBA. Mr. Weaver has assured me that the small
amount of contracts opened by our Procurement Code to foreign bid-
ding will not—and I repeat, will not—interfere with nor reduce the
Federal Government’s promised expansion of these programs. We have
carefully negotiated our international commitments to be mindful
of this administration’s domestic commitments. ) )

Mr. Chairman, in my judgment, America is accruing a major benefit
from the code coming out of these negotiations. We must now con-
centrate our attention on developing the necessary increase In assist-
ance to our small and minority business institutions through SBA,
the Commerce Department, the Export-Import Bank, and the other
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agencies of our Government so that we can also increase the percent-
age of small and minority business exports dramatically. I believe that
this code will mark a new era of small and minority gusiness oppor-
tunity that will pay off many times over, but it is going to require
your persistence, and your tenacity, and the kind of commitment that
this administration has made.

I will be ]{leased to answer any questions,

Senator Mors+N. Thank you, Mr. Ambassador. I think you made
your position very clear and have helped clear up some misinf “na-
tion that has been rampant with regard to this.

If I understand your testimony correctly, all the small business
and minority set-asides have been exempted from the code; is that
correct ?

Ambassador S1rauss. That is correct.

Senator MorGaN. Is there any area at all in which minority small
business or those set-asides for small business will be affected?

Ambassador Strauss. Affected, but not adversely affected; only
affected in that opportunities are available to them.

Is there any exception to that, Mr. Newkirk ?

Mr. NewkiIrk. No exclusions.

Senator MoraaN. No way we know of. In addition, Mr. Ambassador,
is 1t possible under this code if successfully negotiated that they then
will have access to markets overseas that they may not now have or
do not now have ¢

Ambassador Stravss. They will have access to markets in substan-
tial amounts that they absolutely cannot reach now. No developed na-
tion in the world permits this country to go in and compete for gov-
ernment procurement contracts and yet, we permit every developed
nation in the world to compete for it with us.

When foreign competition bids here, they compete at o 6-percent or
12-percent disadvantage, and in a few cases 1t goes up to 5C percent for
the Department of Defense, but we have been losing contracts with a
12-percent, advantage—we are still losing a lot of business, but we are
;mw going to have an opportunity to gain much more than we have
ost.

There are a lot of things we can do. Senator Morgan, you were a dis-
tinguished attorney general in North Carolina. One thing we might
look at, for example, 1s trading companies. I do not know all the pluses
or minuses of these trading companies. Japan has used them very well.
That is something you ought to be interested in looking at, and that
the administration should be looking at.

Should we take a look at our antitrust laws and see if we should
put 12 or 15 small companies together and make a marketing com-
pany? You get a company in North Carolina and it is a nice little
public or private company and let us say they make $500,000 . year.
That is good business. One year they make $450,000, or $500,000, or
$550,000 and that’s fighting in this domestic market, What happens
to them, though, when Senator Morgan, or Senator Stewart, or Bob
Strauss says why not reach over and tep that Japanese market or see
if you can do some business over in Italy. The first thing this company
has to do is risk $100,000 or $150,000 a year in speculating. If i¢ strikes
paydirt, it will increase its profits, but most of them cannot take that
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chance. IBM can. GE and Du Pont can. The big firms can afford this,
Mr. Chairman. The small business cannot afford that risk by them-
selves so we have to assist them if they are to compete. Some small busi-
nesses are able to compete now because they are in the kind of business
which is able to slip in if everything is just right, but with organized
help it can be & major source of income for small business,

Senator MoreaN. Trading cempanies are a real possibility, and, as
you say, the Japanese use them very successfully.

Ambassador Strauss. Yes, it is something we ought to look at. We
ought to open these things up, peel back the skin and look at them in
the raw and see if there 1s anything good or bad, and taat is g'oing to
be your job, Senator. If we just sit on this thing and people like you
snd members of your committee do not pursue 1t, we are never going
to do anything about it. We are just starting. This is the first two or
three chapters in a long book that has to be written,

Senator Moreay. I think it is an area ths' should have bheen ad-
dressed a long time ago. It is a source of cuncern to my people back
home that our markets are open to everyone and we are hampered.

Well now, we have withdrawn from negot ‘1tions for the time bein
with Japan. Without jeopardizing your .. ‘tiations, what kind o%
success do you think you are having with ot - nations?

Ambassador STrauss. We are having great success and we are about
to conclude a code. We have some areas where we have gained and
where we have lost, where we have given up things. As Isaid a negotia-
tion—I do not care if it is a member of this committee or me, or who
it is—you do not get anything for nothing. You have to put up some-
thing if you are going to bring back something. This is an arca where
we have made a major gain,

Now, there are other areas where we have given up some things and
eventually we are going to have trouble on the Hill about them. When
the members take this bill to the floor to pass, they might ask, “Why
did you take that away from us?”. Well, it was because we tried to
balance the whole national interest. I say to you that if we can focus
the debate in this Congress on the three-fourths we returned with, we
will pass this thing with a great majority. If we let the debate focus
on the areas in which we gave up something, on the other one-fourth,
then the bill will go down.

It is my responsibility, and a responsibility and an opportunity that
I am glad to have, 1o focus this debate on what is in this package rather
than on what is not in it.

Senator MoraaN. In your testimony you enumerated a number of
exclusions. For instance, I see nothing wrong with the threshold of
$190,000 if?we are going to exclude all items vital to our national secu-
rity, right

Kmbgassador Strauss. It fits into a definition. DOD is satisfied with
it.
Senator Morean. If we are going to exclude all defense purchases of
textiles, clothing apparel, food, special metals, ships and ships com-
ponents, all construction service contracts, all GSA handtools and
steinless steel flatwork, the exclusion list is pretty big.

Ambassador Strauss. 1 have a lot more of them, Senator, I am very
big on excluding things if I can.
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Senator MorcaN. I think what I am interested in is wha' areas are
we giving.

Ambassador Strauss. There are certain areas here that obviously
are not excluded in the general industrial area where there is Govern-
ment procurement. I guess one of the more vulnerable things is—well,
why don’t I just read some of the covered things?

A is included, De%u'tment of Agriculture, Housing and Urban
Development, Justice, Labor, State, Treasury, EPA, and the list goes
on. Those are the big ones, but in all these situations the contract has to
be over $190,000 be%ore it is included. I could %) on through a long
list—the CAB, National Mediation Board, Railroad Retirement
Board, American Battle Monuments Commis<ion. I have a lot of things
in there. We have not completed negotiations on his but we are satis-
fied with the ure it is in.,

Senator Moraan. Let me ask one other question, Mr. Ambassador
and I will yield to someone else.

Could we anticipate that if this is successfully concluded, the con-
sumers of this country might benefit because of added competition in
the marketplace?

I am thinking specifically now with regard to housing and urban
development, building, and so forth.

Ambassador Strauss. I think unequestionably, Senator, that when-
cver you have a progressive trade policy the consumers will benefit,
but often you have to strike a delicate balance between difficult fac-
tors. You are very familiar with one such delicate area and that, of
course, is the textile area. We have sorne restrictions in the textile area.
We have struck a very careful balance between the consumer interests,
that is, the inflationary problem on the one hand, and the effects on
domestic employment on the other, There are close to 3 million people
that are employed in the textile industry and most of them are women
and minorities, groups that traditionally have the most difficult em-
ployment problems. But, on balance, I think the interests of consumers
have been protected and as I always point out, the consumers of this
country and the working men and women of this country sometimes
seem to get separated into two different groups. They are one and the
same,

Let me add one more thing and I hope those here today and the at-
tending press will pay close attention to this additional fact because
we need to get these stories out. The fact is that we hzve a large trade
deficit in this country today. However, we are not going to cure our
trade deficit by what we are talking about here, Senator. We are not
going to cure it. We are going to get started. It is going to be a long
process of several years.

The trade deficits we face today are an accumulation of 20 years
neglect by this Government ar- by private enterprise in this country—
20 years of neglect where the other developed nations of the world
have been slowl% but surely increasing their competitive posture, while,
at the same time, we have slowly and surely decreased our competitive

ture in the world. Your able staffwoman is nodding because she
ows I am right. Our trade deficit cannot be cured overnight and any-
body that comes up here and says so is bogus, It will take a lot of work

and a long period of time to reverse this trend ; but we are on the right
track.

47-120 0 - 79 ~ 2
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Senator MoraaN. Something has to be done.

Mr. Ambassador, my leader is on the phone. Excuse me for just
& moment.

Ambassador Strauss. Say a good word for me.

Senator STEwarT [presiding]. Mr. Ambassador, one of the things
T understood this meeting for this morning, was to determine how
we would enable the smaﬁ business community to participate in the
brand new market that is apparently opening up.

We had some hearings on the authorization for the.SBA recently
and it was indicated at that time by Mr. Weaver and others that they
really had not participated fully in these matters, but that they had
been consulted from time to time. ‘

I wish you would comment and elaborate on that a little bit, if you
would, to settle my concerns in that area, the fact that they were not
represented. When I say “they,” I am speaking specifically of the
small business interests in this country. I would hike to follow up with
a few other questions,

Ambassador Strauss, Well, it depends on really how you define the
word “consulted.” I would point out to you, Senator Stewart, that we
run a major trading proiram in this country with a total of 41 people.
I play the saxaphone in the morning, and the trumpet in the afternoon,
and the drums during the noon hour, z.ad sweep the fioor in the after-
noon, and most of the folks in my shop do the same thing. We are on
the Hill meeting with constituent groups and answering mail but very
wisely the Congress, in the 1974 Trade Act, developed advisory groups
to assist us. These advisory grcups consist of an accounting committee,
our top advisory committec, and, to cite a few, representatives of the
small business community, the farm community, aircraft community,
and the sugar community. These ~dvisers represent the whole economy
and labor’s concerns are also covered by our labor committees, Every

ent of labor is involved.
ow, we have held public hearings, There are more ways of consuli-
ing and running around town and going into various offices. We reall
did not consult in my judgment quite as closely as I wish we had wit
Vernon Weaver of the SBA. In the first place,he isa s;i)lendid man and
has splendid insights into the problems and I probably should have
spent more time over there.

Men.bers of my staff spent time with members of his staff, but
through this whole consultative process I spent at least 3 days a
month working with these advisory committees. They would come in
and spend about 4 hours answering and asking questions, Then they
would go back to all their industries and the information would be fed
back. They would write reports on our progress, where they are going
and if they approve or disapprove of the different areas, All of this
came out of the 1974 Trade Act. All these advisers are Presidential
appointment:, hundreds of themn from all across America.

enator STEwART. Let me ask you specifically. You say there is a
$20-billion market opening up. Again, the other day when we had
the representatives from the SBA before the committee, we asked
how would a company take advantage of those opportunities in for-
eign countries, say a small business located in Alabama.

“]’Ihag mechanism is available for them to take advantage of this
market
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Ambassador Strauss. The first thing that happens is for the firut
time in developed countries, and I hope members of my staff wil
correct me if Iin wrong for I want to be very precise on this, but
for the first time there is a requirement for publication and advice.
We now are going to have a problem of translation and distribution
in this country, so once we receive the publication, with at least a
minimum of 30-days notice, then the Department of Commerce and
other Departments of Government are going to have to develop pro-
cedures for translating and distributing, these foreign announcements.
Now, that is not going to be an easy task. Nothing is easy in this world
that is worth a darn, I have found out, but that is the first thing we
are going to do, bring knowledge.

Second, I hope that as we develop our trade and export program
here that we will look at ways of assisting that Alabama concern,
No. 1, in getting in touch with the right people; No. 2, that through
the Small Business Administration, the Eximbank and other sources,
that there will be financing available to assist them where necessary,
that proper balance sheets are available, that the projects are examined
to be sound and that of all these things we will provide some skills
that have never before been provided. This is an exceedingly com-
plex thing. We are not going to wave a magic wand.

Senator STEwART. I understand that.

Ambassador STrauss. Not tocare all the problems.

Senator STEWART. I understand that. That is why I am asking the
questions. When we had the SBA up hore the other day and talked
to them about this purticular problem, the process they said they went
through is that they clear through the Cummerce Department.

My folks in Alabama, say, located there in a small business, have
difficulty dealing here, compared to what a multinational corpora-
tion would have in realing with these foreign governments. But their
first access and ¢ atr-e to these folks is in Atlanta. They cannot go to the
SBA, and here I . -~ speaking to the committee members as well, and
I think this is [ 1. of our ﬁroblem. The folks in the Small Business
Administration indicated they hsave a connection there for them in
the Commerce Department. But they also have their people trained in
Birmingham, Ala., to assist our people who wanted to get involved.
That is probably true all over the country. And those people are not
trained, equipped, and capable of getting my people and anybody’s
folks anywhere in this country into that $20 billion market. That is
what I am talking about.

Ambassador Strauss. Let me tell you what is being done. Let me
tell you what I think should be done. .

Senator Stewart. I want your advice because I plan to make sure in
my activities on this committee that we follow a little bit of that with
regard to the SBA so we begin to do something. .

A ynbassador Strauss. We would all be derelict if we did not fol-
lo . up.

1“irrs)t of all after this trade bill passes it will go into effect in 1981
and that means between now and 1981 we have to develop some mecha-
nism to help small business. One of the most valuable mechanisms
will be through the Commerce Department and their field offices. Vari-
ous export promotion activities are handled by the Commerce Depart-
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meltllt; and X know Secretary Kreps will be pleased to answer questions
on this.

With a very little bit of money under Assistant Secretary Frank
Weil, they have redeveloped and improved their export promotion
program & good desl and they have done, I think, an exceedingl
useful and worthwhile thing over there. They are just beginning this
effort, but with the use of their field offices we ought to be able to reach
more people and give them more helg.

_ Because the codes of this trade bill call for the translation, publica-
tion, and distribution of trade information from other governments
and a dispute settlement process; we have negotiated the kind of
agreement that will enable the Commerce Department, with the sup-

rt of ¢ _.nittees like this, to develop the skills to reach the XYZ

0., in Selma, Ala., that really never heard of these trade opportuni-
ties before or if they did, felt frustrated. And, of course, they have
been tremendously frustrated in the past, because there has not been
very much done in the past to help our people. That is the reason I
am talking about 20 years neglect where we have lost continuously
on the ratio of our export markets, and it has to be reversed.

Senator STewarT. Well, I just think my personal oginion is that this
committee is going to have a big job to make the changes necessary
because I noticed 1in the SBA'’s request for money and the way they
are going to spend their money that there was not a great deal allocated
to improve their export promotion program.

Ambassador Strauss. 25 million is all the President allowed, and
correctly so. He said that he wanted to see if it would be spent
prudently and wisely in the development of these necessary export
skills and when we reach the stage we are discussing here now will
have the good programs to give us the right support.

There is just no sense in throwing away money at this problem.

Senator STEwART. I am talking in particulur about the SBA budget
with regard to this stuff and the training they do with their person-
nel. I think they could do a better job.

Ambassador Strauss. On the code itself, of course, it is a new
element. Nothing has been available like thig before. It will have to be
funded, and while it won’t require a huge budget, there will be some
funding that will be required and some oversight that will be required
and that is just what you are in business for.

We are talking about this at the right time, the right place, and
are addressing the right subjects and we do not have all the answers
to them. Anybody that comes up here and says they do is a liar. We
do I;(Ot have the answers to these problems, but we are on the right
track.

Senator StewarT. Frankly, I look at it personally as an opportu-
nity, and we can work on some of those answers.

. Senator MoraaN [presiding]. Senator Sasserf

Senator Sasser. Thank you, Mr, Chairman,

I want to say that I am pleased that the Small Business Committee
is holding these important hearings today and next week to discuss
the Federal Government’s Procurement Code and the effect of the
nagotiations for the multilateral trade negotiations on small business.

T think it is fair to say that this hearing is the result of the course
indicated that small and minority business might suffer and I under-
line might, as a result of current trade negotiations.
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Now, as a partial result of public and c::fressional reaction to
these ruports, the set aside provisions of the code have been modified.

Mr. Ambassador, I want to congratulate your responsive and prompt
action on this matter. It is the sort of prompt and responsive action
that we come to expect of you over the years,but I think it is important
that the members of this committee be aware of the status of the multi-
lateral trade negotiations and the potential in this treaty for small
business.

Mr. Chairman, I am delighted that Ambassador Strauss is here
today to give us the benefit of his very capable judgment on a num-
ber of matters,

Having said that I would like to ask two or three questions. Now,
one is a rather parochial question. Mr. Ambassador, but there is some-
grumblirg about these treaties from the people in my State who make
that famous Tennessee sipping whiskey. They believe that the treaties
will allow too much imported whiskey to enter this country and they
will not have the same opportunities to enter foreign markets,

For example, I am informed that Spain and Japan define whiskey
as only Scotch whiskey. Of course, we do not make any Scotch whis-
key in Tennessee and genator Huddleston is concerned about that on
the part of his district.

Ambassador Strauss. You all drink a good deal of it down there
even though you do not make it.

Senator Sasser. I will plead the fifth on that one.

Ambassador STrauss. Well, do you want me to respend to that?

Senator Sasser. If you would

Ambassador Strauss. I am going to make a brief response and let
Ambassador MacDonald give whatever he has to contribute.

Let me say that those people primarily in the bourbon business have
a legitimate complaint that what these negotiations have done is noth-
ing. Well, they have done some things but in certain areas they feel
th?' have suffered a modest competitive disadvantage.

ow, it is true that people in the liquor business are fenerally di-
vided on this, I think there are more employees involved in that sec-
tion of the business who feel that we have done well, but with respect
to one narrow area they have what I think is a legitimate complaint
that we cannot do anything about, but in return we have received major
gains in the Government procurement program we have been talkin,
about and especialiy in the agricuitural area. There has been give an
take all across the board in these negotiations and that is one of the
areas I can point to and say we oained a great deal from that.

Let Ambassador MacDonald direct himself to more detail. He has
been Qirectly involved in the last 10 days. We do not like the sitnation
buthgve cannot say from A to Z we have gained everything and given
nothing.

Ambassador MacDonaLp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, in terms of the arrangement that Senator Sasser re-
ferred to, we have offered on the table to do away with the winc gallon
form of tax collection substituting for it a proof gallon method ﬁr CN
kinds of whiskey coming into our country, in fact all kinds of distilled
spirits. We will be charging on alcoholic content instead of on the con-
tainer size. This has been a complaint for many years and, as a matter
of fact, this was the first and foremost request in our agricultural nego-
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tiations on the part of the European community, among others, and the
Canadians too.

We have examined this in enormous detail. We have also tried to
get the best advantage we could for our own group, but it still depends
on their ability to market their product successfully, frankly, in terms
of entry into other markets.

On the specific points mentioned I think it is true in Spain and
Japan there are separate tariff lines that reflect bourbon whiskey from
other forms of whiskey, blends, or Scotch,

Fortunately, in the Japanese negotiations we were able to have a
much lower duty on our bourbon, than on Scotch and that has per-
mitted an added {everage in terms of negotiation so we are quite pleased
that we have a tariff going into Japan that is considerably less than
the whiskey and the Scotch.

In general, the situation in terms of our opportunity elsewhere is
not much different from what it is in Scotch. It is a very heavy market-
ing activity as we know. We do sell a fair amount of our own American
distilled whiskies overseas, not as much as we probably should and not
as much as we probably coulc, but it is in the hands of our industry to
see what they can do.

We generally believe that we have accomplished as much as we
could in terms of options for them on an equitable basis elsewhere.

We also believe that the concessions we have gained in view of the
domestic consumption trends will be minimum in terms of how it will
affect their operations, but it was an essential part of our total pack-
age as Ambassador Strauss indicated.

Senator Sasser. We know that historically other nations have fos-
tered discriminatory trade practices really through highly invisible
administrative practices and customs.

Now, it has been pointed out that this new trade agreement will

rovide the world market with more transparency. I think we should
alle to identify these heretofore invisible administrative practices
that have been discriminatory.

Would you elaborate. Ambassador, on the specific manner in which
the.Uni?ted States will be able to monitor the trade practices of other
nations

Ambassador Strauss. Well, first of all we have negotiated a new
standards code and we have negotiated a new licensing code. The
licensing code and the standards code are new, there have never been
any before. You know as well as I know that many years, as long as
I can remember, foreign countries have used unfair licensing prac-
tices, no discipline in setting their standards. They were really used
not for the purpose of seeing that licensing went well, or that the
standards werc followed, but to keep out goods from foreign
exporters.

'We have brougt * these two abuses under a new discipline of trans-
parency and legitimacy. Those are two items. '

In subsidies as you well know, we have had a terribly difficult time
competing with subsidized products from other countries, The sub-
sidies code is not perfect, but no one thought we could ever get the
Et:lropeans or the Japanesc to settle down and agree to a subsidies
code.
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Well, we now have a subsidy code here that will protect our prod-
ucts going into country A from competing with a subsidized product
from country B. Now, when that takes place we can get our hands
on it and do something about it. . .

We have a code in place that assists us in stopping an influx of
counterfeit goods or merchandise that comes into our country. Coun-
terfeiting works a fraud on our consuming public here and we never
were able to prevent it, whether it be in blue jeans, or perfumes, or
work shoes, or sport shoes, and all of these products have been subject
to counterfeiting by some of the nations of the world. For the first
time, we have brought discipline here.

Customs valuations is alzo a very significant area to which we have
brought order which was never present before. It is a little difficult
in some of these areas to talk, you know, and you sure hate to testify
about an agreement before you enter into it. It is kind of a delicate
balancing act, keeping it round in one place and flat in another, These
agreements we have entered into are fair. We have not gotter any-
thing we are not entitled to and we think we have brought the trad-
ing system of the world into better order,

t me make one point here. It is hard to believe that for centuries
people and companies have been zoing to the trading tables of the
world and with all that knowledge, and all that experience, and all
of those skills, and all of those hassles we have never had a modern,
up to date set of rules to guide this game of trade. Now, that does not
mean there are not going to be penalties. That does not mean we do
not need referees and that does not mean there will be no sins com-
mitted and that does not mean the rules will not have to be changed
and modernized again. But for the first time we will put order into
this game. There will be a modern set of rules that will cover almost
every facet of international trade and which will work to the advan-
tage of this nation. We have the biggest market in the world for seople
to come into and we don’t have to put up with il}eial and predatory
pricing with all kinds of discriminatory prices that keep our products
out of thnir markets. Of course, we subsidize in this country. We are not
without sin, but compared to what we have put up with, this is a new
day. If we pass the damn thing and pat ourselves on the back and say
this is really keen, it will not amount to a tinker’s damn in Tennessee,
North Carolina, New York, or Texas, but if we pursue it, it will make
a big diffarence and that is the story I am telling.

Senator Sasser. Mr. Chairman, as usual the Embassador’s logic is
irreversible and I have two more questions which I would like to
submit for the record.

Ambassador Strauss. Thank you.

Senator Morean. Mr. Ambassador, at the risk of imposing on your
time, let me ask a couple of questions for our record. We need just a
little more direction. How would you compare the efforts of the U.S.
Government, in promoting foreign sales to the efforts of our major
competitors such as Germany and Japan ¢

Ambassador Strauss. Bum.

1Serlm'tor Morcean. That is a pretty direct answer, Could you eleborate
a little
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Ambassador Strauss. My elaboration would be real bum. Let me
go a little further without being facetious.

Senator MoreanN. We are going t0o pursue tliis in the committee o
little later when the staff meets for direction.

Ambassador Strauss. When you look at what is done in Japan to
assist and support their industrial concerns in their competitive efforts
with the United States and you compare this with what we do for our
concerns competing over there, there is really no basis of comparison.

I do not know where to start. When you stop aud think that prob-
ably today there are 1,200 or 1,500 very competent individuals in New
York City, each one of whom speaks rather good English and
is selling Japanese products against American products. When you
stop and realize that in Tokyo today there are probably 25 or maybe
75 Americans, two of whom might possibly speak Japanese, trying to
market our products over there, and compete in the most complex
distribution system in the world, then you know how our efforts
compare,

There is a reason for this, Senator. These things just do not just
happen. We are not any less intelligent in this country, We are bright
and we are good and we are creative and competitive. What has hap-
pened to us is that we have not had to export. We have gotten a little
lazy. We have a big, rich, fat market here of people like those of us
in this room who are purchase oriented. While the Japanese save
money, we do not have any savings compared to theirs, That is one of
the reasons we are in the trouble we are in. The Germans and the
Japanese save four or five times as much as we dc _1 this country. They
do not buy and gobble everything up as we do.

The fact is, we are lazy. It is easier for a concern in North Carolina
to not risk going abroad if there is a big market here. We have not
been enthusiastic. We have not generated skills, and there is enough
blame to go around. Now, do not blame the Commerce Department
and do not blame the State Department or the Congress, but
blame us all. Blame industry. They have not been doing what they
should be doing. Thers is enough bilame to go around in this country.
The same thing is true with Germany. They just developed skills and
assistance programs that we have not developed. It is the old story
where you have to, you do, and where you do not have to, you dc not.
Now, we have to.

What aggravates me more than anvthing else is having to listen to
the critics who, anytime we work a little bit with sumething coming
into this country and aid a sensitive industry just a bit without impos-
ing on the consumer very much, these critics immediately want to go
back to the old institutional responses of the 1950’s and 1960’s and say
there is Strauss who is going to cut another dangerous deal with the
textile group or somebody else.

Senator, the truth of the matter is that those responses and those
old standards of the 1950’s and 1980’s when we had major trade sur-
pluses do not fit today.

We now have a $30 billion deficit and the sooner we come to grips
w.th it in this country and put our American skill and technology
and drive and ambition to work, the sooner we will catch up.

This is all I am talking about, Mr. Chairman. It is just cutting some
of the one hand tied behind us. The fight is just starting when we get
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through with this. That is what we are talking about in plain
language. _

Senator Mogrean. I think you pretty well elaborated on it and also
answered my other question, that you would support a comprehensive
program to encourage an aggressive trade policy.

Ambassador Strauss. I not only support it, I demand it.

Senator MoreaN. Thank you, Mr. Ambassador. Again, I want to
say you are doing an impossible job of trying to balance the many
interests in this country. I have watched closely in North Carolina,
where we are extremely interested in the textile industry, and what
you have done there with the other countries of the world has been
an almost impossible task.

What you have done with regard to farin commodities has been
great, and I know that I am going to be unhappy with some of the
agreements you make, but I think we have to consider tliem as 4 whole
if we are to eliminate this iinbalance.

Ambassador Strauss. Thank you. Before I leave may I say for
the record that you support our very modest appropriation but it
takes care of people like Ambassador MacDonald over in Genevs ou
a day-to-day basis.

ank you, so much.
Senator Morean. Thank you, gentlemen.
We will take about a 5-minute recess at this point.
Brief recess.)
nator Morean. The subcommittee will come to order.

Next, we will hear from Mr. Jack Osmar, who is the Director of
International Marketing for the State of North Carolina.

We are glad to have f?'ou with us and appreciate your coming up
and also being patient throughout our long morninf session.

We will be glad to hear you, and you can feel free if you like to
ve your statement, or submit it for the record aud digress from it.
ut you handle it any way you like,.

STATEMENT OF. JACK OSMAR, DIRECTOR OF INTERNATIONAL
MARKETING FOR THE STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

Mr. Osmar. Thank you, Senator. With your permission I do wish
to make a brief opening statement.

The perspective I brought to the State of North Carolina is one of
actual practitioner. For 15 years I was with the Ceianese Corp. in all
aspects of international marketing. I have set up and managed global
operations, I have set up the Celanese Trading (E)o in Vienna, Austria,
specifically for bartering with the Soviets and Eastern Europe, and
I then settled in beautiful Charlotte and have been operating my own
international trading company. Hence, some of the comments I make
may seem to be critical, but I am only trying to be constructive.

I accepted Secretary Faircloth Lafler’s invitation to join him in
North Carolina 8 months ago on the basis I would be abfe to use my
expertise and contribute in the export effort. It is, therefore, in this
sense, that I offer the following report.

. North Carolina provides the follo.7ing basic needs to its companies
int ested in international marketing:
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One: Our headquarters office in Raleigh, together with our staff in
Dusseldorf and our Japan liaison man collect and disseminate over-
seas market information to supplement the excellent data provided by
Federal agencies. We maintain an awareness of the world market
picture and provide updated marketing research intelligence.

Two: We collect trade leads and key them to interested North Caro-
lina suppliers. We assist these suppliers in communicating with the
overseas buyers.

Three: We conduct overseas trade missions with North Carolina
companies and we bring overseas buyers to our State, °

These are the basic services provided by most States to their ex-
porting companies. The objective is to provide basic market informa-
tion, stimulate the companies to cxport and, using trade leads, bring
the supplier company together with the overseas buyer.

In North Carolina, we have proceeded one step further and now
provide » broad spectrum of expertise. Qur companies have requested
and are receiving specialized assistance in such areas of international
marketing as joint ventures, licensing, barter, negotiating techniques
country-by-country, new market penetrations, new product introduc-
tion, acquisition of technology, and global marketing organization.

The need for this one-on-one special consultancy was recognized
when many North Carolina company officials told us that they were
interested in help with their specific problems. They were not in-
terested in attenging routine general seminars where they listened
to 99 other companies’ problems. They were already into exports.
They were encountering problems and they wanted help from some-
one who had been there gegore.

We have received excellent response to this added service. Company
officials with a joint venture problem in Yugoslavia appreciate the
vigit of someone who has actually established joint ventures in Yugo-
slavia. They appreciate advice from someone who has dealt with the
Bank of Moscow and who is familiar with reciprocal trade agreements.

In turn, we are made aware of the company’s international activi-
ties and objectives. We help them with their specific ;}))Zoblems. These
Froblems are more severe with the smaller companies because of their

imited manpower and financial resources.

We help them to plan in order to avoid such problems. They are
more comfortable that someone is available to consult with, before
and while they pursue their particular international marketing
strategy. Their programs move forward more expeditiously. .

Our job is primarily educational. As one moves inland from the
coast of America, you find that some people believe the world is flat
and that there are no export markets for their products. These people
ge really reluctant to move out of their local markets, which they

10W.

There are export markets for U.S. products. We have never found
anyone who investigated the export market and could not find a place
for their product. We help these people to want to find export busi-
ness, over and above their U.S. msrket. We convince them that there
are real advantages in exporting from the United States today. We
cannot think of a reason not to get into exports—unless you have a
bottomless well of a market in the United States. We show them that
increased export sales will help offset. seasonal and cyclical declines.
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We tell them that there will be a time when they will need the export
market, and that time is when the domestic market is down,

We have developed a viable working relationship with the private
sector and, while there is an educational problem, we have been able
to convince companies that exports are the way to go. They recognize
the opportunity to add another vrofit increment. They see that the
alternative is that overseas companies will come here, enjoy our
domestic market, and export from: the United States.

After we have educated North Carolina companies to know there is
an export market, we then begin to assist these companies to go inter-
national. We help them to locate markets; we advise them regarding
the type of person they should be sending out to be their international
ambassador; we assist them in locating good agents; we help them to
cope with the new, different, massive, complex paperwork involved;
we advise them of the international financing available; we help them
to develop a marketing plan; and we help them to prepare the very
necessary and important promotional literature, This is a venture into
a new world for a small company. They require spoon-feeding. They
have to be led step by step.

Our major problem mn working with these companies on a con-
tinuing basis is that we need more people with experience in irter-
national marketing. We need more people who have been there before.
We visit two and three companies per day. We revisit and foliow ug
as programs proceed. We have over 8,000 companies in Nort
Carolina.

The problem then is not one of couvincing companies to export.
The problem is to find the experienced international marketing peo-
ple to help these companies do it. There are several ways we provide
this help .and several things we might do to solve the problem
permanently.

Because these experienced international trading people are rare in
the United States, we use retired people with this expertise; we utii.ze
all the active international agents we can find; we use students from
other countries who are currently attending our universities; we use
large companies to help small companies; and we help band small
companies in a single industry together in a cooperative export
program.

We would like to see a program developed whereby 500 college
graduates would be hired by local companies, specifically for export
training. The cost could be shared by the small company and the
Government for a 6-month training period. At the end of that time,
the trained person could be retained gy the company at their expense
cr available to another interested company. We could build up a large
cadre of trained international marketing people in only 6 months.

We would like to see the Federal (Fovernment encourage State
leadership to export. If our States were stimulated to more active
export programs, possibly with the Federal Government matching
State funds, we could then hire more experienced international mar-
keting people. They would be committed to help small companies to
export. '

We would further suggest that a program be established to provide
a concentrated 3-month international marketing instruction program
directed to export committed people in small companies. Businesses
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and financial institutions might provide their experienced inter-
national people to serve as instructors or a 1-month’s Jeave of absence
basis. We could have 100 trained international people every 3 months.

There is this vital need to find and acquire experienced international
traders who can consult and work with small businessmen who do not
now have access to the day-to-day specialized help they derand in
order to participate in the competitive export market.

There is also a need for simplification of many aspects of interna-
tional marketing. Small businesses do not understanme comprehen-
sive promotional literature available, even when they take the time to
read it. They are eglt.lla:lly baffled by the complex explanations of inter-
national financing. They are frustrated by the forms required to export.
If, in addition to Fersonalized help, this available material could be
simplified, we would be more successful in helping the small business
man to participate in exports.

For some reason, there is a tendency to make exporting complex, to
surround it with an aura of mystery. We could accomplish more i* .
this literature were reduced to cartoon presentations.

All the material a company needs is available, and it is impressive. It
just is not being merchandised in a simplified, comprehensible manner.

The small businessman also needs help with Government agencies
providinﬁnspecial services and assistance to export oriented firms, He
needs to know what is available and he needs to know how to apply for
and obtain it. Again, a merchandising program is indicated.

Most of the overseas trade leads we receive are stale, This is the result
of the collection and publication time lag. It results from an inadequate
State dissemination system. It is further compounded by our suppliers,
who are new at this business, and who hesitate to respond.

When an overseas buyer initiates an inquiry, our companies need to
be made aware of it quickly—before, or at the same time, as suppliers
ggm other countries. We do not have a rapid mechanism for doing

is,

Even when we do receive a fresh lead from an overseas buyer, it is a
time-consuming process to contact potential suppliers, to get them to
quote properly, to help them to sample, and to do all the things required
in order to participate in that potentiai business.

‘We have been seeking assistance under an EDA project grant to ex-

ite bringing buyers and sellers together by computerizing these
eads, We hope to have overseas buyers and our North Carolina sup-
pliers linked by computer in order that buy or sell inquiries can be ex-
peditiously married.

This would be a big assist, especially to many North Carolina com-
panies who are adversely affected by imports, who want and need to
export, who are trying to make up for lost time, and who face increased
groblems as underdeveloped nations develop their labor intensive in-

ustries and export to the United States.

‘We need this minimal EDA grant to get it all on a computer and help
these North Carolina companies.

The large companies have overseas offices and good intelligence. The
small companies, and the adversely affected companies are the last to
hear about overseas trade opportunities.

There is & ‘eal need for overall direction of the many agencies in-
volved with export programs. The small company cannot seem to find
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the help he needs, althongh SBA, EDA, Federal and State Depart-
ments of Commerce, embassy staffs, and many other groups are
available. Someone should be accessible on an overall export hot line
to '%uide these companies to the party responsible for helping them.

he single most important factor in expo:oting is financing. If you
cannot compete in financing terms, you are just ~ot, in the export busi-
ness. It is hoped that consideration will be given to libernlize the Ex-
port-Import Bank in order that they can assist Ame icau1 cxporters
to be just as competitive as other country financed expcriers.

We need longer terms and special conditions of payment to match
the attractive terms other countries offer.

We need to recognize that we have to export to live, as other coun-
tries have long recognized. Unless the financing terms can be made
at least competitive, our exporters do not have a chance.

Another problem is in the area of techuology. We are losing our
technological edge. Technology is an essential ingredient in the ex-
port market. New technology hus a double-whammy effect. You can
sell to your domestic customer and preclude the overseas suppliers,
and you can sell to the overseas customer. There is a real need for a
gogperative development program between Government and U.S.
industry.

Our country has greater potential today than it did when Colum-
bus—or whoever it was—discovered us, and, because of our changing
world, much of that potential lies in international marketing.

We have to produce more at home; we have to sell more overseas.
Companies who have opened offices abroad recently tell me that they
are amazed at how much they can sell overseas. They said that they
should have done it 10 years ago. Ten years ago was too soon for the
small business, Now is the time,

In summary, the success of our future export efforts with small
business will depend upon our ability to train more experienced in-
ternational traders and to hire more experienced traders and to make
them available to small business; to simplify and merchandise the
basic informetinn literature and forms; to computerize overseas trade
leads; to provide fully competitive financing; to cooperate with io-
dustry in the development of new technology; and to coordinate the
overall export effort. If, at the same time, 've can break down non-
tariff trade barriers, American industry, with its natural initiative and
ingenuity, will win the export race. It is time we all clean up our act,
get it stggether and get into exports.

Thank you.

Senator Morean. Thank you, Mr. Osmar for one of the clearest and
inost succinct analyses of a complex problem that I have heard in a
ong time,

ow well are we doing in North Carolina {

Mr. Osmar. We are doing quite well. We are first in the Scutheast
and 13th in the Nation and growing rapidly.

Senstor MoreaN. When you say growing rapidly, how much of this
has come about in the last couple of years?

Mr. Osumar. This particular program has only been in effect for 6
months and, calling on two or three companies a day and realizing that
one very simple marketing plan so they know where they are going
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and how to get there, takes 1 solid month, and 3 to 6 months to really
implement it.

ou cannoi get very far in 6 months, but we have enough momen-
tum built up ihat we do expect real results to report shortly.

Senator MoreaN. How are your representatives in Diisseldor: and
Japan doingt .

Mr. Osmar. We have a permanent staff and office in Diisseldorf and
a petrlrlnanent Japan liaison man who goes there once a quarter for 1
month,

Senator MoreaN. Where does he go from §

Mr. Osmar. He goes from Raleigh and stays in Japan 1 month out
of the quarter. He is an American and speaks Japanese fluently.

Senator Morean. And you would agree with Ambassador Strauss’
comments witk regard to language?

Mr. Osmar. Our Japan liaison man is recognized by the Japanese
for his language ability as being “the Waiter Cronkite” of Japan.

Senator MoreaN. What about your office in. Germany {

Mr. Osyar. They are staffed from the Western European area, who
speak the langnage fluently and are doing a marvelous job in terrus of
liaison with that market area.

Senator Morean. Have they been successful in feeding back leads
to the State and through the State to the seliers in North Carolinaf
Inotics it isa new program.

Mr. Osmak. Yes, they have been moderately successful and I sa
moderately because of their limited actual experience and background.

They have to recognize how to recognize a real buyer over there and
bhow to communicate the specifications and so forth, that are required.
£ we are learning tczether.

Senator Morean. You feel you are muxing progress?

Mr. OsmaRr. Definitely.

Sonator MoreaN. Are there other State programs designed to as-
sist the manufacturers and sellers and producers

Mr. OsMar. I think most States have basic programs to assist their
exgurters, definitely.

Senator MoreaN. Do vou think this is maybe the route to take?

You alluded in your statement to perhaps assistance on a matching
formula basis by the Federal Government.

Mr. OsMar. I think it is the best route to take, If we were able, for
example, in North Carnlina, to match the $100,000 budget we have in
tnis area with another $100,000, I can readily acquire several more
trained infernational marketing people to work especially with our
small business people and be doubly effective or triple it.

Senator MoreaN. Do you think that would probably be more effec-
tive than an expanded national effort, maybe through the U.S. Depart-
ment of Commerce, or another agency

Mr. OsMar. I think really the experienced international marketing
people in the State working hand in hand with the companies there,
woxald be the most effective route. That is what these small businesses
need. ,

Senator MoreaN. It seems to me it is more on a one-to-one basis.

Mr. OsMar. it is.



7

Senator hacruaN. In addition to that, it occirs to me that by having
the States operate on their own, that yo: w.uld have more innova-
tion, more new programs.

Mr. OsMar. Defiritely; and they feel much more comfortable with
somebody in the St.t¢ or the next town whom they can call 24 hours a
day, 7 daysa week when they need help.

Senator Moraan. One of the Senators that I most admired was Sena-
tor Hubert Humphrey who was hardly known to be a States Righter,
but he really was. I remember one of the programs he promoted was
nutritional education, where we appropriated so much per child for
nutritional educational programs. There was an effort to put it all in
the USDA, and his argument was to send it to the States and let the
50 States develop it. Out of those programs you develop a lot more in-
novative techni’(llues and so forth than if you put it all in one sgencg.

Mr. Osmar. That is especially true with the large companies, sub-
sidaries operating in Nurth Carolina, for example, they do their own
thing, They are not under New York. They are doing it right there in
North Carolina and that is where chey need the help, on site.

Senator MoraaN. What has been your experience in the State in
dealing with the U.S. Department of Commerce in this area{

Are there areas in which they are not performing adequately, either
because of lack of resources or lack of programs, that you wovld like to
see us lookat ¢

Mr. Osmar. No, I think they have performed beautifully. They have
excellent material to present to the people. They have good teams who
give a comprehensive presentation to any company interested in getting
int exports, but again I get back to the basic problem of, once these
companies start to move, they need day-to-day help or they need help
at a particular point of time when they run into a problem and they
need then to key into somebody who has been there before, who has
done it, who has made the mistakes, to help therma avoid the mistakes.
They need to be more cors (ortable after they are sold en proceeding
into the international market.

Senator MoreaN. From your experience, does the average manufac-
turer in North Carolina or anywhere else understand the purpose of
Export-Import Bank and how to approach it

Mr. Osmar. I do not think they understand tho purg:)se of many of
these agencies because these agencies do not seem to have been mer-
chandized to these people, sc thicy do not really know where to go and,
when they do see thcm, they take literal interpretation which should
not have precluded them from doing something along that route. They
need a little more one-tc-one type help. )

Senator Moreax. In your presentation you literally give us a very
careful analysis,and I apgrecxate the part about financing. I remember
years ago when North Carolina adopted *he Uniform Commercial
Code. T chaired the subcommittee dealing with international financing
and I am not sure to this day I understand lettexs of credit and all of
those things involved in foreign trade. I think the only way you really
understand it and comprehend them is to deal with somebody who has
dealt with it. .

1 think you make a very good point.

Let me see if the staff has any questions.
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One question the staff is interested in, and I think it is & very good

one, is what has been your experience, if any, in dealing with or obtain-
vernment contracts in Europe?
r. OsMaR. What do you mean specifically by government?

Senator Moroan. To sell to foreign governments. Have we been able
to, in North Carolina, obtain contracts through the Federal Republic of
Germany, for instance, or any other government ¢

Mr. OsMar. I think they have been quite successful in dealing with
foreign governments. For example, the Egyptian telecommunications
gstems project will probably awardg very shortly to a North

arolina company with their international headquarters in North
Carolina, That is a $3.5 billion contract and they did a real job in
presenting and promoting that project. They are becoming much more
sophisticated in this area.

at the track record has been to date, I really do not know. I
have not really been that much invoived with North Carolina com-
panies in that type of Government business.

Senator Morean. I assume you have all kinds of difficulty with the
distribution system in Japan.

Mr. Osmar. Well, Jasan is probably the most interesting market
in the world today and, when Ambassador Strauss mentioned 41
people, I immediately tried to equate that to the 68,000 people that
the Japanese Government has in his position and sometimes I feel
the same way with 8,000 companies in North Carolina. I am out
there with a mouse gun trying to kiil an elephant.

Senator MoreaN. One of the prerogatives of the chairman is to
ramble a bit and tell of his own expcriences. I was in Japan with
Senator Pell in November the year before, and one afternoon we had
a meeting with a number of industrialists, including the presidents
of Sony and Nigxpon Steel, a whole group of them.

Well, I thought I was pretty sharp. In my briefcase I had this
agreement with 14 electronic companies that Japanese companies had
entered into to share marketing and price information in this country.

I addressed my remark to the president of Son¥, saying what their
antitrust laws were in Japan in their business, but I thought when the
were doing business it became our business and so on and so fo
and expected him to defend it. He said, “Senator, you are exactly
right. If you will look in your briefcase and look at that document,
you will find Sony’s name 1s not on it.”

Well, he went on to point out the difficuity in the distribution sys-
tem in Japan. He said the trouble with American manufacturers is
that we are not willing to study and understand their marketing sys-
tem. He says, before they move into any given area in the lIlfnited
States for Sony products, they will do market research, what the uses
and custom and practice are in the small areas, and design their prod-
uct for that area.

He also said that if you go back and read the Washington Post and
New York Times and Los Angeles Times you will find that his com-
gany had run full page ads offering the marketing services of the

ony Co. to American manufacturers who wanted to sell products in
Japan, but he said they had ver{ few takers. He went on to point
out their marketing system goes back to the feudal system of about
100 years ago with all the middlemen and so forth. He also pointed
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out one of the reasons we have sold only 145,000 pairs of shoes to the
J aganese is that we insist on trying to sell them American size ehoes,
and they are too big for them.

He also told us that he wanted an American-sized car. Two Ameri-
can cars could hardly pass on a few of their highways. He said he
particularly wanted a Cadillac Seville, and he approached General
Motors to order one with a steering wheel on the right hand side. He
said he realized it was a special order, but he would have thought they
would want to get into the market. Notwithstanding he was willi
to pay the price, he could not find anybody interested in selling.

His real criticism is we Americans are not willing to adapt to the
Japanese people and thei? needs and also their marketing practices
and customs.

I the occasion arises and you need some assistance in marketing,
hopefully try to utilize theirs, and if they do not cooperate, I want
you to let me know because when he came over here, right here in this
room, he repeated the same thing when we had lunch a little later.

Mr. Osmar. It is the basic problem in selling to Japan from America.
The Americans do a beautiful job in pitching their product design to
our market here, but to tell the furniture inﬁustry that the Japanese
need smaller furniture and to get them to redesign that smaller furni-
ture is next to impossible.

Senator Moraan. Well, it is because I have been trying to tell them
these chairs in here are too large for me. The best I have been able to
come up with is a cushion.

Mr. Osmar, thank you so much.

Our next witness is Mr. Wayne Workman from the Department of
Commerce, State of Michigan.

Mr. Workman, we are glad to have you. Senator Levin has not had
an opportunity to speak to you, but he had to be at a voting session
at the Armed Services Committee, where both of us were supposed to
be. We appreciate your taking the time to come, and we apologize for
the long delay, but you may proceed in any way you like.

STATEMENT OF WAYNE WORKMAN, DEFUTY DIRECTOR, OFFICE
OF ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, DEPARTMERT OF COMMERCE,
STATE OF MICHIGAN

Mr. WorgMaN. Thuank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the oppor-
tunity to present testimony on the proposed Multilateral Trade Agree-
ment and its effect on small business. This is of great concern to Michi-

n because of the importance exports dpla.y in Michigan’s economy.

In 1976, Michigan businesses exported 6.9 billion dollars’ worth of
manufactured goods and was second only to California in ranking
smong the States.

Senator MoraaN. Where did you find those figures?#

Mr. WorgMAN. In a publication put out by the U.S. Department of
Commerce on exports throughout the country. They have a special
booklet or each State. )

The products that are exported by Michigan firms range from agri-
cultural goods to helicopters and computerized machine tools.
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The Michigan Department of Commerce supports both the inten-
tions and basic concepts embodied in the proposed Multilaters]l Trade
Agreement. Today I would like to comment on three areas of concern
for smal! business and how that sector of our economy may be affected
by the proposed t:ﬁreement and other parallel legislation to be consid-
ered by Congress this year.

First, Michigan is concerned about the ability of small American
firms to enter new foreign markets. To encvurage small business to
export at a time when international trade is such a vital part of the
U.S. economic policy is a worthwhile goal. However, there are gov-
ernmental barriers which counteract the purposes of the treaty, which
would be to open up new markets for U.S. firms abroad.

In furtherance of that, we urge your consideration of the following:

One: When the extension of the Export Administration Act is con-
sidered later this year and the implementing legislation for the Multi-
lateral Trade Agreement is adopted. Congress should enact legislation
to overhaul the export licensing process in the United States by recog-
nizing that U.S. businesses have a right to export and that the burden
of proof in the decision to grant a license should be on the Government
and not on the business in determining whether or not to grant an
export license.

The Michig-~ Department of Commerce endorses the position and
policy stateme - issued by the National Governors’® Association on the
overhaul and extension of the Export Administration Act.

At the same time, an effort should be made to streamline the export
license granting process by providing an accelerated process for the
review and approval of licenses.

Two: The Domestic International Sales Corp. program, which is the
only major incentive offered by the United States to exporters, or any
successor incentive prugram, should be easily available to small busi-
ness. We believe that the requirement of incorporating a subsidiary
as a prerequisite for participation in any export incentive program
should be deleted. The added paperwork required for incorporation
falls more heavily on the small business sector. .

Recently, our office conducted a survey of 70 Michigan machine tool
manufacturers to determine the reasons that they were not involved
in exporting. Ore of the major reasons given was the perception that
vast amounts o1 idditional paperwork were required both to secure
DISC tax benefits and to secure export licenses. )

Three: The Federal Tax Code, as presently written, constitutes an
unfair disincentive for U.S. firms to employ U.S. citizens overseas.
We believe it is a desirable policy for the United States to have Ameri-
can citizens working and living abroad on behalf.of U.S. industry.
The fact that a U.S. citizen living in a foreign country is required to
pay Federal income tax is a strong disincentive both for an individual
and a corporation to not become involved in exporting.

For instance. our department maintains offices in Brussels and
Tokvo to assist Michigan business to export and to attract investment
in Michigan. We are currently searching for a new director for our
Tokyo office and would prefer to have an American citizen represent
Michigan in T'okyo, However, because of this tax disincentive, we are
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experiencing great difficulty finding someone who is qualified aad will-
ing to accept a position in Tokyo. o

Fonr: The Multilateral Trade Agreement proposes to eliminate most
special procurement programs of the Federal Government for small
and minority businesses in the United States and alse in foreign
countries,

Tt has beea the policy of the Federal Government for close to 20
years to encourage these types of special purchasing programs and
many States, including Michigan, and the private sector have begun
to znact special programs to assist the growth of the small and minority
business sector. We raise a question as to the advisability and necessity
of eliminating these efforts when they are just beginning to pay off.

However, w= do recognize that during the lengthy and complex
negotiations involvin% the Multilateral Trade Agreement muclL give
and take is required. We would urge Congress, when adogtmg imple-
menting legislation, to look carefully at the impact of the treaty on
small and minority business development.

Our second ma,or area of concern involves the time constraints that
would be placed upon the Federal Government to investigate and take
action against charges of dumping or subsidies of foreign companies
to export into the United States.

If a long, drawn-out process is instituted, it will again fall more
heavily on small business, For instance, the administration of the cur-
rent Trade Adjustment Assistance Act requires, before assistance to a
domestic company is committed, 1 vear of documentation by the com-
paiy or industry of damage fror: foreign competition,

There are tight timetables required by the Economic Development
Administration for review and a decision as to eligibility for assist-
ance, We would urge Congress to consider, after consultation with the
administration, a set of guidelines to insure that the Federal Govern-
ment responds in a timely fashion to charges of dumping. If the proc-
ess i3 allowed to drag on for months or even years, we may find that a
small business hurt by dumping may no longer be in business.

The next area I would like to address is other l.gislation to be con-
sidered this year that will have an effect on tha small business sector’s
ability to export,

The President has proposed increasing the amount of financing for
the Export-Import Bank. We support t%is action, as the Export-Im-
%n't Bank has proven over the years that itisa viable tool for assisting

.S. companies in international crade financi:.g.

In addition, the Administration proposed increasing the amount of
financing available to th Small Business Administration by $100 mil-
lion which would be earmarked for sl firms engageA in exporting.
There has been a question raised as to whether the Small Business
Administration has staff capability to become involved in interna-
tional trade evaluations on a large s-ale.

The Michigan Department of Commerce believes that the SBA has
a very competent staff which can adapt and gear up quickly to handle
this program.

Finally, we support the President’s proposal to increase the appro-

priation for the U.S. Department of Commerce’s export promoticn
activities by $20 million.
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Our own experience in working with the U.S. Department of Com-
merce has proved that they are an invaluable link in attempting to get
small Lusiness involved in exporting. In the last 18 months Michigan
has conducted trade missions to Taiwan, Australia, and New Zealand,
with small firms from Michigan under cosponsorship with the U.S.
Department of Commerce. Without that assistance we believe it would
be almost impossible to make the necessary arrangements and conduct
the necessary research to assist small businesses to become involved in
international trade.

In closing, I would like to thank the subcommittee for its concern
about the impact that the Multilateral Trade Agreement will have on
small business and for this opportunity to discuss our concerns.

Thank you.

Senator MoreaN. Thank you, Mr. Workman. You have certainly
identified some very key areas thet this committe> and the Congress
will want to address. I am especially interested in your remarks with
reﬁgrd to DISC and disincentives to the taxing problems for individ-
uals abroad.

Senator Levin would like for you to answer a couple of questions for
the reccrd.

How would you evaluate the Commerce Department’s outreach pro-
grams to identify and contact small businesses that have export po-
tential, Is there a greater role that State commerce departments could
or should be playing in this?

Mr. WorgMAN. 1 think I would a with my counterpart from
North Carolina, that the Commerce Department at the Federal level
is an invaluable partner in estsblishing export opportunities.

However, I think their greatest strength is in their overseas connec-
tions through the U.S. consulate offices and that the States are better
suited to work in the United States on a one-to-one basis in identifying
companies that might use these opportunities and that the reall
strong suit at the Commerce Department at the Federal level 1s
organizing and providing the overseas contacts and logistical
arrangements.

Senator MoreaN. How would you evaluate the quality of communi-
cation and cooperation between the Federal and State Governments
in e:iport expansion programs and in what way would you like to see
the Federal Government show greater sensitivity to problems at the
State level or work more closely with you in policy or program
formulations?

Mr. WoremaN. Well, I can only speak from Michigan’s experience,
but to date our cooperation from the Federal Government in organiz-
ing trade missions and finding export opportunities has been excellent
and that this goes through the State Department, the Commerce De-
partment, the U.S. consulate offices abroad and we are very pleased
and without their cooperation we could not conduct missions out of
Michigan. It would be prehibitively expensive,

I believe the major areas where the relationships between the States
and Federal Government could be improved would be the areas I ad-
dressed in my prepared remarks—legislative and licensing and those
specific areas.

Senator MoreaN. Thank you very much, Mr. Workman. You and
Mr, Osmar have given us two examples of how the States can
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Government.

I appreciate your taking the time and to come here and share these
thoughts with us. The committee will be addressing these problems
throughcut the year to make some improvement.

in, I thank you.
r. WorkMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator MoreaN. Our next witness is Mr. Jack Gloster, Economic
Development Task Force, National Urban Coalition. I apologize for
putting you on so late, We got started a little late, but you may
p

:TATEMENT OF JACK GLOSTER, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT TASK
FORCE, NATIONAL URBAXN COALITION

Mr. GrosTeR. Thank you, Senator, for the opportunity of appearing.
Wi&h me here is Miss Sandy Solomon from the National Coalition
stafl.

Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee, the coalition combines
the energy and vision of business, labor, city government, minority
and community leadership in the effort to make this Nation’ urban
areas better places in which to live and work.

Since its founding in the wake of the riots in the late 1960’s, the coa-
lition has concerned itself with turning the tide of public and private
disinvestment which stripped our great cities of much of their busi-
t_lels)s and industry and which left them with many more workers than
jobs.

The coalition’s affiliate, New Detroit, does & monthly area report
which compares the national unemployment ratio with State, city and
inner-city neighborhood unemployment estimates.

Usually, Detroit unemployment rates are twice those of the Nation
and inner-city neighborhood rates are twice again those of the city.

There is a dangerous skewing of the capital market manifest in
these employment imbalances.

Central city businesses often do not have access to the capital they
need to stay in business, much less to grow. The dysfunction in our
national economy which has created these islands of disinvestmen
unemployment, and {)overty, comprises & threat to the health an
vitality of the national economy as a whole.

Given our understanding of the very serious 1?mblems cities were
experiencing, we were greatly pleased to hear President Carter an-
nounce just 1 year ago that he intended to pursue & new national urban
policy. That policy was to include a number of urban initiatives, but
its major strength was in its realinement of existing GGovernment
practices. .

Of the five means at Government’s disposal in promoting economic
development—-us: of its expenditure, taxinﬁ2 reg:}atory, monetary,
and fiscal powers—the President committed his administration to the
most cost effective strategy. He promised to boost the total of Federal

rocurement expenditures in labor surplus areas fron. their carrent
228 million to some $1.2 billion per year, a fivefold increase.

By concentrating these necessary expenditures in areas which badly

need};d capital and jobs, the President was promising an immediate
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infusion of funds—cost effective both because they were targeted and
because they required very low administrative expenses,

Moreover, he was pursuing a noninflationary policy by encouraging
growth, increasing eraployment and thus, spurring productivity i the
urban areas which were most distressed.

The multilateral trade negotiations now underway in Geneva ap-
pear to threaten the administration’s commitment to targeted procure-
ment policies. While many of us favor increased trade with other
nations, which open up new business for American firms, we are con-
cerned that concession of our domestic procurement preference pro-
grams would make it difficult, if not impossikle, for small, minority
and urban businesses to maintain their abys.aally small share of the
domestic procurement dollar without any corresponding assurance
of a share in the expanded trade dollar.

We now understand that the minority and small business prefer-
ences will be protected in this agreement and we truast that the Presi-
dent will keep his commitment to provide minority and small busi-
nesses with the economic empowerment they so urgently require.

In that regard, I sincerely hope the committee will pursue its con-
cern to see that adequate information and technical assistance are
made through SBA, Commerce, and as well as at the State. level, to
help smaller firms seeking to engage in foreifn trade.

lgut, we are still gravely alarmeﬁt our delegation’s reported will-
ingness to cede such an important domestic development strategy as
the labor surplus area preference, a strategy which has received en-
dorsement from the President and strong approval from economists
who recognize its potential for channeling funds where they are most
needed at low cost and high economic return.

The goals set by the President were ambitious, and it is unclear to
us how they can be met, given limitations in the scope of labor-surplus
areas procurement.

Let us review the exclusions in the code as it now being discussed.
All contracts under roughly $190,000 would be ¢xempt ; while the ma-
jority of procurcinent contracts fall in this category, nonetheless, most
procurement dollars are still spent in substantially larger contracts.

Moreover, with inflation expected to increase, the real value of a
$190,000 contract will continue to decline in the next decade, thus
further swelling real procurement dollars withdrawn from the labor
surplus preference.

I would not argue about the benefits of protecting small businesses,
but I also know that the large firms in disinvested areas have the poten-
tial to brine needed employment into their home communities on a
scale which can make a substantial difference to those communities.

Also excluded from the code would be certain agencies, including
the Departments of Transportation and Energy, the Tennessee Valley
Authority, the Postal Service, Amtrak, ConRail, as well as national
security spending under the Department of Defense—some $70 billion
of American procurement, according to the administration.

But the Maybank amendment, which requires DOD to evalnate its
procurement contracts solely in terms of least cost, perpetuates cnr-
rent public spending policies to the detriment of economically dis-
tressed communities and effectivelv excludes 65 percent of all Federal
procurement activities from the labor surplus area preference.
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With the proposed removal of an additional 15 percent of the total
procurement market, it would be extremely difficult to me«t the Presi-
dent’s goal for Federal expenditures in high unemployment areas,

If I correctly understand the agreement now being negotiated in
Geneva, the universe of procurement dollars available to meet theee
goals would be diminished by at least 40 percent.

We would accept this agreement under one condition—that the ad-
min,stration and Congress commit themselves to ending or drastically
modifying tihe Maybank amendment which holds hostage two-thirds of
all American procurement doliars. Without such a commitment, we see
this multilateral trade pact as endangering the success of a domestic
development strategy which has only just been launched—the goals re-
cently set, the definition of labor surplus area modified in order to bet-
ter tar%et the preference to areas which do, in fact, have dispropor-
tionately hiﬁh unemployment.

Groups like the coalition have been carefully monitoring the progress
this year and we have offered suggestions for improving the adminis-
tration of the program. We are anxious to see it succeed—its success is
all the more important if, as many economists predict, the country ex-
periences a serious recession late in 1979,

Roger Vaughan, a prominent economistz formerly of the Rand Corp.
and now with Citibank, has observed that “every year the Federal Gov-
ernment spends billions of dollars on goods and services. By selectin
their source of supply, the Federal Government may affect the regiona
distribution of employment.”

If we target those dollars to areas of high unemployment, we can
help keep the jobs where the available labor ﬁ)rce and the most pressing
economic neea already exist.

We must now allow the temptations of foreign markets to lure us
away from our commitment to restoring the vitality of the domestic
market.

Finally, so long as there are depressed inner-city neighborhoods wiih
d° ression-level unemployment—disproportionately minority unem-
p: yment, I should ad(f—there can be no vital national economy.

The health of all sectors of the economy is inextricably bound and
we will do well to acknowledge that fact even as we acknowledge our
integral role 1n the world economy.

Thank you, very much.

Senator Morean. Thank you, Mr. Gloster, for what you have covered,
a very important area. The question I wanted to discuss with you was
what you felt the effect of the International Procurement Code would
be on labor surplus areas, and I think you R}'etty well addressed that.

You brought to our attention also the Maybank amendment which
we will certainly want to take a look at.

I again want to thank you for coming before the committee. You
have been here enough to know that your statement and testimony will
be in the record and will be utilized by the staff and other members of
this subcommittee who are unavoidably detained elsewhere.

Mr. GLosTER. Thank you very much, Senator.

Senator Moraan. Thank you.

We will recess these meetings now until April 12, T thank all of you
very much.

[%Vhereupon, at 12:11 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, to reconvene
on April 12, 1979.]
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THURSDAY, APRIL 18, 1879

U.S. SENATE,
SeLecT CoMMITTEE ON SMALL BUBINESS,
SURCOMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT PROCURFMENT,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommirtee met, pursuaat to call, at 9:35 a.m., in room 424,
Russell Senate Office Building, Hon, Robert Morgan, presiding.

Present: Senators Morgan, Stewart, and Levin,

Also present: Alan L. Chvotkin, legal counsel; Sandra K. Klatt,
professional staff member; and Rolert W, Santy, professional staff
member, minority.

STATEMENT OF HON. ROBERT MORGAN, A U.S, SENATOR FROM THE
STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

Senator MoraaN. We will resume our meeting. So that we can get
things into proper perspective, let me read a very short opening
statement,

Today, the Subcommittee on Government Procurement of the Select
Committee renews its hearings on the impact of the multilateral trade
negotiations on small business in this country.

n our earlier hearings, we were pleased to have Ambassador Robert
Strauss, our special trade negotiator, address us concerning the Inter-
national Procurement Code.

At that time, Ambassador Strauss told the subcommittee that to his
mind the United States has achieved basic success in our negotiations
with the 98 countries that have taken part in the multilateral trade
talks, He cited breakthroughs in removing subsidies, establishing prod-
uet standards and new rules for customs valuation, and in increasing
opportunities for agricultural exports. He noted that, insofar as the
Internations]l Procurement Code was concerned, the major problems
concerning small business set asides had been resolved. He was candid
in stating that certain contracts, currently securcd for domestic small
business contractors by preferences, about 15 percent of Government
contracting, would be put at risk, He urged the subcommittee to think

ositively about the prospncts of new overseas government contracts.

n particular, he noted that foreign government contracts are smaller
than U.S. Government contracts and this should be an inducement for
U.S. small business cxporting.

Most importantlgé Ambassador Strauss noted that the trade talks
and the treaty to be submitted for Senate approval were only a be-

(37
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ginning. The task now is for U.S, business to take advantage of those
markets which have opened overseas.

Next, we heard about the export side. Both the North Carolina and
Michigan Departments of Commerce sent representatives to inform
the subcommittee about State efforts to encourage exports. I believe
that the testimony of both these men was important and raised some
issues that we can explore further today. In essence, they both called
for primary reliance on the States for direct business motivation
and assistance and for Federal Government coordination, rep-
resentation, and assistance in advertising, marketing and translation
services. They both spoke of the need for trained foreign language
speakers to represent the United States overseas and to develop a
positive, coordinated export p .

Today, ws shall continue in this vein. Lingering issues remain about
the impact of the Inteimational Procurement Code, and I hope that
all the witnesses may give us the bhenefit of their expertise on this

oint.
P Additionally, I hope that the discussion will center on the issue
of how to best take advantage of the new trade situation. Personally,
I welcome change, and I believe that Ambassador Strauss made the
point that the changes currently contained in the treaty are ones that
we can tsxe advantage of, and 1 intend to direct iy efforts at en-
coursging American business to do just that.

U believe that Mr. Frank A. Weil, Assistant Secretary of Com-
merce, is our first witness this morning. We are delighted to have you
with us. Mr. Weil is one of the few in the Department of Commerce
that is not from North Carolina.

STATEMENT OF FRANK A. WEIL, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF

COMMERCE, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE, ACCOMPANIED BY
JONATHAN MENES

Mr. WeiL. No, Mr. Chairman, I am not from North Carolina.

Senator MoraaN. We are delighted to have you with us and you may
proceed in any way that you like.

As you well know, your statement will be made a part of the record
and will be fully considered by not only myself and the staff but by
the other Members of the Senate as well.

Mr. WeL. Mr. Chairman, I will proceed however you like. You
have my statement and you did say 1t will appear in full in the record.

Senator MoreaN. Yes. Your statement will be printed in full in
the record at this point.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Weil follows:]
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Mr. Chairman, it is a pleasure to be before you to address the
implications of the MTN agreements and related issues.

Specifically, 1 intend to discuss the following:

o The business opportunities created or enhanced by the MTN.

o The impact of the government procurement code on U,S.
business in general and small businesses in particular.

o The export development programs within the Department of
Commerce established to assist Small Business to take
advantage of these new opportunities.

These issues are crucial ones. We all are becoming
increasingly concerned, and rightfully so, with our trade
imbalance. We are seeking ways to strengthen our economy, slow
inflation and contract our trade deficit., I believe the
solution to these problems is more trade, not less trade. We
need tc expand our participation in the world economy and push
export development as the best solution to declining domestic

economic welfare,

Paster export growth, through a reawakening of U.S.
agressiveness and greater participaticn in foreign market
opportunities, is our answer. To help U.S. exporters, the

Government must provide:

O more open access to foreign markets;
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o more equitable and visible trading rules; and
o a fully competitive effort to take advantage of tnose
rules.

The MTN is a move in the right direction toward expanding our
competitiveness, The agreements that Special Trade
Representative Rohe€rt Strauss has negotiated should expand and
enhance our export opportunities., The efforts undertaken in
Geneva and work being done in the U.S.-Japan Trade Facilitation
Committee are important first stgps. Sv is our initiation of

the National Export Policy.

The MTN agreements, covering tariff reductions, international
codes of conduct on nontariff measures, and bilateral
agreenments on specific trade problems, will increase market
access and will improve the structure and discipline of the
international trading system. Both results will mean greater

opportunities for U.S. businesses.

Now, and in the months to come, the Congress and the Executive
Branch alike will be assessing the impact of the MYN and
related issues on U.S. trade and trade policy. I believe we
will find that the results represent a positive commitment to

increasing our economic strength.
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GOVERNMENT PROCUREMENT -~ A NEW MARRET OPPORTUNITY

The Government Procuremen: Code represents a major potential
benefit for the U.S. economy. Why? Because this Code provides
the single largest new market opportunity resulting from the
MTN. As a result of this Code, U.S. producers will have the
opportunity to compete in a multi-billion dollar market that
has hith~rto been closed to international competition. Most
importantly, this market will be for many of the products in

which the U.S. is internationally competitive.

I have heard a certain amount of skepticism concerning the
operation of this Code--that the U.S. would open its markets
while our trading partners would not. 1In my view, this
skepticism, while understandable, is not justified. The Code
requires that bids for government contracts from signatory
countries be treated in the same manner as domestic bids. That
is to say, among the countries that sign this Code, there will

be open competition for the cuntracts covered by the Code.

The Procurement Code contains the provisions necessary to
ensure that foreign governments comply with the Code
obligations. We have, in effect, reached agreement that other

countries will change their procurement practicies to be more
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like ours. There are obligations to publish invitations to
bid, to supply full tender documentation, to apply the same
qualificatiocn criteria to both domestic and forejign firms, and
to provide full information and an explanation at every stage
of the procurement process. To €further monitor compliance with
the Code, there are prnvisions to deal both with individual
contract violations and, larger, more systematic violations.

On an individual contract basis, a firm has the right to be
told why his bid lost and the winner won. 1If the losing bidder
is not satisfied with this explanation, there are provisions

for involving his gcvernment to pursue further this matter.

Finally, there are dispute settlement procedures to adjudicate
any dispute that cannot be resolved between the partners
concerned. (Retaliation remains as the ultimate device should

the adjudication procedures not succeed.)

On a more aggregate level, the Code requires that records be
kept on whc bought what from whom., Such records do not
currentiy exist in any major country and are only beginning to
be kept in the United States. 7The Code requires that these
records be made available to other participants and that they
be exchanged on an annual basis for examination by the
Signatories to the Agreement. This examination would

demonstrate any wholesale Code violations not picked-up at the

individual contract level.
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In my view, the provisions I have just described insure that
the Code will work--now let us look at the advantayes for the

U.S. in an effective procurement code.

First, what sort of products do governments buy? While they
buy pencils, pens, and as we all know, prodigious amounts of
paper, they also buy computers, sophisticated off ice machines,
research equipment and other high technology products in which
the U.S. is competitive, We can sell these types of products

"if we have the proper marketing attitudes and facilities.

Secondly, how do government procurement patterns evolve?
Governments are steady businesses, little affected in their
purchases by commercial patterns. These are good markets which

should be very attractive to U.S. firms.

Thirdly, government markets are already enormous, and growing
larger each day. We have got our foot in the door with this
Code. Careful Code management and continuing efforts to
improve its operétion will be essential to ensure that U.S.

suppliers can enter and expand their share of this important

market.
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Finally, what is the U.S. giving up? Not as much as our
trading partners. We have now a relatively open market. We
have specific preferences for domestic products but foreign
firms are allowed to compete and, if they can overcome the
preference margin, a foreign firm can win a United States
Government contract. This is not the case in foreign markets.
These markets are closed to international competition if the

product to be procured is available domestically.

In short, we are trading a relatively low preference margin for
a virtual trade embi-go. I believe this is clearly to the

advantage of the United States,

GOVERNMENT PROCUREMENT AND SMALL BUSINESS

Amer ican suppliers should benefiil greatly from the procurement
opportunities created by the Code. Many of these benefits will
go to firms currently engaged in exporting Other firms --
those new to eipo:tlng -~ can and should benefit from this

Code. Some, however, will need assistance from the Government.

Department of Commerce programs for export assistance are
oriented to the needs of smaller companies., Helping smaller
firms either to become exporters or to export more effectively
is a first priority. The activities of the Industry and Trade

Administration include programs to help firms:

47-120 0 - 79 - 4
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-~ become more confident in their ability to exporeg,

- become more knowledgeable about how to export, where to
go for assistance, where the best markets are for their
products, and what foreign business practice, laws and

regulations affect exporting overseas,

- establish themselves In foreign markets,

- become more «ffective in meeting potential buyers and

repregseatatives; and

- egtablish contact with foreign buyers visiting the
United States

The greatest area of need is in obtaining export information,
specifically, information about export techniques, markets,
potential buyers and representatives and diract sales and

representation opportunities abroad.

General business counseling services offering orientation-type
information to U.S. firme are provided through seminars,
multiplier organizations (banks, export marketing companies,

etc.), country marketing managers, and export counselors.
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In addition, a wealth of publications a.d reports provides
small business with specific foreign market information on
where the best export opportunities are and what trends

dominate in the economy of foreign c¢ountries to which they

might consider exporting.

Services alerting firms to special ~cumercial opportunities
include the Trade Opportunities Program which has a subscriber
base of over 8,000 firms. 62% of these firms are small. The
Agent Distributor Service and World Trader Data Reports Service
provide information to U.S. {irms on over 30,000 potential
foreign trade contacts. An estimated 70% of the firms using
these services are small as are the majority of the exhibitors
in Commerce-sponsored trade missions and fairs overseas. 65%
of the members of the trade mission which Secretary Kreps led
to Japan last fall were small firms. Our current overseas
exhibition program assisted at least 5,000 firms last year, of

which 63% were small and medium-sized.

These programs are provided to firms at a nominal fee. This
encourages their use by those companies which cannot afford to
have an international sales staff or market research
capability. The programs are designed to fill the information

needs and export assistance gaps in the private sector,
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While these programs provide basic services to back up market
entry efforts of {individual firms, the Industry and Trade
Administration is planning several new initiatives as part of

the President's National Export Policy.

We are currently in the process of developing a computer-based
information communications system, called the wWorldwide
Information and Trade System—-WITS for short. This system will
make it possible to provide export information accurately and
quickly to all locations. The system will bring together, in
one central data base, the full range of overseas marketing
information, It will baild a client file of users which will
identify firms by name, needs, and selected characteristics.
While all firms can benefit from WITS, we expect smaller firms

to benefit the most.

Other direct assistance efforts intended to bring small firms
into exporting are the development of the Tailored Expc:t
Marketing Plan Service (TEMPS); the Interagency Committee on

Small Business; and the 1980 White House Conference on Small

Business.



49

The TEMPS will identify for individual firms, their export
capabilities and needs, and it will develop a strategy for the
firms to take advantage of foreign markets and provide
follow-up guidance in carrying wvut the plan. The Interagency
Committee, comprised of Commerce, Eximbank, Small Eusiness
Administration and the Overseas Private Investment Corporation
will continue to work with business representatives throughout
the country, sponsoring conferences on how to export and
follow-up workshops. Similarly, the White House Conference
will include programs on export development. Small firm
participants will be identified by Commerce, and information

will be presented on export opportunities.

We are hopeful that our efforts to increase small and minority
business involvement in exporting areas will enhance their
ability to compete for opportunities in international markets.
The Office of Minority Business Enterprise (OMBE) is
cooperating with ITA to demonstrate the feasibility of special
targeting of technical and trade information to minority
businesses. OMBE is using its network of funded organizations
to identify firms with export potential; ITA will be )
responsible for broviding direct counseling to such firms and

assisting them in preparing comprehensive development plans.
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As I noted earlier, the opportunities provided by the MTN
include better access to‘tOteign markets threrugh lower tatifta,
a lessening of NTBs, and an opening up of government
procurement. With January 1, 1981 set as the date for the
imnplementation of the agreement, it is likely that at least
part of WITS will have been developed and functioning. This
will enhance our ability to communicate and disseminate foreign

government procurement opportunities,

Moreover, our new programs of specialized assistance such as
TEMPS will have been operational for some time. They will be
utilized both to make smaller businesses aware of the
opportunities provided by the codes and to assist them in
taking advantage of them. Pinally, we would anticipate the
preparation of special materials on foreign government
procurement practices and seminars and other educational
methods to familiarize smaller firms wvith the opportunities and

the administrative p .ctices that they wculd need to follow.

We have our eye clearly on small bueiness. I make no clainms,
however, that our programs are the perfect answer to small
business needs or that we are doing all we can. More must be
done. And I expect as we undertake the process of implementing
the MTN codes and develop a better sense of the opportunities

created, more will be done.

We will be looking to business and Congress for their

suggestions on how we might better accomplish this.
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Mr. Wemn. Let me briefly summarize my statement and make some
observatéions. Then we can go directly to questions if that is what
you prefer.

Senator Morean. In all candor, I think we both benefit from that
kind of discussion.

Mr. WemL. Let me say basically two things, and I assume that the
statement itself will stand. One, this Tokyo round of trade negotia-
tions will be remembered in history for the nontariff aspects much
more than the tariffs. That is a plus and a minus,

The plus is that the liberalization of the trade r.greement, particu-
larly with respect to procurement, is a very important, part of the
changing pattern of world trade.

The minus is that many people have a hard time getting a handle on
what this subject really means. It is very easy for a journalist to talk
about a tariff of ¢ percent and say whether it is a good or bad thing.
1 think one of the things that we will be dealing with over the next
several weeks and months—and this hearing is a very useful occasion
‘o clarify for the American people whose jobs and products will be
affected—is the effect of these nontariff codes.

Senator MoraaN. Tell me, Mr. Weil, what you mean when you say
“nontariff.” Is that what we are talking about when we say we have
an agreel ?ment that will not put any tariffs on soybeans, is that an
example ,

Mr. Wemn. Actually, a tariff on soybeans is a tariff measure. An
example of a nontariff measure is the government procurement code;
the ability of a nation to say it will not open its government purchases
to another nation’s private sector is a nontariff barrier.

The nontariff measures of this trade negotiation are those which
will reduce those nontariff barriers. Of particular importance is the

rocurement code, since it will offer significant trade opportunities for

.S. firms, Others include the standards code, the licensing code, the
subsidies code, and the customs valuation code.

It is fair to say that these codes are highly technical and very spe-
cific. Yet they will be of great benefit to the American worker, the
American consumer, and the United States as a whole provided that
we as a nation take advantage of the opportunities created by ther.

In inany other nations the private sectors are in a better position

to take advantage of more liberal trading rules because those nations
are currently iore involved in international trade than we are. In
the United States we still do 80 percent of our economic process with-
in the continental United States, Germany does 50 percent of its eco-
nomic process within its borders and Japan does about 60 percent.
_ This means that the average Japanese or German businessman,
including many small business pecple, have already crossed one or
;nadny borders and are accustomed to all the aspects of international
rade.

If we as a nation simply liberalize the trading rules, which we are
doing, and do not take advantage of this opportunity to motivate
many more American business firms to look outside the United States
for business opportunities, the entire package of agreements may not
prove to be to our advantage. :

_ Therefore, as you and others have pointed out, it is enormoust
important that we accompany this trade negotiation with a program
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to lead many more American firms to markets outside the United
States,

The thrust of my testimony does two things: One, it says that the
liberalized trade mles are to our advantage; and two, it outlines the
export promotion and development programs for wiupl} ‘we in the
Department of Commerce have the principal responsibility within
the U.S. Federal Government. ) . _

We have embarked on a series of programs which are aimed pri- -
marily at medium- and small-sized businesses. There is an illusion, a
myth, that the Department of Commerce is primarily a big, big,
business enterprise. This may be partially truz when it comes to
economic policy. But when it comes to our service delivery and opers-
tions, it is not true. The major 250 multinational corporations that
do about three-quarters of all our exporting are, in many ways, more
expert than we are and therefore do not need our services. They use
some of the information we collect, but in the main, they are on their
own.

The bulk of cur services benefits companies in the small business
sector. Here wc consider small business to be about $5 million to $25
million. When you start getting down to whst is really small busi-
ness, and Vernon Weaver is more familiar with this than I am, it
is usually difficult for those companies to become actively engaged
in international trade. Here I am talking about companies in the
range of $50,000 to $500,000 a year in turnover. Simply to take a
trip today costs a great deal of money, and unless those companies
are in a high technology field, the probabilities are, with certain
exceptions, that it is not in their best interest to trade internationally.

However, the essence of what we are planning to do is different:
To help the smaller American businessman to take advantage of the
opportunities, and to bring him the essential information.

epator Morean. How do you plan to do that, Mr. Weil? I think
I read into what you are saying is, there is a certain mystique about
international trade. The average small businessman does not know
how to vget: involved. How do you plan to increase your efforts?

Mr. Wem. Well, we have found an astonishing number of examples
of small businessmen who set up some kind of an enterprise where
they happen to take a vacation. For example, I heard a while ago
about an American businessman who went to New Zealand on a
holiday, met some people in his same business, and ended up establish-
m%)an enterprise in New Zealand.

ddly enouﬁh, it did not occur to him that if he could do it in
New Zealand, he could do it in Australia and other parts of Southeast
Asia. It is the happenstance of discovering with whom you can do
business.

One of our problems is that we have most of the information that
& person needs available somewhere within this giant bureaucracy
called the Federal Government. Around the worfldnwe have about
1,000 commercial officers in our various embassies, and we have in the
United States about 350 trade specialists in the 438 district offices of
the Department of Commerce.

. We have in Washington yards and yards of bookshelves filled with
mmmstglg information, useful information. One of the things I have
discovered is that we are not doing as good a job as we could in making
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sure that information is readily available on a timely basis to the
average American . :sinessman. Thus, when he does try to find out
what to do throug.. our local offices or embassies, he gets frustrated
because it sometimes takes 2 months to find out what he want to know,
and then it may be too late.

In the private sector during the last 15 years, the computer has
been harnessed to exchange information. To give you an example, in
my business in 1972 our computers were used two-thirds of the time
to process transactions, When I ieft my firm at the end of 1977, the
cg:naputer was about eight times as powerful and was being two-thirds
used to exchange information. The U.S. Government is not doing this
today, but we are trying to remedy the situation. One of our main
programs is the setting up of a worldwide computer information
system. Thus, a businessman going into a district office in Savannah,
Ga. could ask somebody in that office to interrogate this machine,
which has a TV screen, and find out where the businessi an could sell
his teacups and how he should go about it in various markets around
the world. Or, the people in ths Embassy in Buenos Aires could have
somebody come in and say, “Where can I buy teacups,” and it would
show the supplier in the United States.

‘Tkis type of system has to be built slowly and carefully, analyzing
whe! the market needs are and how the market can pay forit. I woul
prefer to see this done by the private sector; however, what we are do-
Ing now is starting it, in the hope of reaching the point where the
private sector could take over and operate it.

As you pointed out in your opening remarks, language is perceived

to be a major obstacle. That, by the way, is our fault, not the fault of
the rest of the world because we can stimulate language training
not only in our elementary schools but also in our business schools. One
Japanese trading company that I know of has 700 young people out
around the world learning the languages of different countries and
working as interns in business enterprises.
_ We, in the United States, have done a poor job of training our people
in foreign languages. Since 1948 we have been sitting here waiting for
the world to come to us. Now all of that has changed. There is an old
saying, “If you want to sell somebody, you sell him in his language.”
So language is a problem. :

Senator MoraaN. You seem to be saying that in recent years we had
all the business we wanted. People came to us, whereas in Germany half
of their business isexport. Now we are caught on the horns of dilemma
where we are having to sell our products and are really not prepared to
sell abroad.

Mr. Wen. Right. Many American businesses have hardly penetrated
markets in neighboring States, much less considered the costs involved
in expanding operations to foreign markets,

Senator MorgaN. Now, you mention that your data banks and book-
gheives are full of information. The trouble I find is that the small
businessman out in the States do not really know that the information
is on the bookshelves.

Do you \groduce any kind of information program, an educational

rogram ? I believe down in my State lasi year we had a Department of
iC)ommerce symposium for small businessmen on how to do business
with the Federal Government.
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Mr. WEiL. There are two or three responses. No. 1, implicit in
what I said about this information system is that we are currently not
as well equipped as w2 could be to answer business questions about ex-
porting. And, our philosophy is not to advertise until you raake sure
thﬁe product is on the shelf in the store, or you will turn your customers
off.

One of the reasons we have not turned up the amplifier in our broad-
cast system is that I want to be sure we have a product to look at when
we tell the business community about it. We are doing several things
in line with what you mention. As Vernon Weaver will point out--and
he has been the chairman of tiis effort between the Smaﬁ Business Ad-
ministration, Commerce, Eximbank, and the Overseas Private Invest-
ment Corp. fnot OPECj—We have had a joint undertaking and have
had a considerable number of symposiums in, I think, about 100 cities
around the country. It has been very heartening to see the interest
demonstrated by the business community and, in particular, by the
small business community in this subject. My experience in the past 2

earsin terme of how many businessmen will show up at these meetings
1s from 30 people to 300 people. In fact, I think we are missing a bet 1n
this country when we talk about the energy problem and do not include
exporting. We talk about production and conservation of energy but
we do not talk about selling abroad as a way to solve our problems.

In Germany and Japan, they cannot talk about production because
they have nothing to produce. When they talk about the energy prob-
lem, they talk about conservation and selling abroad. The American
people are anxious about what they can do to conserve energy. In re-
sponse to the problem of energy, the American people can channel their
energies as workers in the export industry.

Senator MoreaN. We can increase exports for small business and
thereby double the export of farm products in this country, This is
certainly a renewable resource, and we might do something about the
balance of payments.

Cc_mlcgl you address yourself to the tailored export marketing plan or
service

Mr. Wen. Right. That is a program which is currently being orga-
nized. We are trying to do two things: First of all, we are looking at
sectors or segments in regions of the world where there are special
market opportunities. Then, we are looking at those sectors of the U.S.
economy that we think could be organized in a special way to take ad-
vantage of these regional global opportunities,

We are putting together teams of people who will work with those
industrial sectors here. Exgort opportunities worldwide are not likely
to (i)roduce overall the kind of specific or overall results where some-
body goes to make a sale. We have one program going in the shoe in-
dustry because we have become a shoe importing nation. The idea that
we are now succeeding in exporting shoes to other places, such as
Japan, is astounding people. We have increased the export of shoes in
this country last year in amounts ranging from 48 to 50 percent.

Senator MoreaN. It is an interesting program, and at the risk of
being repetitious for staff members who were here the other day, let me
tell you of an incident that happened to me with regerd to shoes.

About 1 year ago I was in Japan with Senator Bellmon and we had
& meeting with a lot of people about trade. I was talking to Mr, Morita,
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the founder of Sony. I gave him a hard time, I guess, about their way
of doing business over here. He pointed out that one of our bi
problems is that we are not willing to tailor our prodicts for their
market. He said that they had bought, I think, 5 million pairs of
shoes from foreign countries and only about 140,000 pairs from us. He
sald we insist on selling American-sized shoes in Japan and thay just
cannot wear our shoes over there; that their feet are not that big.

_He then went on to describe why we cannot sell American automo-
biles in Japan. One reason is because two American cars cannot pass
on their highways.

. WEIL. Sometimes two Japanese cars cannot do it either.

Senator Moraean. I agree with that. He pointed out that he tried to
buy a Cadillac Seville. He said they would not at any price put the
steering wheel on the right-hend side.

Mr. Wen. Ambasador Mansfield’s steering wheel is now on the
right-hand side.

Senator Morcan. I think you make the point that we do have to
begin to tailor our products for the overseas market.

Mr. Wem. I might tell you an incident which bears out the point.
One of the largest merchandising companies in this country called
in the middle rnanagers to ask what problems they were having selling
American made products in Japan. Among the reports was that the
Japanese wanted to have Japanese labels in their garments and a diz-
ferent range of sizes. The senior man raised cain with his peoyie and
said it wasn’t Japan’s fault they wanted Japanese labels and sizes.
Henry Ford once said you can have any color you want so long as it is
black. Well, that won’t work any longer. .

Let me tell you this story. An American foreign service officer was
given a Japanese made rice cooker by his mother-in-law in Washing-
ton. He and his wife were transferred to some part of Southeast Asia
and, somewhere between Washington and Southeast Asia, the rice
cooker was damaged. Rather than get it fixed, they bought a new one.
When they cooked the rice in the new rice cooker, it came out brown
whereas in Washington 3% came out white. The officer complained to
the store, and they said, “In this part of Southeast Asia we like our rice
grow,x,x and the rice cookers are made to accommodate the rice cooking

ere,

Mr. Chairman, we have tended to sell the same products around the
world as we do at home.

Senator Morean. One other point and I will then yield to my col-
leagues. Another point he made was that we insist on selling our prod-
ucts over there with American labels. That night I was in the hotel
whatever hote! it is—the Okura Hotel—and I was down in what woqld
be known as the drugstore. There were Colgate shaving cream cans with
American labels with just a tiny Japanese label sticker on it. I looked
through all the shelves and most all the American products were just
regular American labeled products with small Japanese stickers. I can
why that will not sell on the open market.

Mr, {?Veil, I might have short circuited you by not following your
statement, but according to my notes, I believe you have covered most
of the points.

Are there other things you would like to add at this point$
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Mr. WeiL. I think since the statement will be in the record, it covers
just about everythinf.

I would like to, if I might, make sure I am on record as saying I
have spent some personal political capital with the larger businessman
in this country by making the point that getting the smaller business
community involved in this process is essential.

An argument larger businesses make is that the smaller businesy
exporters are suppliers to bigger businesses. To some extent that is
true. I am convinced, if we continue to place our reliance on the top
1,000 or 2,000 companies in this country to sell our way out of this
problem, we will fail. Personally, I am fi};li hted that you are Lolding
these hearings because it is another part of the process that we have
been trying to effect for 2 years, to get the business community at
large, the approximately 25,000 or so companies that could be export-
ing, involved.

e are appreciative of your support.

Senator Morean. Thank you. We hope to continue with these hear-
ings and develop more ideas.

t mehfo to Senator Don Stewart of Alabama and then Senator
Levin of Michigan.
Senator STEwarT. Mr. Weil, I have heard your testimony so far and
heard some of the things you have said Wi&\ regard to what you all
are doing. et me ask you a question that I asked Administrator
Weaver the other day.

What would a person in my home State, say with $500,000 in sales a
year and having a difficult time, what would a person do today in that
State to make this market available to him, or to obtain access to it ¢

What mechanism is available? What is there now § You say you have
been working on this problem for 2 yeais. Can you give me a specific
step he can take to get involved in the market ?

Mr. WEiL. Well, we have a district office in Birmingham #nd what he
should do is sit down with the director or one of his trade specialists—
and most of the people in the district offices are trade specialists where
the bulk of the activity is for international trade—and tell the trade
specialist what his business is and what his desires are,

Mr. Stewart, he will find that these people are knowledgeable about
this in a general way. Obviously, they are not experts in every busi-
ness in this country.

They will be very straightforward in telling this person whether
it is worth pursuing opportunities in international trade. They have
learned over time what the parameters are and, if they feel this
person’s business might be successful in international trade, the peo-
ple in our district office in Birmingham will get in touch with the
appropriate people in our Bureau of Export Development. Or, we
have an operation in Washington that organizes our field offices. The
trade specialist in Birmingham will be in communication with the
appropriate person here in Washington who, in turn, will be in con-
tact as appropriate with one of the commercial offices in the Embassy
of the country where the market opportunity exists.

This procedure can have a number of different outcomes. It might
result in this firm’s going to a trade show in some country, joining a
trade mission, or being part of a group receiving a foreign buyer’s
mission visiting this country. It might mean subscribing through the
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district office to available export services, such as trade opportunities
where trade leads are matched to products by a computer.

I would be happy to have my staff provide you with the booklets
that show the many types of services. In a nutshell, te answer your
question, all your constituent has to do is go into the district office;
he will find himself well served. I would like to think that we could
serve him better, but I fear that improved service will take several
years to organize.

We have service now, but we could make it better. Just this year,
for the first time in 9 years, we have a reversed trend of declining
resources in this part o! the budget in the Department of Commerce.

Senator STEWART. And those who want to cut down on Government
expenditures also want to balance our trade deficit and build up our
weapons system in the country and they will have an opportunity to
buy a dead bullet when the time comes.

at I am asking you is what assistance you provide someone on
a one-to-one basis.

Mr. WeiL. The trade specialist does that. If he thi~"s there is a
chance, he will be glad to te!l your constituent and will be able to
give the kind of specific information the businessman needs to find a
customer.

Senator STEWART. The only thing T am concerned about—and I do
not mean to be difficult because I know you are turning it around and
I am: supportive of you—but the only thing T am concerned about is
the seminar type of thing with a trade mission and a number of
other people. Senator Morgan mentioned a minute ago that we should
take advantage of this type of symposium in our home State.

What happens to the businessman once he leaves that kind of situa-
tion and goes back to Birmingham or Selma or Montgomery? He has
to begin to deal on an individual basis with those particular business
individuals. What assistance do you offer him or is there available in
the translation of a contract ?

Mr. Wen. We do not do much of that, Senator, and I do not know
if we can do much. First off, we donot have the resources.

Senator STEwART. How do these other countries develop these
resources and trading activities?

Mr. Wern. Well, translation is a subject by itself. We generally
believe in t{ne private sector buying for itself, and we have not sub-
sidized the use of special lawyers or special professions.

Senator STEWART. I thought you mentioned a minute ago that one
of the countries we were having some difficulty in competing with in
the international market had some 700 people who were just involving
themselves around the world in different languages and were a part
and parcel of trade.

Mr. WemL. That is correct. The company is Mitsui & Co.. one of

the top three Japanese trading companies. They are in the business
of do}ilng world trade and they have people who are expert in doing
just that.
] Senator STEwART. Why would that be something we cannot do?
I can think of a guy who builds windows in Selma and he cannot put
somebody on the street that has that capabilitv in different countries
around the world. That might be something that we could work out
on some basis for the people who have that difficulty.
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What I am saying is, specifically what assistance do you offer him

beyond information ¢

r. WEIL. The answer to that is not much, a point that raises some
very interesting questions. By the way, the seminars are really de-
signed to show this man he has an opportunity to get the information.

Beyond information, we do not do very much today, although I
must say that taking people on trade missions is a very useful thing.
Some of the smaller firms that went with us last fall to Japan found
that to be very efficient.

Senator STEwWART, It is going to be a difficult job for you to carry all
the small businesses around the world.

Mr. WerL, As far as subsidizing, the problem we run into is the
golicy conflict as to what is appropriate for the Government to do for

usinessmen even if it may serve the interest of solving the trade im-
balance. What is appropriate under the new GATT rules in terms of
export subsidy ?

As you know, Senator Stevenson held a series of hearings last year.
One of the things his subcommittee report has suggested is the stimu-
lation of trading companies in this country similar to the Japanese
trading companies.

Senator STEwART, What are your feelings about that?

Mr. WerL. My feeling is that it is coming. There are such things in
this country today as export marketing companies and export market-
ing associations. They are small, composed generally of people who
are representatives or agents for other people’s products.

There is one major merchandizing company in this country con-
sidering setting uﬁ a trading company. There 1s one major bank con-
sidering it, too, There are several trading companies, like Englehardt
Industries, a $10 billion company dealing in metals.

The Japanese trading companies date back over 300 years, yet today
they are modern institutions.

t takes two things: One is capital and we can do that quickly in
this country. Second is the trading instinct. Last year when the
Japanese brought their mission into this country in March, T learned
to my fascination that the average pay of roughly the 100 people in
that mission representing the seven or so largest trading companies
was around $400,000 a year. Traders are very highly paid ﬁecause they
are highly skilled. '

Senator STEWART. So are salesmen. I know one in my home State
who makes thousands and thousands of dollars a year.

Mr. WeiL, The traders are diffierent from salesmen in the sense that
they buy and sell. Salesmen are selling and if they sell, they are paid
on a commission basis.

The only point I am making is that we cannot wave a wand 2nd
achieve this instantly. This requires acquiring decades of know-how,
and some of these problems are not going to Ee solved quickly. There
is no magic solution, "

Senator StewARrT. I differ with you in some respects. We have some
pretty good traders because they come from other parts of the country
and travel within this economy and do a pretty good job of it. Those
are the people who make tremendous amounts of money.

Mr. WeiL. Oh, absolutely and part of trading is knowing the prod-
uct. Part of trading is knowing the language and the region.
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Senator STEwART. Right.

Mr. WeiL. Take a man who trades between Michigan and Alabama
and try to get him to trade from Alabama to Ethiopia. You might find
& guy who was not able to do what he did before.

Senator STEwArT. We could have some difficvlty in that regard, but
he must begin somewhere.

Mr. WeiL. We are on the same wave length, but let us not assume
this will be an instant zclution.

Senator STEwART, That is why I am concerned zbout the fact you
do not provide personal assistance to the small businesses in getting
involved in this new trade area.

In response to the question as to what you did provide beyond just
general inforniation you said “not much.” I know you want to do more
and that is one of the reasons I want to find out the things you can do.

What other answers would you have? You talked about personal
assistance and trading companies.

What answers woxﬁd you have as a representative of this Depart-
ment to really get small business involved in this particular area ?

Mr. WerL. Well, one problem that Vernon Weaver will speak about,
which was included in the President’s export policy last December,
is a dedication of the portion of the small businesses’ resources to loans
to small businesses that would be oriented toward export activity.

Senator STEwart. That would be venture capital of some kind{

Mr. WerL. Exactly. There was $100 million earmarked for that, and
Mr. Weaver can be more specific on how that has proceeded.

Unfortunately, that has not accomplished as much as we hoped
because the SBA responds to requests. It is not in the business of
going out and creating loan demand. I think that program has picked
up steam in the last few months, but of that $100 million, only a very
small part of it has been utilized.

Senator STEwART. What about a coordinating program between the
Department and the SBA on a small traveling show, to tell what is
available to smail businesst

Mr. Wem. That is taking place through this seminar.

Senator STEWART. In other words, you are highlighting that pro-
gram ¢

Mr. Wern. Absolutely.

Senator STEwaArT. Thank you.

Senator MorGAN. Senator Levin ¢ '

Senator LeviN. You indicated that one of the things we should be
doing is stimulating trading companies.

Do you think that is coming ? _ L

What is your Department doing to stimulate those trading com-

anies ¢ .
d Mr. WeL. Well, I fear that my answer is that at this point we are
talking about it, and I think a lot of things begin at that stage.

There are a series of questions that relate to this. It is more a concept
at this point than anything else, but I think we are trying to find the
right formula between the export management companies, the appli-

cation of the exceptions to the antitrust laws. Then we might. prime
the pump with some money.
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One of the problems with the export marketing companies is that
they are not potentially good borrowers from the SBA because to get
a loan from the SBA you have to have some collateral that goes to
some assets.

The export marketing companies are soft companies; they are doing
businesss with the service companies that have a hard time borrowing
money.

Senator STewart. When do you expect to have your course of action
set in this area in terms of what your department is going to do to
stimulate trading companies {

Mr. WeiL. I hope we will have a more specific program sometime
before the year is out.

Senator LEvIN. Will you let us know what that program is?
~ Mr. WeiL. Yes, sir. One limitation is that we are not alone, of course,
in the executive branch in formulating policies of this sort.

Senator LeEviN. Whatever your Department is doing in coordination
with others, let us know at the end of the year what that program is
going to be.

Mr. WeIL. Yes, sir.

Seaator Levin. I guess Ambassador Strauss made the comment the
other day “vhen he was asked to characterize the Government’s current
export assistance effort and he said one word, “bum.”

Do you agree with him#

Mr. WeIL. Actually, he was asked what this country’s export per-
formance was and he said “bum.” The Ambassador elaborated and
said “real bum.”

Senator LEviN. I hate to misquote a newspaper.

Mr. Wem. As far as our export assistance program is concerned,
I may have in 2 years become a bit proprietary and defensive. We are
doing a little better than we were 2 years ago. I think that is in part
because of the visibility of the problem, not because of the contribution
of any individual to the subject.

The Korean Economic Minister is in town today for an exchange
of views and, even from the prospective of Korea, one senses that
the United States is stirring in this resgect.

Senator Levin. How would you characterize our efforts just in
one ot two words? Is it fair? Is it good?

Mr. WerL. Fair, with a lot of potential.

When we went into World War IT in December 1941 we barely
had an Army and we barely had an awareness of a need to engage
in global affairs. In a very short, time, we mobilized this country’s
ability to produce things as well as people to accomplish things.

There is no question in my mind that thi. country has the same
capability to compete successfully in international markets if we
mobilize the will to do it.

Senator LeviN. Let me go back to Senator Stewart’s question about
his constituents in Alabama.

First of all, does he have to walk into your office

Mr. WeiL. He can mail in.

Senator LeviN. Say someone that manufactured pencils in Ala-
bama wants to know all of the governments that are buying pencils.
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Under this new procurement code, is he fmng to be able to get a list
of all those governments from your office

Mr. WeiL. The answer is a qualified yes.

Senator LEviN. Is that your goal ¢

Mr. WEeIL. That is our goal.

Senator LeviN. To be able to provide that manufacturer a list of
all the countries that are purchasing pencils on a continuing basis
to keep that person informed {

Mr. WewL. Ves.

Senator LEvIN. And that person does not know what to do at that
point, what then?

Mr. WeiL. Out of this system we are working for, hopefully once
he has honed into the area of interest to his business, he can get down
to the point—and we have it on an experimental basis—where he can
get the five names, telephone numbers, and addresses of the prospec-
tive buyers and who he can call.

In the final analysis, people do business with people. All of the
generalized information 1n the world is not going to do your con-
stituent any good if he cannot sell his })encils.

Senator Levin. Is he going to get forms and so forth from you?

Mr. WEL. I am not sure of the answer to that yet, Senator. There
is a strong underlgeing question here still unresolved. We have our
own view in the S:rtment of Commerce on the extreme side of
providing help, but the question in this country, as you well know,
1s how much Government should do.

Senator LEvIN. Do you consider that over the boundary {

Mr. Wemn. Bid forms? I am not sure. I think probably once you give
the man the name of the person with whom he can possibly do busi-
ness, I think he should proceed himself. I would not want to go on
record formally as saying I draw the line there.

Senator LeviN. When do you think you will be resolving those
questions as to how much your department can do for that person on
& one-on-one basis {

Let us say he is in Birmingham. He is not going to write some
trading company in New York because that is 8 Jong way away from
hlilm. e or she is manufacturing pencils in Birmingham ard that is
all.

Mr. WerL. Well, we answer questions like that, draw lines like that
every day, all day long and I do not personally draw that many lines.
It is inevitable, In a large organization, that there is a decision as to
how far you go. _

The policy, Senator, under which we are ?erating is to provide
maximum service. We are a service business, a delivery enterprise, and
I hate to be qualifying things like I am now because I like to be up-
beat. I do not want to create expectations that cannot be filled either.

Senator Yevin. It would be useful if you cculd walk us through a
few situations, not today, but send us a few scenarios; pick a few small
manufacturers and tell us what your dream is for them, what is your
goal, and how you are going to achieve it and send it in to us. )

Tell_lllls what the ideal is for that person down there in Alabama, if
you will.

Mr. WerL. We can pick a variety of examples,

[Subsequent information was received and follows:]

\

47-120 0 - 79 - §
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EXPORT ABSISTANCE SCETARIOS FOR SMALL AND MrpIUM Sizep FIRMS

The goal of the Industry and Trade Administration of the Department of Com-
merce is to help U.8. firms realize and achieve their export potential, This essen-
tially involves bringing them to an understanding of overseas markets and export
methods, and then helping them overcome impediments to export trade.

The following examples are typical of firms with potential to begin exporting
or increase their exports.

Company A—Non-established exporter/Small manufacturer of a single prod-
uct with export potential,

Company B—Non-established exporter/Medium-sized manufacturer with sev-
eral complete product lines having export potential.

Company C—Established international consultant/Medium-sized engineering
firm.

Company D—Medium-sized export management company specialized In a re-
lated product category having established export contacts overseas.

Each type of firm encounters difficulties in overcoming one or more of the five
impediments addressed by Corimerce’s export assistance programs; they are 1)
attitudinal, 2) informational, 3) operational/resource limitations, 4) foreign
buyer resistance and 5) foreign competitive factors. An analysis of the needs of
different type of potential exporters shows how diffe rent services can be used to
overcome export impediments.

CABE EXAMPLE A

Company “A” profile.—Small security equipment manufacturer that produces
a single product, a revolutionary new locking device. The company, with a staff
of 50 emnloyees, handles all production, assembly, and shipment. Company A
supplies its U.S. market through a network of distributors. Its sales force is,
therefore, composed of only three people each handling sales and distribution for
a third of the nation. Sales have grown each year of the company’s three year
existence to the present level of $3 million. The company’s international staif
consists of one individual, a recent MBA graduate, with the title of Assistant to
the President, This individue! was hired because the volume of inquiries from
overseas became too great to be ignored. Since the person handling the company’s
international activities majored in international management and not interna-
tional marketing, he, and therefore the company, is not knowledgeable about the
intricacies of the export process. The company is totally unaware of Commerce
programs and services. It has the excess plant capacity to fill additional export
orders quickly, and Commerce market research indicates that there ts a definite
market for the product in Europe and the developed markets to the Far East.

Management of this company views exporting as risky and complex. Although
it has hired a recent MBA as an Assistant to respond to inquiries from abroad,
it is very conservative in its approach. It lacks adequate ~xpertise in the intri-
cacies of exporting, and has cash flow difficulties as well as limited resources to
devote to overseas travel, translation of company literature and advertising, This
company needs more confidence and information on how to export efficiently. In
addition it must determine where to export its product. Commerce envers the
picture when the Assistant happens to read an ad in the FElectronics magazine
placed by the Advertising Council which says that exporting help is available
from the Department of Commerce. After sending in a coupon the Assistant re-
ceives A Basic Guide to Exporiing bookle: and contacts the local District Office
to arrange for a visit to the irm by the Trade Snecialist. Sitting down with the
new Assistant the Trade Specialist explains the various information and pro-
motion services and programs of the Department. The Trade Specialist leaves
samples, brochures, and other information including a copy of the market re-
search on this product category and schedules a follow-up visit with the Aasist-
ant. The Assistant review the help available from Commerce, discusses with the
President the various services, options, and costs; and decides a course of action.

When the Trade Specialist returns, additional questions are answered, and a
program such, as the following, is worked out with the Assistant for the coming
year:

“ 1, The firm will imimediately subscribe to the Trade Opportunities Program,
expressing direct sales interest in Europe and developed Far East countries for
the product category it manufactures.

2. A “New Product Listing” will be prepared and sent tr ommerce for inclu-
slion in the Newsletter, which is distributed to Foreign Seivice posts abroad.
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3. Two months from now, the firm plans to exhibit in the upcoming domestic
trade show, which has been selected for support by the Foreign Buyers Program.
The firm will register as desiring to meet with Foreign Buyers who will be at-
tending the show,

4. Three months from now, the Trade Specialist will meet again with the irm
to assess the effectiveness of the foregoing actions and decide alternative follow-
on actions.

5. Assuming that sufficient potential has been shown in a specific market to
warrant an agent, the firm will purchase an Agent/Distributor list for each of
the countries where interest .» the product has been demonstrated. It will also
obtain World Trade Data Reports on each of the potential represeatatives for
consideration.

6. The Trade Specialist will review the approach in selecting the best repre-
sentatives with the Assistant. The Trade Specialist will suggest itineraries
abroad to interview the most likely candidates. The Trade Specialist will also
brief the .\ssistant on overseas events that the Assistant may attend to observe
competitive products. After a txip abroad, Company A may select a non-exclusive
agent as European representative on a short term contract.

7. Company A will be advised by the Commerce Department, either. directly
or through the Trade Specialist, to participate in a security equipment trade
show in London scheduled in 34 months. The company is encouraged to select
an exclusive distributor for Great Britain.

8. Export Mailing Lists will be provided to the company suggesting direct sales
contacts for the European agent. These lists for France, Germany, Italy, Switzer-
land, Belgiui.;, the Netherlands, and Scandinavia will provide both the Assistant
and the Earopeal agent with potential contacts.

9. At the end of the first year’s activities, the Trade Specialist will help the
Assistant plan future strategies, such as Commerce-sponsored trade missions to
the emergent markets and trade fairs in the developed markets. There may also
be catalog shows or technical sales seminars sponsored by Commerce in the se-
curity equipment field.

10. If problems arise, such as disputes with buyers, the Trade Specialist will
learn about them from the Assistant since they have a clese working relationship.
Although thcse problems may be easily solved, the Trade Specialist will provide
assistance through the Trade Complaints service. Such assistance consists of
having the '‘good offices” of the Embassy or Consulate mediate the dispute ami-
cably. Commerce District Offices and Program Operations will assist Company A
until it no longer needs continuous advice.

CASE EXAMPLE B

Company "B proflie.—Medium-size producer of food processing and packaging
equipment., The company has several complete product lines covering a large
segment of the industry and can zlso customize equipment to the specifications
of individual buyers. In its fifteen year history, the company has achieved a repu-
tation for quality and innovation. While its products are priced somewhat higher
than those of its competitors, both domestic and international sales have grown
consistenutly because Company B's products have more versatile features and
longer product life than those of its competitors. Annual sales are approximately
$35-40 million. All parts manufacturing of Company B products is undertaken
at its large Des Moines plant, also the site of its corporate headquarters. The
company has additional smaller plants in Los Angeles, Baltimore, and Indian-
apolis to handle assembly, distribution and custom work. The company overall
has about 400 employees. A sales force of 10 individuals is attached to each
assembly plant with a Vice President for Sales resident at the Des Moines plant.

Markets are supplizd both directly &and through distributors. While interna-
tional activities fall under the V.P. for Sales, they are actually handled by one
of his assistacts with the title of Export Manuger. The company supplies itd
Canadian and Mexican markets directly from the United States with Mexico
assigned to . ts Los Angeles sales force and Canada assigned to its Indianapolis
sales force, Company B has an agent in Frankfurt to handle sales in conti-
nental Europe. This agent originally approached the company on his own, seek-
ing representation rights, and has been moderately successful: Company B par-
ticipated in a Paris trade exhibition several years ago with g.ud sales off the
floor, and medium term sales projections, Company B's Export Manager is not
completely knowledgeable of other Co.amerce services. Exports make up a little



64

over 10 percent of Company B’s sales, and market research indicates market
potential in areas of the world not yst penetrated by the company.

As an established exporter with an agent in Europe, Company B needs to give
greater support to the agent. The company, however, presently lacks sufficient
resources to cover potentially good markets in depth. It needs to expend its
coverage by appointing more aggressive agents/distributors capable of selling in
competitive markets. More information is needed on market conditions, practices,
and potentials in individual countries, as well as specific sales and representation
leads abroad. It also needs background information on contracts.

Programs meeting Company B’'s needs are: the Agent/Distributor Service,
country marketing information and publications, Trade Opportunities Program,
and the World Trade Data Reports Service. Once the company absorbs this
information, it will be a candidate for overscas trade promotion events, If the
company has no representative, it will need to participate in &an overseas promo-
tional exhibition to gain market exposure,

Since Company B has reached the stage where it can explore markets inten-
sively, it will participate more frequently in overseas trade promotion activities.
This company will welcome advice on other events deemed to be important in
providing market exposure for its products,

Company “C" profile.—Company C is a medium-sized engineering firm special-
izing in designs for metals, minerals, and chemicals process industries. Company
C is a private concern with a permanent staff of 50 employees. The company
also maintains professiona.s resumés on specialist engineers and consultants that
are hired on an as-needed basis. Annual billings total $10 million. The firm typ-
ically sells its engineering and consultant servicee to chemical producers or
minerals operators who are planning new projects. The company has performed
feasibility studies, sampling studies, master plan, and detalled design services,
and can prepare bidding documeats and specifications and assist in evaiuating
technology, equipment, and construction bids. Moat of the firms work has been
done in the U.S8.

Its international experience has been primarily consulting work for U.S.
clients who have invested overseas in mining or process facilities. Now that the
firm has some experience overseas, the company executives are looking for
opportunities to perform consulting and engineering work directly for foreign
clients. The company’'s bank suggests that it contact the Commerce Department.

This company requires specific information on major projecis at the earliest
possible stage and follow-on assistance. 8ince there is considerable cost in pre-
paring proposals, presentations, and travel, the company needs timely and mean-
ingful support to meet the complex needs of developing countries. This could
include professional training, or designing entire complexes and nationally inte-
grated systems. Company C will use “good offices” of the Government to help
make high level contacts and coordinate Government asgistance in the areas of
financing, insurance, guarantees, and anti-trust. The company’s officials con-
cerned with thege impediments will call on the Major Export Projects Division,
as well as contacts in FCIA, EXIM Bank, IBRD, and others.

Through the Major Export Projects Programs, Commerce will offer compre-
hensive assistance to Company C in seeking contracts for major overseas projects.
While the principal users of the service are consultants, engineers, and construc-
tion firms, the program also assists equipment cumpanies, operating firms, and
process licensors. In addition, sub-suppliers could ultimately benefit from this
service. Each project is handled on a case-by-case basis, and the services differ
considerably depending on the nature of the problems and needs of the firms.
Several U.8. firms may be involved in the same project at various stages of
procurement. A completely new strategy involving innovative forms of assiat-
ance will be employed for each project.

CASE EXAMPLE D

Company “D’ profile.—Medium-gige export management company specializing
in medical equipment. Company D, headed by several doctors and located in
Chicago, has a staff of 856 employees and has an annual sales volume of $20 mil-
lion. Services to its 20 clients include market research, appointment of overseas
agents and distributors, exhibiting the client’s products at overseas trade show»
and colloquia, and handling of all inancing, advertising, shipping and documen-
tation. The company works on a buy-and-sell arrangement with its clients; that
is, the company places orders with its clients when overseas orders are receivea,
Company D then pays cash, resells the product abroad, and invoices the customer
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directly. Company D relies heavily on the Department of Commerce for market-
ing information, for market research and for overseas facilitative services. The
President of the company, being both a physician and salesman, is often called
upon to act as a moderator for overseas seminars sponsored by the Depart-
ment of Commerce. In addition, the President is active in the s®airs of the Na-
tional Federation of Export Management Companies and the District Export
Council.

The Export Management Company (EMC) is a spectal category that uses all
of the same types of services and programs as a mediuu.-size firm, only it e
small, usually having fewer than 25 employees. It may have scme problems In
overcoming foreign buyer resistance, espicially when acting as an intermediary
representing U.S. manufacturers. The foreign buyer may belleve, more often
erroneously, that the EMC psells at a higher price than a manufacturcr. The
EMC sells at a higher price than a manufacturer. The EMC seeks sales leads
for its several clients and information on market conditions, practices, and
potentials in foreign countries. The Trade Opportunilics Bulletin is most ap-
propriate for this compsuy. As a member of an EMC association, Company D
receives marketing information through the *fultiplier Program.

Although relatively small, the FMC cal. analyze a large quantity of marketing
intelligence and data. For this reason, it will be most interested in country
marketing information and publications, suc. as Global Market Surveys. The
EMC is always looking for new clients with “high” technology nroducts and
expects its clients eventually exporting on their own. The District Office help
small inexperienced manufacturers with limited resources to contact appropriate
EMC's. It is frequently appropriate for an EMC to participate in overseas trade
promotion activities, making the pro-rated cost to the EMC clients much less
than if each of the client participated individually.

RECORD OF ABSBISTANCE ProviDED TO SMALL U.S8. MANUFACTURERS BY THE
INDUSTRY AND TRADE ADMINISTRATION OF THE DIPARTMENT OF COMMERCE

CASE 1

Firm.—Beowulf Inc.,, P.O. Box 5168, Huntsville, Ala. 85808. Mr. Kelly Prady,
president. Firm established in 1968 with twenty (20) employees manufacturer
of cable and electronic items.

Objective.—To help Beowulf contact potential overseas buyers and establish
itself in the best market region for its products.

Beowulf contacted the Birmingham District Office in 1975 about exporting.

The District Ofice (DO) counseled the firm and provided fundamental ex-
port information on opportunities for selling electronic components in major
glvers(ez; markets. A Trade Specialist was assigned to serve &8 an account execu-

ve ).

Over the past three years; the AE has worked on a regular basis with this
firm, answering questions and suggesting programs that could help the firm
address specific export problems.

The company’s products fit into the electronic components and the industrial
process control target industries. Both product categories are among those
industries in which the Commerce Department focuses particular attention in
its promotional programs.

For two years the company has been a subscriber to the Trade Opportunities
Program, which i3 a computer-match service providing specific export leads
by product category to U.8. firms.

The Birmingham District Office has provided counseling and information
on specific countries through a series of Overseas Business Reports (OBRs)
and has arranged business appointments with potential trade contacts through
Foreign Service Posts in several countries.

The continued counseling and assistance provided by the District Office has
helped this irm start a viable export program. It now employs 50 people. The
DO is presently working with the firm to determine the possibility of its par-
ticipation in Commerce sponsored trade showx overseas.

CASE 2
Firm.—Buchanan Mfg. Co.. Industries Park, Star Route, Box 20, Garners-

ville, Ala. 35976. Craig Buchanan, Buchanan is a distributor of all types of
metalworking and finishing equipment.
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Objective—To help Buchanan locate an agent in Mcxico and eventually ex-
pand its export sales to other regions of the Latin American market.

The Birmingham District Office has provided basic counseling and informa-
tion to Buchanan on the various Commerce Department services available to
U.S. firms interested in exporting.

This company has made use of the Agency Distributor Service to help identify
an agent in Mexico and is presently concentrating it marketing efforts in
Mexico.

Acting on advice of the District Office, this firm is setting up a network of
agents, overseas and is participating in Commerce trade shows for the metal-
working and finishing equipment inCustry.

SENESH INTERNATIONAL,
Taipes, Tadwan R.0.0., April 20, 1979,
Hon. JuaNIiTA KREPS,

Secretary of Commerce, U.S. Department of Commerce, Washington, D.C.

DEAR SECRETARY OF COMMERCE: Being in need of Department of Commerce
assistance, on a recent business trip our firm, Senesh International, approached
the Industry and Trade division of the Philadeiphia District Office. We were
directed toc Mr. John J. Giannini, International Trade Specialist ; who conferred
with us, and has subsequently prompted this correspondence.

Wishing to contact manufacturers concerning Asian distribution of medical
and automotive equipment, within a span of three highly compressed weeks,
Mr. Giannini arranged appointments and introductions.

Through careful selection, Mr. Giannini concentrated our efforts on those
most receptive to marketing their product lines in our area. He also apprised
us of local business conditions and was always avallabie to answer our numer-
ous, if not myriad, inquiries.

Because of time constraints we became increasingly dependent on his advice
and insights, and thus developed an appreciation of his high calibre profes-
sionalism and rare business sensitivity.

Senesh International, and the manufacturers we represent, are now success-

fully exporting to Asia. In retrospect, we realize Mr. Giannini to be the catalyst
by which this was achieved.

In addition, Mr. Giannini displayed a refreshing courtesy, and his actions
were underscored by an enthusiasm which viewed our assignment not as a
perfunctory exercise, but an exciting challenge.

He is an example of Department of Commerce assistance at its finest, and
the esteem we reserve for him is of the highest order. If our remarks seem a

bit unqualified, it is only because Mr. Giannini’'s excellence has left us no
recourse,.

Senesh International is indebt:d to the Department of Commerce, and Mr.

Giannini; and this has been an attempt at registering our gratitude, though it
is not nearly enough.

Sincerely,
DaANIEL LITT, President.

_ Senator Levin, What are the specific steps you are going to be tak -
ing to achieve this or who else has to take the steps. That is the
bottom line I think of most small business people. There are actually
trade shows and to ﬁet to New York once in a while is great, but
they are really small manufacturers and distributors, but he only
wants to fill out a form and get a bid in.

Mr. Wem.. In the Department over the years a lot of the businesses
have been very successful.

Senator LEvIN. They cannot hire someone to translate Chinese or
Japanese. I think they would be willing to an a modest fee for that
service, but they cannot have a staff person hired jut for that.

There are basic human problems that have to be solved at the

roots level for small business people, and I do not think, in all
d uc:i re.stpect to you, the trade shows and those kinds of tours are going
o do it.

Mr. WeiL. Well, the record of that is pretty good.
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Senator Levin. I am not knocking it. I just do not know how that
fits into the needs of small business. I have only one more question.
In the President’s export policy, he mandated a $20 million alloca-
tion for export development, and you have made some comment on
that. He specified three areas where those funds would go—a com-
uterized information system, risk sharing, targeting assistance to
grms and industries with high export potential.

What steps have been taken to implement those ob{ectives?

Mr. Wem. Those funds will not become available until the next
fiscal year. We are cuniently laying down the plans to implement

recisely the things we have been talking about. We are moving as
ar as we can, given the limitation of the budget, you see.

Senator LEvIN. Let us have the timetable for meeting that. By the
way, is the lack of that $20 million holding you up ¢

Mr. Wew. I would not blame that on the absence of the new moneys.
’]i‘lhese programs are ongoing, a continuation o things happening all
the time.

One of our problems is caused by the growing s wareness around this
country of the whole trade problem and responding to it and with the
instructions that the President has given to our embassies around the
world. One of our problems is that we have increasing demand for our
services, which is a very heartening thing. Until recently the foreign
service pcople were not that interested in the subject. They ~.ce inter-
ested now and every Ambassador in every country brings as the list;
however, we have just so many people and so much money.

Senator, 1 am not arguing for the budget here, but I anticipate a
gaf between the demand and what we are going to be able to fill. We
will be struggling with this for the next several yecars.

Senator Levin, Thank you. _

Senator Moraan, Thank you, Mr. Weil.

If I could add one request to Senator Levin’s request, will you send
us some examples of what you deem to be thoughtful suggestions as
to what we in the Congress might do to help you? There are a lot of
things other than money that we can do.

We miﬁht be able to help you utilize and mobilize the pub'ic sector.
You might provide us a little list of different things we could do. We
might have someone in my State that would like to do business in
Japan or Germany or Greece and they do not know of anyone who
speaks the language and so you might give us some ways to promote
international trade for small business.

As T mentioned earlier, with the farmers lie the great hope for bal-
ancing our trade deficit with their renewable resources,

Thank you very much, Mr. Weil. We have your statement, as I men-
tioned earlier and we have had the summary from you.

Mr. WEeiL. Thank you.

We will get that information to you.

[Subsequent information was received and follows:]

We are pleased that you in Congress are interested in export development and
hope that you take interest in creating an export awareness among your <on-
stituents. We hope that you will take an active role in export programs at the
state and local levels and that you will work with the private sector to develop
your export potential industries. Any personal appearances that you might make
at export related functions in your states, such as trade shows and export rem!-

nars, would further emphasize the contribution exporting makes to the economy
of the Nation as well as individual states.
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Senator MorgaN. We will next hear from Mr. A. Vernon Weaver,
Administrator, Small Business Administration.

STATEMENT OF A. VERNON WEAVER, ADMINISTRATOR, U.S. SMALL

BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION, ACCOMPANIED BY WILLIAM MATUK,
AND DR. PATRICIA BURR

Mr. Weaver. I have with me William Mauk, our Deputy Adminis-
trator and Dr. Patricia Burr, Assistant Administrator for Manage-
ment Assistance.

Senator MorgaN. Good to have you with us.

For your information, your statement will be made a part of the
record for consideration by the other members and the staff. As you
know, the staff does most of the work for the committee and the other
members of the committee also.

You may proceed in any way you like to help us with your problem.

Mr, Weaver. My statement has been previously supplied to the
committee, Mr. Chairman. I will proceed to summarize it.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Weaver follows :]
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STATEMENT OF
A. VERNON WEAVER, ADMINISTRATOR
UNITED STATES SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRATIOM
BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT PROCUREMENT
SELECT COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS
UNITED STATES SENATE

April 12, 1979

MR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THIS SUBCOMMITTEF:

Thank you very much for this opportunity to
discuss with you the expected impact on small business of
tte International Government Procurement Code which was
negotiated as part of the Multilateral Trade Agreement.

As you know, it is the purpose of this Agreement
to establish a new set of rules for an international trading
system. This Agreement has a number of important objectives
from the point of view of the United States, namely; helpling
to reduce the trade deficit; reducing domestic barriers to
exports and foreign barriers to our exports; and, providing
new export opportunities for all American businesses.

The round of negotlations dealing with the non-

tariff barrier agreements has been concluded. These
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negotlations left intact our small and minority procurement
set-aside program -- these programs which benefit small and
minority-owned firms are exempted from the Code. Also
exempted are contracts of Jess than $190,000; contracts for
products necessary to our national security; construction
and service contracts; Department of Defense contracts for
textiles, clothing, food and specialty metals; and all GSA
handtool and stainleas f.atware purchases,

At this time, 1t 18 very difficult to assess the
impact the Code may have on small businesses in general.
However, on the positive side, Ambassador Robert Strauss,
Special Representative for Trade Negotiations, has estimated
that through these agreements we have gained access to a
forelgn government procurement market cstimated at $20
billion.

I would like to point out that small businesses
have some inhereit strengths which make it possible to be
successful in the are: of international trade. The OL:LOUB
advantages are that they can respond more quickly and on a
more personal basis to their clients. They are & .so better
able to adjust to the needs of small foreign procurement
markets.

It 18 our intention to ensure that small and
minority-owned businesses play an important role in this
new foreign marxet. We have established an Or'fice of

International Trade within the Small Business
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Administration and we are working to strengthen this program
of small business export assistance.

In accordance with President Carter's Export
Policy Declaration of September 26, 1978, and his State of
the Union Message, SBA, in cooperation with other Federal
Government agencies and the private sector, is undertaking
an outreach program tc help small businesses recognize their
export potential and obtain the financial and management
assistance necessary tc turn these export cpportunities into
export'sales. Agreements have been signed with t':.« Depart-
ment of Commerce which establish methods to refer to SBA
tnose businesses who need tinancial assistance for
exporting.

Before final negotiations on the nontariff barrier
agreements, SBA had targeted $100 million in FY 1979 loan
guarantees for small exporters. Businesses engaged in
exporting may be eligible for the maximum $500,000 loan
guarantee which i1s available from SBA, assuming all prudent
credit, collateral, and repaymnt conditions are present.

SBA can provide loan assistance to exporters to
help them expand production so the business can fulfill its
overseas commitment, and to enable them to participate in
foreign trade shows, overseas travel, shipping of samples,
and other costs of developing and penetrating forelign
markets. Since most SBA rinancial asslistance 1s for

operating capital to be used domestically, those firms



72

interested in doing business with foreign concerns can use
this Agency's services when they require capital to perform
on an overseas contract.

We have held, and continue to hold, seminars to
help small firms become familiar with the types of
government and private sector programs avallable to them.
During FY 1978, SBA in conjunction with the Department of
Commerce, the Export-Import Bank, and the Overseas Private
Investment Corporation, cosponsored .14 international trade
seminars which were attended by over 2,800 business peraoﬁa.
In addition, approximately 12,000 small firms attended 195
foreign trade training programs.

During the first quarter of FY 1979, another 10
such programs were attended by over 1,500 small busineas
people. Twenty-seven additional Interagency Conferences on
Small Business Zxport and Inveatment are to be held during
the remainder of FY 1979,

To acquaint SBA personnel with export financing
and marketing techniques, we plan to hold a series of export
or'entation programs, and one person in each SBA District
Office has been assigned international trade responsibility
on a collateral duty basis.

Some 275 SCORE and ACE volunteers have indicated
that they have had first hand experience und will work with
us in our international trade efforts. To utilize these

individuals, the National SCORE Office has selected a
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full-time volunteer counselor to assist the Offire of
International Trade in developing & program of inter-
national trade expertise. Last month, for instance, one
SCORE counselor from ezch SBA region attended a three-day
orientation and planning prograﬁ in Washington. In addi-
tion, various schools involved in the Small Business
Institute program will provide basic international trade
counseling. The Small Business Iqatitute Directors
Assocation has given priority status to the development of
the international trade program during FY 1979,

In order to identify small businesses interested
in exporting, we are registering these concerns in our
Procurement Automated Source System (PASS). PASS is a
centralized computerized source system of small businesses
capable of and desiring to parti:ipate in the government
procurement marketplace.

As you can see, SBA stands ready and willing to
provide direct technical and financial assistance to firms
desiring to participate in the world market. Although these
tnitiatives will be helpful to small business exporters, we
cannot expect dramatic results overnight. Obviously, this
will all take time, and there must be a sustained effor{ on
the part of business, labor, and government.

This concludes my prepared statement. I will be

happy to respond to any questions you may have.



74

Mr. WeavER. Let me say at the outset in the past years there nas
been considerable antagomsm between the Department of Commerce
and the Small Business Administraticn, real or imagined, and I for one
am gratified and glad to tell you that the cooperation we have had
with Frank Weil and his staff has been excellent. We are working to-
gether and have established a coordinating committee of Eximbank,
OPIC, and ourselves.

We have produced this book that I will refer to later on for the
small business person. If any one thing is on the horizon it is that we
are cooperating and workiny together.

Let me, as I said, summarize my statement. I suspect one of the
most important things I can say this morning is that wo recently con-
cluded trade negotiations and left intact our small and minority
business set-aside programs. It would have severely hurt them, but
Ambassador Strauss renegotiated the treaties and now those pro-
grams are intact. We will experience some loss in that under the
terms of the treaty when a company in a foreign country—and that
includes a U.S. company producing its products on foreign soil—gets
a prime contract, it will not be subjected to the subcontracting re-
quirements that are currently in the law.

On the other hand, Ambassador Strauss estimates $20 billion of

urement overseas will be made available. To what extent small
usiness can penetrate the market remains to be seen.

Mr. Weil mentioned one of the things that we did in the Fresident’s
export policy was to target $100 million for fiscal year 1979 for guar-
anteed loans for exporters. Mr, Mauk has the figuves,

Mr. Mauk. In fiscal 1978 we made $1.2 million of guaranteed loans
to six firms,

Through the first 5 months of this year we had made $900,000 or
guaranteed $900,000 in loans.

Mr. WEeavER. We are satisfied with it.

Let me put in the record this booklet put out by the four agencies
I mentioned earlier entitled “The Small Business Market Is the
World.”

Senator MorecaN. We will include that in the record at this point.

Mr. Weaver. 1 think it would be helpful for the other members to
see that little booklet.

[The booklet referred to follows:]
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THE WHITE HOUSE

WASHINGTON

TO THE INTER-AGENCY CONFERENCE PARTICIPANTS:

The health of our national economy is ever
more dependent upon world trade and commerce.
Together we must seek to expand the world
market for our Nation's goods and services,

if we are to redress effectively our country's
trade deficit.

As a small businessman, I learned the value
of finding new markets for my products. I
urge you to learn how you can use your
government's services to enter the inter-
national marketplace. The Inter-Agency
conferences can be a good starting point
for you in learning how to compete abroad.

You have a significant role to play in this

important national effort in support of
American trade.

—Z, s
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UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF COMMERCE

The United States Department of Commerce is eager to
assist small and minority businesses which are either al-
ready engaged in exporting or wish to enter the export fieid.

Industry and Trade Administration

The Department's Industry and Trade Administration
{ITA), through the Bureau of Export Development (BED). is
concerned with motivating the U.S. business community
toward a greater exnort effort by conducting export promo-
tional activities 1o increase national awareness of export
opportunities < 1d by assisting the business community's
export activities through a wide range of programs and
services.

BED is the focal point tor information about specific mar-
kets around the world and helps operators of small and mi-
nority businesses to:

* Learn about specific, current opportunities for selling, ex-
hibiting and promoting their products abroad:

* Keep abreast of important marketing, economic, govern-
mental and other developments overseas, and

* Exhibit their products overseas and meet foreign buyers,
through sponsorship of trade missions, seminar missions,
trade exhibitions, and other specialized events.

This information, gathered from U.S. Foreign Service
posts and a worldwide network of commercial intelligence
sources, is processed and disseminated to the U.S.
business community.

Personal counseling can begin with one of the 43 Depart-
ment of Commerce District Offices (see Appendix A)
located near your business. Each District Otfice Fas a staff
of International Trade Specialists who are familiar with all
Commerce programs.

The local Commerce officer can assist you in using the
services and programs described in triis booklet. i addi-
tion, the ITA's Washington staff is prepared to provide sub-
stantive assistance in developirg marketing strategies for
specific products or services. it you are interested in (1) en-
tering the export field for the first time; (2) expanding over-
seas sales; (3) locating an overseas agent or distributor, o
{4) licensing a prcduct for manufacture in a foreign country,
contact the nearest Commerce District Office.

Finding Overseas Buyers

The Department of Commerce has several aids designed
to help exporters and would-be exporters find overseas
buyers.

Export Contact List Services are available from the De-
partment of Commerce which collects and stores informa-
tion on foreign firms in @ master computer file designated
as the Foreign Traders Index (FTH. This file contains in-
formation on more than 138,000 importing firms agents,
representatives, distributors, manufacturers, service orga-



79

8

rizations, :clailers, and potential end-users of American
products and/ar services in 130 countries. Newly identified
firms are constantly being added to the file; information on
previously isted firms is updated frequently This informa-
tion 1s available 1o U S exporters in the {cliowing three
forms

Export Maihing List Service (EMLS) consists of special-
ly targeted retrievals for individual requestors wishing
to obtain lists of foreign firms in selected countries by
commodity classification. Retnievals are offered on
gummed matling labels or on printouts and include. to
the extent available, the Jame and address of the
firm, name and title of exec.. tive officer, type of organ-
ization, year established. relative size, number of em-
ployees and sailes personne:, and product or service
codes by Standard Industrial Classification (SIC)
number. Information on charges for this service may
be obtained from Commerce District Offices.

FT! Data Tape Service (DTS) ofters information on all
firms included in the FTi tor all or selected countries
to US firms on magnetic tape. Useis can retrieve
various segments of the data in unlimited combina-
tions through their own computer facilities.

Trade Lists in two forms are available. (1) lists ef con-
trolled trading companies in countries where state-
owned or controlied organizations conduct foreign
trade: or (2) lists of business firms 1n selected develop-
Ing countries contained in the automated Foreign
Traders index.

The AgentiDistributor Service (ADS) is used to seek re-
presentatives (agents) and/or distributors for U.S. products
ar.J services The essence of the service 1s the determina-
tion of a foreign firm's interest in a specific U.S. proposal
and willingness to correspond with the U.S. requestor. U.S.
Fnreign Service Posts supply up to six selected names of
sucr firms together with the addresses and persons to contact.
Charges for this service, as well as ADS application forms,
may be obtained from Commerce Cepartment District
Offices where trade specialists wili give guidance and
evaluate the business relationship under consideration

The Foreign Buyer Program s designed to increase the
purchase of American products and services £, foreign
business visitors 1o the United States. It provides substan-
tive assistance to individuals and groups of foreign v'sitors
to ensure the accomplishment of business objectives
duning therr stay in this country. Faciltative services
include identifying US. suppliers, services, and
tachnology. The service also includes setting up itineraries.
business appointments. p'ant visils, semnars, and other ar-
rangements best suited 10 the visitors’ business objectives
and providing the visitors with the names of US. firms
exhibiting at domestic trade shows which are seeking
business partners (agents/distributors, etc.) abroad.

The Department of Commerce maintains lists of U.S.
firms that want to make export sales and establish over-
seas trade relationships. Upon learning of an upcoming
visit to the United States by potential buyers. this file is
searched by Department of Commerce personnel to
identify those American companies which would help
satisfy the prospective buyers’ objectives. Then the
American firms are contacted by either a telephone call or
a notice of the trade opportunity 'n one or more
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publications. information concerning interested U.S. firms
is then transmitted to the U.S. Foreign Service Post prior to
the visitor's departure from the country, aliowing sufficient
time for the two parties t¢ make arrangements for a
meeting in the U.S.

The Trade Opportunities Program (TOP) aiso furnishes
U.S. business with detailed opportunities for direct sa'es to
overseas buyers-——private and government—as well as
notices of foreign companies offering to represent U.S.
firms overseas.

American businesses indicate the specific product
categories, type of opportunities, and countries for which
they wish to receive leads. This information is put into the
computer. As leads are reported from overseas, they are
computer-matched with the U.S. supplier's information
requirements. Individual trade opportunity notices are auto-
matically printed and mailed to appropriate subscribers.
These trade leads are generated by more than 200
American Embassies and Consulates overseas that cable
the information to the Trade Opportunities Program in
Washington. ¢
World Traders Data Reports (WTDRs) are business reports
prepared by the U.S. Foreign Service and available from
tre Department of Commerce. They give such information
as type of organization, year established, relative size,
number of employees, general reputation. territory covered,
language prefenied, product lines handled, principal owners,
financial references, and trade references. A general narra-
tive report by a U.S. Commercial Officer on the reliability of
the tirm is also included. Request forms and information on
charges for this service are available from Commerce
District Offices.

Meeting New Customers Abroad

The Department of Commerce trade promotion programs
designed to help exporters meet new customers abroad
inctude the following:

Specialized U.S. Government Trade Mizsions consist
of 8 to 10 American companies recnited by Commerce
from a specitic irdustry to promote the saie of the
products or services of that industry, or to establish
representation for it in specially selected overseas
markets. Commerce, assisted by the U.S. Foreign
Service, provides detailed marketing information,
advanced planning, publicity, trip coordination and a
Mission Director. Mission members pay their own
expenses and a share of the overseas operating costs,
and conduct business on behalf of the firms they
represent.

Seminar Missions are similar to the Trade Mission
described above. The Seminar Mission members
present authoritative state-of-the-arts presentations to
key foreign government, industry and technical ieaders
in a carefully planned, publicized seminar often held
with the co-sponsorship of a local trade association.
Following the seminar, time is aliocated for individual
business appointments.

Catalog Shows entail a promotion technique featuring
special displays of American product catalogs, sales
brochures, and other graphic sales aids at U.S. Foreign
Service Posts ef in conjunction with Trade Fairs.
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Product ifarketing Service (PMS) 1s a program which
provides 'J.S. businesspeopie with ‘*an office away from
the office” in U.S. Trade Centers in the following over-
seas cities. London, Milan, Mexico City, Taipei,
Singapore, SyJney, Tehran and Sao Paulo.

Essentially, the PMS provides office space for up to
5 days. free local telephone service and access o
telecornmunications; audio-visual equipment and a
place to use it; a market briefing, a list of key business
prospects, and help in making appointments. Help is
also offered in obtaining secretarial and interpreter
services (at the U.S. company’s expense).

The daily minimum charge for this service may be
obtained from local Commerce District Qffices which
also have information on similar services in Eastern
Europe and the US.S.R.

New Product Information Service (NPIS) is specifi-
cally designed to help small, new-to-export con.nanies
publicize the availatility of new U.S. products in foreign
markets. Product information selected for this service
is published in the Commercial News USA which is
sent woridwide to 240 U.S. Embassies and Consulates.
The information is then translated and reprinted in 85
post Commercial Newsletters which are distributed to
over 100,000 local foreign business and governr..ant
officials.

For purposes of this program, a new product is
defined as one that has not been for sale on the U.S.
market longer than two years and exported 10 no more
than three countries on a regular basis. Further infor-
mation and applications are available through local
Commerce District Offices.

Foreign Market Research is conducted through '"three
distinct foreign market research progrants’” which are
particularly useful 0 the small-to-medium sized U.S.
firm interested in establishing itself in the world market-
piace. Through the Global Market Research pro-
gram, 15U.S. ""target’’ industries, mostly those manu-
facturing capital equipment, are provided with marketing
research ir.lormation obtained on a contract basis from
countries that show best sales poten‘«al for U.S. prod-
ucts. The basic information is published in the G/oba/
Market Survey (one for each indus'ry), which is dis-
tributed through the Department’s 43 District Offices.
The Operational Market Research program is de-
signed to supgort the ITA trade promotional event
planning effort. The information obtained covers prod-
uct ar=as that are outside the scope of the 15 basic
target industries and the research 1s available to U.S.
firms through the Department's National Technical
Information Service. YThe Country Sectoral Survey
program involves researching specific countries, par-
ticularly deveioping countries with recently acquired
foreign exchange reserves, for U.S. sales opportunities
in all capital equipment product areas. Completed
surveys are available through the U.S. Superintendent
of Documents. For more information on all of the above
prograrns, please contact the nearest Commerce
District Office.

Business Travel Overseas by U.S. firms can be facititated
Dy advising the American Embassies and Consulates in
advance of your proposed travel. This can be done through
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your local Commerce District Office, through your Country
Marketing Manager or oy writing directly two 16 three ‘weeks
in advance to the Commercial Section of the Embassy or
Consutate you wiil wisit Provide your company name, com-
plete address, product line, and a full description of what
you want tc accomplish during your trip

U.S Embassy and Consular Officers can provide country
briefings, a review of the lccal market conditions and, most
importantly, leads to focal firms, individuals or government
officials. They do not make appointments in advance of your
arnival due to the large incidence of broken travel arrange-
ments. travel delays and ‘'no-show’ ' visitors. They are there
to help you when you arrive and hey can do a better job if
they are notified in advance of your travel pians

Business travelers should consult the list of overseas
holidays, which is published annually in Commerce America
(usually in the last issue of each calendar year), prior to
pianning an overseas business itinerary. American Embas-
sies. Consulates and foreign business and government
offices may be closed on these holidays. Overseas U.S.
Government offices are also closed on U.S. holidays. A list
of the addresses of American Embassies and Consulates
may be found in the Foreign Service List, available from the
Superinterdent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing
Office, Washington, D.C. 20402, $1.00.

Displaying Your Products Overseas

The Department of Commerce plans, organizes and stages
exhibitions for U.S. companies in its Trade Centers. Inter-
national Marketing Centers, in international fairs wnd at U.S.
exhibitions organized to capture specialized markets.
Nearly all exhibitions feature specific industral product lires,
especially in the capital goods area. Other areas featured
include medical equipment, educational materiails, autorio-
tive service equipment, material testing equipment and
safety and security equipment. These trade exhibitions
provide U S. industry an opportunity for market testing, direct
sales. loca‘ing an agent, or finding a joint venture partner.
Special pre-show market promotion activities include calls
on blue-nbbon customers, trade associations, agents and
distributors, an extensive publicity campaign, an exhibition
catalog, translators. and a host of other activities designed
to attract the buye: to your display.

U.S. Trade Centers are complete with exhibition halis, visitor
ounges, telephones, exhibition booths, a permanent staff
and other tacilities required for a successful exhibtion. All
exhibitions are backed by in-depth market research provided
in advance to the exhibitor for each of the six to eight exhi-
bitions heid annually

International Marketing Centers stage small exhibitions
and organize U.S. Pavilions in large international fairs iocated
in the host country or in neighboring countries. Trade Centers
and Internaticnal Marketing Centers are located in Sydney,
Sac Paulo, Paris. Coiogne, Tehran, Milan, Tokyo, Seoul,
Mexico City. Singapore, Taipe:, London, Warsaw and
Moscow

A special exhibition facility in Caracas. Venezuela stages
four exhibitions annually. These product-oriented exhibitions
are planred to take advantage cf the rapidly expanding
petroleum-based ecor~my. Other single country exhibitions
are held in individual countries as special marketing oppor-
tunities anse
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Private compamies may also enter any of the 600 fairs held
around the world by governments, industries and associa-
tons. A list of the major internatianai fairs 1s published
annually \n Commerce America, available from your
Commerce District Otfice

Publications

The Department of Commerce produces many valuable
pubtications that keep the reader informed on international
business develonments and help in the invesligation of
market potentials. Amnng them are the foliowing:

Commerce America is a biweekly subscription mag-
azine which contains information and reports about
vanous international markets and economic situations
abroad as well as news of specific saies opportunities.
Sample copies may be obtained free from District
Offices.

Commerce Business Daily is a daily synopsis of U.S
Government procurement invitations. subcontracting
leads, contract awards. sales of surplus property. and
foreign business opportunities

Overseas Business Reports examine the marketing
factors. trade regulations. basic economic data. selling
practices, and market profiles of individual countries.

Foreign Economic Trends and Their Implications
for the lInited Sta.es are individua: country reports.
prepared each year by US commercial officers
abroad They give current business conditions, current
and near-term prospects. and latest data on growth
and buying patterns.

Global Market Surveys are a compilation of country
market summaries indicating sales potential of a
specific Target Industry’s producls in a number of
growth markets. Among the Global Market Surveys
now available are. Communications Equiprient and
Systems; Buiiding Products and Construction EQuip-
merit. Medical Equipment. Computers and Peripheral
Eyuipment: and Graphic Industries Equipment.

Market Share Reports contain the latest five-year
spread nf statistical data on imports of over 1.000
commodities by 88 countries, and show the U S share
of the market for some 880 commodities in major
overseas markets,

Foreiyn Market Reports are a subject ang countrv
listing of Foreign Service reports covering economic,
trade, marketing, market research, selected industrial
sectors and commondity reports.

In addition. the Department publishes special brochures.
such as U.S. Trade Center Facilities Abroad, a Guide to
Financing Exports, The EMC—Your Export Department,
A Basic Guide to Exporting, and Business Services
Checklist. Information regarding the source and cost of all
of the above publications is available from ysur locat Com-
merce District Office.

Department of Commerce Diitrict Offices

The Department of Commerce operates 43 District Otfices.
(Appendix A) all of which are equipped to provide international
trade assistance to small and minortly firms A wide variety
of export promotion programs are available on the local level
in addiion to detailed economic and marketing data con-
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cerning overseas opportunities. District Office personnel
are available for in-depth counseling and will assist firms in
ceveioping an international marketing plan or strategy. An
ertensive library of international marketing material is main-
tained in each District Office.

In selected District Offices, the Export Assistance Masters
Program (TEAM) is in operation. This technique provides a
qualified universily or college graduate student in international
marketing with an opportunity to assist small firms develop
their export business. The market research is accomplished
in consort with the firm and the local Commerce District
Office where a substantial amount of the source documents
are maintained. Upon compietion thé. expoit marketing plan
is presented to the firm.

The Department’'s Washington otfices are in a position to
augment the locai otfice by providing technical information
concerning specific products and markets and in responding
10 export administration matters on behalf of small business
firms.

Commerce Department Offices conduct expo:t seminars
or workshops designed to assist small and minority business
firms develop overseas markets. These seminars are spon-
sored jointly by SBA, local world trade clubs, banks and the
respective District Export Council. Those firms interested in
attending an export seminar or workshop are requested 10
contact the nearest Department of Commerce District Office
for complete details concerning dates and location.

East-West Trade Assistance

The Bureau of East-West Trade promotes and assists the
orderly development of trade between the United States
and the USSR, the countries of Easi.rn Europe, and the
Peopie’s Republic of China.

The Bureau provides U.S. firms whirch are doing or planning
on doing business in these countnes with information and
advice on business practices including information on con-
tracts, negotiating tactics likely to be used, possibie contract
clauses and alternate financing arrangements.

The Bureau also administers trade promotion facilities in
Moscow and Warsaw, sponsors participation by U.S. firms
in trade fairs and exhibitions in Eastern Europe and the USSR,
and sends technical sales seminars to those countries.
Further infosmation can te obtained from the Trade Develop-
ment Assistance Division, Bureau of Fast-West Trade,
Industry and Trade A“dministration, U.S. Department of
Commerce, Washingtcn, D.C. 20230

Export Licensing Require:rents
The Export Admir.stration Act of 1969 (as amended) requires
the President to control exports to the extent necessary to
protect the national security, promote foreign policy, and
conserve stocks ¢f short-supply commaodities. At the present
time, a license document is required for a very small pro-
portion of U.S. exports (probably less than 10 perceni). It is
unlikely, therefore, that most exporters will have o apply
for an export license unless they are shipping a strategic
commodity or tradi™1 with a country toward which the
United States has some restrictions for foreign policy
reasons. Various commodities fail under short-supply control
frorn 1ime to time, but such controls are lifted upon restoration
of a reasonable balance of supply.

Department of Commerce District Offices or the Office
of E»z>ort Administration in Washington will furnish details
on request.
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Using Foreign Trade Zones

Exporters should consider using the customs privileges of
U.S. foreign trade zones, which are domestic locations con-
sidered outside cusioms territory. These areas are for the
benetfit of activities that might otherwise be carried on over-
seas for customs reasons. For purcly export operations,
foreign trade zones provide accelerated export status for
purposes of excise tax rebates and customs drawback.

On the import and re-export side, no duties are charged
on foreign goods moved into the zones unless and until they
are moved into customs territory. This means the use of the
zones can be considered for operations irvalving foreign
dutiable materials and components being assembled or pro-
duced here for re-export. Also, in such cases no quota
restrictions would ordinarily 2pply.

The facilities are available for storage, repacking, inspec-
tion, exhibition, assembly, manufacturing, and other pro-
cessing. Information on Foreign Trade Zones may be obtained
from the Executive Secretary of the Foreign Trade Zone
Board. U.S. Department of Commerce, Washington, D.C.
20230, or from Commerce District Offices.

Business Counseling Service

Businesspecople may receive personal counseling from any
of the A3 District Offices or from the Department of Com-
merce in Washington. After consulting with District Otfice
personnel, appointments, if desired, can be scheduled in
Washington with the Department’'s country and commodity
experts to furnish additional information about economic
trends, markets for specific products, basic data, and other
information that will heip determine the best overseas
markets for each company's products.

Office of Minority Business Enterprise

The Department of Commerce Office of Minority Business
Enterprise (OMBE) in conjunction with ITA has initiated a
program to assist minority-owned firms manufacturing
exportable products or technical services which have an
export capability to enter the export market.

The program links OMBE with ITA's Bureau of Export
D:velopment and Bureau of Field Operations, which share
responsibilities in a wide variety of Commerce’s export pro-
motion activities. These range from relaying trade opportu-
nities 10 manufacturers in their home-town offices to staging
oversaas exhibitions of U.S. products. Under the terms of
the program, OMBE provides ITA with a list of minority firms
that export or are interested in exporting. ITA categorizes
the firms by product and Standard Industrial Classification
and Commerce District Office personnel conduct site visits
{o explore the firm’s export potentiai.

The program includes seminars and workshops on
exporling; individual consultations by Commerce District
Office trade specialists; dissemination of overseas market
research findings and snecific foreign trade leads; help in
securing export financing and obtaining overseas agents
and distributors; and participation in Commerce-sponsored
trade promotion events abroad. A list of OMBE Regional
Offices is included in Appendix B.
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U.S. SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION

To assist small businesses to enter the field of internationa!l
trade. the U.S. Small Business Administration offers various
programs and services through its field offices listed in
Appendix C. Prospective smali exporters can be helped to
expiore their overseas opportunities and determine their
particular needs. Those current small exporters wishing to
2xpand their international marketing operations can also be
assisted through programs of managemen and technical
assistance The extent to which such services are zvailable
will vary from SBA office to SBA office. Financial assistance
to current or prospective export2rs may also be available,
primarily through Agency guaranty loan programs. However,
SBA financial assistance cannot be used to establish or
expand a business located outside the United States

Export Counseling Services

Various rescurces are available from SBA field offices which
can provide expurt counseling to potential and current smati
business exporters. These services are available at no cost
to eligible recipients and may inciude any or ali of the
following.

Members of the Service Corps of Retired Executives
{SCORE) and the Active Corps of Executives (ACE) who
have had many years ol practical experience in international
trade are available to help the small business entrepreneur
make a preliminary assessment of his/her export potential.
Since a basic requirement for successful overseas sales is
a sirong domestic business operation, these volunteers
can tirsi help a small business client identify any present
manageriai, financial or technical problems which must
intially be solved. Among these ars:as of concern are
adequate recordkeening, cash flow reqy rements, production
scheduling, and credit and collection practices.

As in any domestic business operation, proper planning
is necessary for exporting success. SCORE and ACE volun-
teers can assist the small client in developing a basic E..nort
Marketing Pfan. This can include identification of products
most appropriate for export, where the best markets for these
products exist, and the best way to sell these products
abroad. Together, the volunteer counselor and the owner/
manager can identity and analyze relevant government
statistical information and industry and trade association
data. For more specific in-depth information on transportatic n,
advertising and promotion, pricing and financing, the Export
Marketing Plan will suggest appropriate government and
private sector sources. The SCORE and ACE volunteers will
share their years of experience in international trade with
the small business clients as they begin to implement their
Export Marketing Ptan.
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The Small Business Institute (SBI) program makes senior
and graduate level students of international business avail-
able through many SBA District Offices 1o provide additional
overseas marketing information to small businesses. Under
tiiis program, students from over 450 colleges and universi-
ties are participating with the SBA to provide more in-deptn
and long-term courseling to small businesses in their areas.
At various Smali Business Development Centers (SBDC's)
located within certain state colieges and private universities,
acditisiial export counseling and assistance is offered through
their International Trade Centers.

These college and university students can, under faculty
guidance and supervision, provide technical help by devel-
oping an export marketing feasibility study and analysis for
their ‘client’’ firms. Based upon the Export Marketing Plan,
specific country iocation, potential overseas demand, chan-
nels of distribution, marketing techniques and financing
procedures and programs can be identified for the individual
client. With this information, the small or minority business-
person can make a well-reasoned decision as to his or her
international marketing opportunities.

SBA's Call Contract Program, which utilizes professional
management and technical consultants, is a third SBA
counseling rasource. In some cases, due to the nature of
their products and production capabilities, some small or
minority businesses will require highly sophisticated mar-
keting information ard production technology to identify
and service overseas markets. Such specialized export
assistance may be provided at no cost to an eligible client
through this program.

Since the availability of these counseling services will
vary, nore specific information should be requested from
the local SBA District Office or from the Office of International
Trade, Small Business Administration, Washington, D.C. 20416.

Export Workshops and Training Programs

Export workshops are conducted periodicaliy in cities across
the country under the co-sponsorship of SBA District Offices,
the U.S. Department of Commerce, and other agencies
and institutions concerned with international trade develop-
ment. Interested small manufacturers and suppliers should
coniact their local offices for specific times and places. The
workshops, which vary frora one-gay introdurtory export
overviews, to rulti-session “"how to'' programs, to special-
ized ''one-subject’’ seminars, are conducted by seasoned
exporters and know!edgeabie international trace: 2. They will
explain and discuss the procadures and techniques involsed
in exporting from identitying overseas markets 10 ensuring
thot payment for exported goods and services is received.
Participants are encouraged in ask questions of the experts
and to share their experiences with the other attendees.
Emphasis is on the practical application of successful ex-
porting procedures to small business. These programs are
designed to be nf assistance to both curreit and prospective
small exporters,

Financial Assistance to Exporters

All aspects of the SBA's financial assistance progrems are
delc jated to the local field offices and are administered hy
each office’'s Financing Division. While the SBA does not
have a specific program for export-oriented lending, the
Agency is eager to promote small business participation in
internationa! trade. During FY 1979, for example, the SBA
will be reordering its lending priorities in order to provide up
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to $100 million ¢’ its loan guaranty authority for ine use of
small businesses in export-oriented activities. Asthe SBAis
restricted in its financial assistance programs to  roviding
loans and loan guarantees to firms located in the United
States, its possessions and territories, the Agency is unabie
to provide financial assistance for the establishment of
overseas joint ventures.

By law, the Agency cannot make a loan if a business is
atie to obtain funds from a bank or other private financial
institution. 1t is necessary, therefore, that each prospective
applicant examine his or her own resources prior to applying
for SBA financial assistance. The SBA, like all lending institu-
tions, has certain credit requiremants that all applicants
must meet. Under the Agency's regular Business Loan
Program all loans made must be of such sound value or so
secured as reasonably to assure repayment. In etfect, this
means that each applicant must have a reasonable equity
investment, adecuate collateral, and be able to furnish
evidence of the ability to repay the loan and other outstanding
debts from the earnings of the firm.

1t should be noted that the supply of direct SBA loan funds
is very limited. For many years, the SBA has emphasized
bank participation and SBA guaranty auihorily. In fact, over
90 percent of the Agency's regular business loans are made
under the guaranty plan. This plan provides for an SBA
guarantee of up to 90 percent of the ioan amount or $500,000.
whichever is lesser.

Funds may be used to purchase machinery, equipment,
tacitities, supplies, or materials needed to manufacture or
sell products overseas, as well as for working capital. Working
capital loans may be used io defray the costs of developing
or penetrating foreign markets. Specifically, this can include
costs for professional foreign marketing advicc and services,
foreign business travel, shipping sample merchandise
abroad, shopping foreign markets, participation in overseas
trade center shows and international fairs, foreign advertising
and preparation of promotional materials, and other relatec
purposes.

In addition, through its Guaranty Loan Prcgram, SBA can
assist a commercial bank in providing short-term working
capita: 1o a manufacturer tor the additional labor or materials
required to perform ¢ specific already secured export sales
contract. This contract should be covered by a Foreign Credit
Insurance Association Policy (see p. 22) held by the exporter
or the commercial bank.

As the individual private lending institution will be analyzing
ioan requests under the Guaranty Program according to its
own credit policies and requirements, a weil-developed
business proposal should be completed. Such proposals
should, at minimum, include the following:

e current and historic financial statements,

® descriptions of the use of the proceeds of the oan,

® projectad earnings statements which inciude the increased
debt service, and

¢ supporting documentation upon which expanded revenues
are based.

It wouid also be helpful 1o have information on the amount
and types of collateral, financial statements of the principals
of the business, and past experience in the field, if any. The
information needs of private financial institwions do, of
course, vary, thus, each applicant should be aware that
additional data may be required.

Shouid the bank or ptivate lending institution request that
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the SBA participate in the financing through its guaranty plan,
then it may need further information However, the processing
of ihe apphication wiii 1emain within the purview of the private
institution which will work directly with the SBA in this matter.

For mare specific inforimation on the SBA's financial
assistance programs, policies, and requirements, contact
the nearest SBA field office.

Publications

The SBA pubiishes a booklet entitled *‘Export Marketing for
Smaller Firms.”" Written specifically for small business
owner-managers, it outlines the sequence of steps neces-
sary to determine whether and how to utilize foreign markets
as a source cf immediate and future profits.

It describes the problems facing smaller firms engaged
in, or seeking to enter, international trade and the many
types of assistance available to help them cope with problems
which may arise. The booklet also provides a step-by-step
guide to the appraisal of the sales potential of foreign
markets and to an understanding of the requirements of local
business practices and procedures in those overseas
markets. This booklet is available for purchase from ‘he
Superintendent of Documents, U.S. Government Printing
Office, Washington, D.C. 20402.
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EXPORT-IMPORT BANK OF THE UNITED STATES

The Export-import Bank of the United States (Eximbank)is a
financially self-sustaining independent U.S. Government
agency. Its primary purpose is to faciitate the export of U.S,
goods and services. This is accomplished through a variety
of firnancing programs. severai being particularly weill suited
for use by small exporters.

The need for export financing to be competitive in foreign
markets is an established fact of busiiiess life. Often the
availability of credit can be as important as pricing in pene-
trating arfoverseas market, particularly in many of the lesser
develored countries. The natural retuctance of U.S. banks
and exporters to extend credit to unknown foreign buyzrs in
déeveloping markets can be largely overcome through the
protectior offered by Eximbank programs.

Eximbank-supported financing is a natu:al e-tensior:
of domestic financing and marketing operations, and itis a
complementary marketing tool to those offered by other U.S
Government agencies. For example, Small Business Admin-
istration (SBA) tinancing support {(see previous section) can
be used to expand a company's produciion facilities to meet
foreign demand. it can aiso be used to finance basic overseas
market development costs and to purchase materials and
labor required to perform an export sales contract. SBA
financing programs can te used to assist the small exporier
up 10 the point that Eximbank financing pregrams are needed
to support qua ifieg export sales

Similarly, the eventual establishment of a strong sales
network overseas often leads to nvestment in seiected
markets Once a company has successfully set up a mar-
keting operation in a country, it might decide to invast in
assembly and warehousing operations .here—in order to
obtain lower shipping and tantf costs—and to expand sales
through a local partner. In such situations. Eximbank will
work in ¢close partnership with Overseas Private Investment
Corporation (OPIC) to put tcgether an appropnate export
and invesiment financing package (see next sectiory)

Small Business Advisory Service

To encourage smaller export firms. Eximbank mantains a
Small Business Advisory Service to provide information on
the availiability and use ot export credit insurance. guaraniees.
discount loans, and foreign bank credits supporting the sale
of U.S goods and services abroad Divect telephone inauiries
are welcome The Small Busines:s Adviscry Scivice can be
reached at (202) 566-8990

Brieting Programs

Eximbank off2rs a regular Bniefing Program which is open
to representatives frcmr the small business and banking
communities Conducted on a weekly basis at the Bank
headquarters in Washington, D C.. the program includes

h |
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both group briefings and one-on-one discussions about direct
application of Eximbank programs. In addition to the briefings
conducted at the Bank, Eximbank officers reguiarly meet
with groups and individual business people when travelling
throughout the country. To obtain additional information on
the briefing program and scheduled travel of Eximbank
officers, write the Office of Public Affairs or telephnne (202)
566-8990

Financial Support Programs

Each of Eximbank's financing programs is available for use
by anv U.S. firm, regardless of size. Better known than most
is the Direct Lending Program which is designed to provide
long term financing for large industrial projects <. multi-
million dotlar product sales. Small suppliers often benefit
from subcontracts in these sales, but they seldom are
involved as primary suppliers.

The following programs, however, can directly benefit
small business exporters. They account for a large percent-
age of the export transactions supported by Eximbank each
year. More than 50 percent of the authorizations under these
programs support exports sales of $200.000 or less. All of
the Eximbank financing programs involve the active credit
participation ¢f U.S. foreign commercial banks.

The Export Credit Insurance Program insures exporters
against losses caue.2d by specified commercial and political
risks It is operated in cooperation with and administered by
the Foreign Credit Insurance Associaticn (FCIA), an associ-
ation of 50 private U.S. insurance companies. Any exporter
can apply for export credit insurance through either a national
mnsurance broker or any one of tha seven FCIA regional -
offices listed in Appendix F.

FCIA Insurance coverage can do the following:

® protect the exporter against the failure of foreign buvers
to pay :heir obligations for commercial or political reasons;

® encourage exporters to offer foreign buyers competitive
terms of payment.

® support an exporter's prudent sales plan in higher risk
foreign markets; and

® give exporters and their banks greater tinancial flexibility
in handling overseas accounts receivable.

A variely of pclicies are offered which are intended to
assist businesses in meeting their export requirements. The
two types of risks covered are (1) ~ommercial risks (i.e.,
insolve:.Jy of foreign buyer, protracted default} which are
usually covered up to 90 percent of the fhanced portion;
and (2) political risks beyond the control of either buyer or
seller (i.e., war, revolution, revocation o: import licenses,
expropriation etc.), covered usuellv up to 95 percent for
short-term sales and 90 percent tor medium-term sales
dependent upon country and commercial conditions. Terms
of coverage range trom short-term (up to 180 days) to
medium-term (181 days to S years), or combinations of the
two. .

The Short-Tetm Comprehensive Policy, providing up
to 180 days ot commercial and political risk coverage, is
generally regarded as the most useful insurance program
for the small experter. These policies can be held by individual
exporters, by national or regional commercial banks which
combine a number of their clients’ evport transactions into
a larger package for insurance puipcses, and by trading
companies and commercial credit agensies.

The use of bank short-term policies can be particularly
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important ioc (he small business which does not wish to
carry its own policy. Coverage under a bank policy offers
relief to the small business from administering its own
insurance coverage.

The short-teri 1 policy provides a blanket type of coverage
and requires the exporter to insure all, or at least a reasonable
spread, of its short-term export sales.

Comprehensive coverage applies o both commercial
credit risks and political risks on sales which are made on
terms of up to 180 days. kaci policy has an aggregate limit
and usually a moderate discretionary credit limit. Normally,
a commercial risk deductible provision is included, similar
to that found in the standard home or automobile insurance
policy. Under certain conditions, short-term coverage may
be issued for political risks only with coverage up to 90
percent of invoice value.

Small Business Short Term Comprehensive Insurance
Policy

Eximbank and FCIA are offering a new short-term insurance
poucy specificaily to meet the requirements of small business
exporters. The policy is available to firms with a net worth
of $2 million or less and average annual export sales during
the preceeding two years of $350,000 or less, and which
have not previously used Eximbank or FCIA programs either
directly or indirectly. The special coverage will be provided
for a two year period, after wihich the company should have
sufficient experience to utilize the standard FCIA programs.

Under the small business polizy, Eximbank and FCIA will
cover 100 percent of the politicai risk and 95 percent of the
commercial risk involved in the tinanced portion of the
transaction. The policy frees the sim.ller exgorter from the
“first loss'’ risk provisions which are faund in the regular
policies. This special policy is offered to qualified small
exporters at the same basic cost as t2quiar insuiance
coverage.

A Medium-Term Policy provides coverag. for extended
terms of 181 days to 5 years. Coverage of this :<rm is usually
required for sales of U.S. capital and quasi-capital equipment
to foreign buyers. One of the chief differences between
short-term and medium-term financing requirements is that
the foreign buyer must make a minimum down payment of
15 percent of contract value betore credit risk coverage
can be applied. The remaining risk is then spread among
the exporter, the commercial bank and Exinibank/FCIA with
the latter taking the greater portion.

The Combination Policy (short and medium term) atfords
protection to U.S. exporters who sell their gocds through
overseas dealers and distributors. It covers:

* The shipment of parts and accessories on ‘erms up to
180 days:

* Invento.y financing, where the exporter may ship goods
under a "'floor planning'' arrangement (i.e., selling out of a
standard inventory level) with initial coverage up to 270
days; and

¢ Receivable financing, with terms up to three yeurs.

The Master Policy is structured to support exgorters who
may be shipping a variety of products to a number »f different
markets. It covers all—or a reasonable spread—of an
exporter's eligible export sales, both short and medium term,
made during a one-year period. !t offers lower premiums,
independent credit decisions by the exporters, and faster
delivery of services tg averseas buyers.
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The Commercial Bank Exporter Guarantee Program
Similar to the medium-term insurance policy, the Guarantee
facility covers direct sale of U.S. capital and quasi-capital
goods to foreign buyers. In contrast to the insurance program,
however, the Guarantee program is operated through a direct
network of U.S. commercial banks. Over 280 national and
regional banks participate in this program, guaranteeing
transactions which currently have a median contract value
of approximately $180,000.

To use this proaram, the small exporter would apply to its
bank for financing of overseas sales. The bank in turn would
apply 10 Eximbank for Guarantee coverage of the commercial
and poiitical risks involved in extending credit to designated
overseas LuUy2rs.

The advantage of this program to the small exporter is
that the commercial bank administers the coverage, thereby
relieving the exporter of a large portion of the paperwork.

The Small Business Guarantee Program

Similar to the coverage oftered under the small business
insurance policy. Eximbank will cover 100% of the political
risk and 95% of the commercial risk involved in the financed
portions for medium-term sales. These guarantees, which
came into effect July 1, 1978, are offered to eligible small
business exporters at the same rates as regular guarantee
suverage to established exporters. Eximbank made a series
of administrative modifications to its guarantee program in
mid-1978, which should make the program appea! to a
brcader range of banks by providing sufficient
incentives for those banks to finance small business
transactions.

The Cooperative Financing Facility

The Cooperative Financing Facility (CFF) helps make
credit available to small and medium-size foreigr buvers of
U.S. goods and services, through banks in their own countries.
The CFF is a line of credit extended from Eximbank to foreign
banks for the purpose of financing 42.5 percent of local
buyers’ purchases of U.S. capital equipment, quasi-capital
equipment and services. A 15 percent casn payment is
required and the other 42.5 percent is provided from the
local banks’ own resources or other borrowings at market
rates of interest.

An advantage of this program for small U.S. exporters is
tha' they can inform foreign customers of the CFF lines being
extended to their own local banks. At that point, the small
exnorter can leave the financing arrangements to the indi-
vidual buyers and their banks. The local CFF bank would
expected to be familiar with the customer's credit standing
and market conditions, enabling it to reach a decision quickly
on a credit request. Over one half of CFF loan authorizations
approved yearly are for less than $100,000.

As of mid-1978, Eximbank had 95 CFF lines of credit in
28 foreign markets, primarily those designated as “developing
countries.”’

Discount Loan Program

Under the Discount Loan Program, E.imbank will agree
to buy eligible fixed-rate medium-term export debt obligations
from U.S. commercial banks. Wiih this assurance, Eximbank
has given tangibie support to banks-—particularly the smaller
ones--which offsr fixed-rate loans in the medium-term area.

47-1200 - 79 - 7
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Optional Coverages

In mid-1978, Eximbark initiated a "'Switch Cover Option™
for its Medium-Term Insurance, Bank Guarantee, Discount
Loan. and CFF programs. This option was designed to assist
U.S. exporters selling through distributors and dealers over-
seas. Under the option, eligible U.S. equipment which has
been exported to a dealer under a floor-planning scheme,
could be insured, guaranteed or financed under the name
of the ultimate end user is he/she is found to be creditworthy.
Extension of the switch cover option is made on a case-by-
case basis depending upon the distributor, the products
and usage.

The Small and Minority Bank Pilot Project

Eximbank began in mid-1978 a new pilot program to bring a
selected number of qualified small and minority banks into
its reguiar financing network. The program incorporates
extensive training of the participating bank lending officers
both in Washington and with larger sponsoring commercial
banks throughout the country. As part of the program,
Eximbank officers provide direct counse!ing to the lending
officers and their local business clients.

Application Process

The first step small exporters should take in axploring the
availability of export financing is to contact their own bank
it it is one of the larger regional barks, it may have its own
internaticnal department or at least a loan officer responsible
for handling foreign transactions. If it is a smaller bank. or
one not yet involved in international trade, it will have a cor-
respondent relationship w:th one or more banks experienced
in the international area. In either case, the bank should be
ab'e to assist its client in the initial steps necessary to set
up an export financing program.

When an exporter’'s bank is not conversant with inter-
natignal firancing, or unable to provide assistance through
correspondent banks, the exporter should directly contact
Eximbank's Small Business Advisory Service for advice in
determining sources and availability of financing. Alternate
sources of information on Eximbank/FCIA export financing
programs can be obtained from the nearest FCIA regional
office or the field offices of the U.S. Department of Commerce
or the U.S. Small Business Administration.

Inquiries for further information on the Export-import Bank
of the United States should be directed to:

Office of Public Affairs

Export-import Bank of the United States
811 Vermont Avenue, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20571

(202) 566-8990
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OVERSEAS PRIVATE INVESTMENT CORPORATION

The U S. Government. through the Overseas Private invest-
ment Corporation (OPIC), is prepared to offer qualified U S.
businesses appropriate guidance, counseling, and financial
support in determining how ang where to invest in unde-
veloped countries. Insurance pretection and financial ser-
vices are also available during project development and
operation. OPIC is the agency through which the Federal
Government encourages and assists U.S. private overseas
investments. incluaing, in some circumstances, distributor-
ships owned by U.S. manufacturers which are consistent
with both the United States and the developing nations’
economic interests. The agency places special einphasis
on projects spunsored by small and medium-sized American
business investors.

OPIC 1s an independent, financially self-sustaining agency
of the U.S. Government, and its contracts are backed by
the full faith and credit of the United States. Its two principal
operating units are the Insurance and Finance Departments,
organized primarily along regional geographic lines. Within
each department an officer is assigned specitically 'o assist
smail and minority U.S. companies. OPIC's only office is in
Washingten, D.C.; however, its staff works closely with U.S.
Embassy economic and commercial officers abroad.

All applicaticens for OPIC insurance or financing are care-
fully reviewed to assure their consistency with host country
aims and U.S. foreign economic policy. Approved projects
must offer polential bi2refit to the host courtry in such areas
as job creation, skilis training, import savings, export earnings,
and taxrevenues. They also are reviewed to assure that the
United States gains net benetits in expanded trade, employ-
ment, access to needed materials, and investor earnings.

For OPIC purposes. an eligible U.S. investor, project
sponsor or lender is a U.S. citizen, a U.S. entity at least 50
perc.ent beneticially owned by U.S. citizens. corporations or
partnerships, or & foreign firm at least 95 percent owned by
U.S. citizens or firms

Opportunity Identification and Evaluation

Two of the most difficult problems facing the potential investor
abroadare: (1) evaluation of the investment climate and (2)
identification of potential investment opportunities.

In an effort to broaden its faciiilies ior identifying and .

publicizing app:opriate investment opportunities. OPIC has
introduced a new approach to country studies and project
identificiation

Target Missions

Target missions are conducted with on-the-spot studies
by OPIC officials in selected countries. These are followed
by investor identification and project brokering in the United
States designed to match potential projects with qualified

e
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investors OPIC then orgamizes group visits by U S. business
executives tc selected countncs. There they meet host
country officiais. local business persons and U S. embassy
personnel, and review areas of investment oppe.rtunity. These
missions have been recetved enthusiastically by medium
and smaller-size companies

Feas:bility Studies

On a selective bas:s. OP!'C can aiso 2nter into cost-sharing
arrargements with a U.S. iiiin to investigate and study the
feasibiuty ~i an onportunity which that firm has identitied
through ite cwn resources. Te encourage investment in
poS countnes. teasibility study funds are available to
companies of spacific size® in host countries having a
specified per capiid income*. However, smaller U S. firms
are ehigible for teasibility survey assistance in all countries
in which OP{C operates To receive sush ass:stance, the U.S
tirm must have a sound operating record. and demonstrate
ihat 11 has the managenal, technical ad financial compe-
tence to impiemant the project it it proves feasible.

The maximurn OPIC participation is $50.000 or up to 7€
percent of the total eligible costs of the study as tormally
budgeted and ag:eed uon by the firm and OPIC. whichever
1s less It a project resuiis from the study, the costs of the
study ¢ e expected to be capitalized as part of the overall
project costs. If a decision not to invest is reacted, OPIC will
reimburse the sponsor for that portiorn agreed upon

insui ance Protection

OPIC's political risk insurance is often an important factor in
an investor's decision to commit funds to projects in develop-
ing nations, and to a financial institution’s participation ir
project financing.

OPIC provides three types of insurance protection to cover
the risks of (1) currency inconvertibility, (2) expropriation,
and (3) loss or damage caused by war, revolution, or
nsyrrection

Coverage extends 1o 90 percent of an investor's equity,
debt or other form of exposure. Typical insurance cciitracts
run up to 20 years at a combined annual premium of 1-12
percent tar all three coverages. although in most cases any
one or a combination of the three coverages may be taken.
OPIC insures new investment or the significant expansion
or modernization of an existing enterprise. In all cases, foreign
government approval is a prereguisite to OPIC insurance.

Project Financing
As a source of medium and long-term funds for project
financing in countries where conventional financial institu-
tions are often reluctant or unabie to lend on such a basis,
OPIC can provide a portion of a project's debt requirements.
OPIC's financing commitment in a new venture is usually
35 to 45 percent of total project costs. It cannot exceed 50
percent.
OPIC participates in project tinancing through:
® Loans from its Direct Investment Fund, generally ranqing
from $200.000 to $3 million, repayable over a term from 5
o 12 years following a suitable grace period, with interest
rates depending on OPIC's assessment of the financial
and political risks invoived;

*Current tigures availabie trom OPIC
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¢ Guarantees of loans made by private U.S. financial institu-
tions from $2 10 $25 mihon,
e A combination of these financing instruments.

In all cases. the project must be commercially and finan-
cially sound It musi ve within the demostrated competence
of the proposed managemer! and the U.S. investor, who
must have a proven record of success in the particular
business as well as a significant financial risk in the enterprise
The project must be approved by the host co::ntry.

OPIC encourages joint ventures between local citizens
and U.S. firms. However, in projects involving OPIC financing,
U.S investors must own at least 25 percent of the voting
shares or equivalent risk-taking interest and the U.S. sponsor
is expected to have a continuing management role. (There
is no minimum U.S. equity participation required in connection
with OPIC insurance protection.)

Special Assistance for Small Business

The 1978 amendments to OPIC's charter calt for preierential
measures 10 encourage investment by U.S. smail and
medium-sized companies interested in the growing market
potential of the developing nations.

Consistent with this mandzte. OPIC provides several
specific services to smalier U.S. companies, delined as
those not raiked in the *‘Fortune 1000, that are not available
10 larger companies. These include a reduced insurance
registration tee, OPIC payment for the services of licensed
insurance brokers to smaller companies in obtaining OPIC
insurance, grants for certain project reconnaissance travel,
expanded funding of up to 75% of agreed costs of feasibility
studies. assumption by OPIC of certain legal or consultant's
fees incurred in establishing or operating a proiect, assistance
in setting up financial controls, and support of private U S.
voluntary organizations and cooperatives in developing
small-scale private enterprises, (Caii 1-800-424-OPIC}.

Application Process

In all cases, to be eligible for OPIC services, investors should
contact OPIC early in the planning stages so they can become
familiar with initial project design. In order for an investment
to he eligitie for insurance, the investor must obtain a
Registration Notice trom OPIC before the investment is
made or irrevocably committed to the project.

A Typical OPIC Pmject

Haiti

A $300.000 loan will provide debt financing for the expansion
of *his high-qualty office turniture manufacturer’s facilities
in Port-au-Prince and Jacmel.

With a per capita income of $130, Haiti ranks as the least
developed country in the Western Hemisphere, and this
project will create an estimated 400 jobs, the equivalent of
one job for each $750 of OPIC investment. Equally impcrtant
is the nature of the jobs, in that employees will be able to
use traditiona! skills in which they take justifiable pride.

Handicrafts in developing countries represent a largely
untapped skill, and in Haiti, as throughout the Caribbean,
the primary outlet for traditional crafts is in producing sou-
venirs for tourists. This project will make use of traditional
weaving skills in the prcduction of high-quality office furniture
which will expand the market and dramatize the quality and
originality of the native crafts. In addition, the project will
enable a small U.S. business to strengthen its market position.

The project is also insured by OPIC.

For further information, cail 1-300-424-OPIC.
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U.S. Department of Commerce District Otfice Directory
INDUSTRY AND TRADE ADMINISTRATION

ALABAMA
Birmingham—Gayle C. Sheiton,
Jr., Director, Suite 200-201, 908
South 20th Street, 35205, Area
Code 205 Tel 254-1331

ALASKA
Anchorasge—Sara L. Haslett, Di-
rector 412 Hill Building, 632 Sixth
Avenue 99501, Area Code 907 Tel
265-5307

ARIZONA
Phoanix—Donald W. Fry, Direc-
tor, Suite 2950 Valley Bank Cen-
tar, 201 North Central Avenue
BSg;.B, Area Code 602 Tel 261-
32

ARKANSAS
sLittle Roc) (Datlas, Texas Dis-
trict)—11uu  North  University,
Suite 109 72207, Area Code 501
Tel 378.5157

CALIFORNIA
Los Angeles—Eric C. Silberstein,
Director, Room 800, 11777 San
Vicente Boulevard 90049, Area
Code 213 Tel 324-7591

*San Diego—233 A Street, Suite
310 92101, Area Code 714 Tel
293-5295

Ssn  Francisco—Philip M.
Creighton, Director, Federal
Building, Box 36013, 450 Golden
Gate Avenue 94102, Are» Code
415 Tel 556-5860

COLORADO
Denver—Norman Lawson, Direc-
tor, Room 185, New Custom-
house, 19th & Stout Street 80202,
Area Code 303 Tel 837-3246

CONNECTICUTY
Merttord—Richard C. Kilbourn,
Director, Room 610-B, Federal
QOftfice Building, 450 Main Street
%6103, Area e 203 Tel 244
3530

FLORIDA
Miami—Roger J. LaRoche, Direc-
tor, Room 821, City Natienal Bank
Building, 25 West Flagler Street
gg%:;o Area Code Tel 350-

*Clearwater— 128 North Osceola
Avenue 33515, Area Code 813 Tel
446-4081

sJacksonville—815 S. Main
Street, Suite 100, 32207, Area
Code 904 Tel 791-2796

*Talishassee- -Collins Bldg., Rm.
G-20 32304, ~rea Code Tel
488-6469

GEORGIA
Atlanta—David S. Williamson,
Director, Suiie 600, 1365 Peach-
tree Street, N.E. 30309, Area Code
404 Tel 881-7000

*DENOQOTES TRADE SPECIALIST

Savannah—James W. Mcintire,
Director, 222 U.S. Courthouse &
P.O. Box 9746, 125-29 Buli Streset
31402, Area Code 912 Tel 232-
4321
HAWAI

Honolulu—John S. Davies, Direc-
tor, 4106 Federal Building, P.O.
Box 50026, 300 Ala Moana Boule-
vard, 96850, Area Code 808 Tel
546-8694

ILLINOIS
Chicago—Gerald M. Marks, Di-
rector, 1408 Mid Continental
Plaza Building, 55 East Monroe
Streat 0603, Area Code 312 Tel
353.4450

INDIANA
indianapolis—Me! R. Sherar, Di-
rector, 357 U.S. Courthouse &
Federal Office Building, 46 East
Ohio Street 46204, Area Code 317
Tel 269-6214

IOWA
Des Moines— Jesse N. Durden,
Director, 817 Faderal Building,
210 Wainut Street 50309, Area
Co%e 515 Tel 204-4222

KENTUCKY
*Frankfort (Memphis, Tennessee
District)—Capitol Plaza Office
Tower, Room 2425, 40601, Area
Code 502 Tel 875-4421

LOUISIANA
New Orleans—Edwin A. Leland,
Jr., Director, 432 International
Trade Mart, No. 2 Canal Strest
;glgo Area Code 504 Tel 589

MAINE

sPortland (Boston, Massochu-
setts District)— Maine State Pier,
40 Commercial Street 04111, Area
Code 207 Tel 773-5608

MARYLAND

Baltimore—Carroli F. Hopkins,
Director, 415 U.S. Customhouse,
Gay and Lombard Streets 21202,
Area Code 301 Tel 962-3560

MASSACHUSETTS

Boston—Francis J. O'Connor,
Director, 10th Floor, 441 Stuart
Street 02116, Area Code 617 Tel
223-2312

MICHIGAN
Detroit—Witliam L. Weich, Direc-
tor, 445 Federal Building, 231
West Lafayette 48226, Area Code
313 Tel 226-3650

*Grand Rapids—350 Ottawa
Street N.W. 49503, Area Code
616 Tel 456-2411/33 ’

MINNESOTA
Minneapolis—Glenn A. »“-~*son,
Director, 218 Federal © ''.ing,
110 South Fourth Stree. 35401
Area Code 612 Tel 725-2133
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MISSISSIPPI
sJackron (Birmingham, Alabama
Districn—P.O. Box 849, 1202
Walter Sillers Building 39205,
Area Code 801 Tel 969-4.

MISSOURI
8t. Louis—Donald R. Loso, Direc-
tor, 120 South Central Avenue
83105, Area Code 314 Tel 425
33024

sKansas City—Room 1840, 601
East 12th Street 64106, Area Code
816 Tel 374-3142

MONTANA
sButte (Cheyenne, Wyoming
District)—225 S. Idaho Street,
Roc.n 101 P.O. Box 3809, 59701,
953 Code 408 Tel 723-6561, Ext.

NEBRASKA
Omaha—George H. Payne, Direc-
tor, Capitol Plaza, Suite 703A,
1815 Capitol Avenue 68102, Area
Code 402 Tel 221-3685

NEVADA
Reno— Joseph J. Jeremy, Di-
rector, 777 W. 2nd Street, Room
120, 89503, Area Code 702 Tel
784-5203

NEW JERSEY
Newark—Clifford R. Lincoin. Di-
rector, 4th Floor, Gateway Build-
ing, Market Street A Penn Plaza
82102. Area Code 201 Tel 645

14

NEW MEXICO
Albuquerque—William E. Dwyer,
Director, ‘05 Marquette Ave,
NW, Suite 1015, 87102, Area Code
505 Te: 766-2386

NEW YORK
Buffalo—Robert F. Magee, Direc-
tor, 1312 Federal Building, 111
West Huron Street 14202, Area
Code 716 Tel 846-4191

New York—Arthur C. Rutzen, Di-
rector, Room 3718, Federal Office
Building, 26 Federal Plaza, Foley
Square 10007, Area Code 212 Tel
264-0634

NORTH CAROLINA
Greensboro—Joel B. New, Direc-
tor, 203 Federal Building, West
Market Street, P.O. Box 1950
g;:gz Area Code 919 Tel 378

OHIO
Cincinnati—Gordon B. Thomas,
Director, 10504 Federai Office
Building, 550 Main Street 45202,
Area Code 513 Tel 684-2944

Cleveland—Charles B. Stebbins,
Director, Room 600, 666 Euclid
Avenue 44114, Area Code 216 Tei
522.4750

OKLAHOMA
«Oklghoma City (Dallas, Texas
District)—4020 Lincoln Boulevard
;gégs Area Code 405 Tel 231-

OREGON
Portland— Lioyd R. Porter, Direc-
tor, Room 618, 1220 SW. 3rd
Avenue 97204, Area Code 503 Tel
221-3001

PENNSYLVANIA
Philadelphia—Patrick P. McCabe,
Director, 9448 Federal Building,
600 Arch Street 19106, Area
Code 215 Tel 597-2850

Pittsburgh—William M. Bradley,
Trade Specialist-in-Charge, 2
Federal Building, 1000 Liberty
Avenue 15222, Area Code 412 Tel
844-2650

PUERTO RICO
San Juan (Hsto Rey)—Enrigue
Vilella, Director, Room 659-Fed:
eral Building 00918, Arsa Code
809 Tel 75349555. Ext. 555

RHODE ISLAND
*Providence (Boston, Massachu-
setts District)—1 Weybossett Hill
02903, Area Code 401 Tel 277-
2605, Ext. 22

SOUTH CAROLINA
Columbila—-Philip A. Ouzts, Di-
rector, 2811 Forest Drive, Forest
Center 20204, Area Code 803 Te!
765-5345

oCharleston—Suite 631, Federal
Building, 334 Meeting Street
293303, Area Code 803 Tel 577-
4361

TENNESSEE
Memphis—Bradford H. Rice, Di-
rector, Room 710, 147 Jetferson
Avenue 38103, Area Code 901 Tel
521.3213

sNaghville—4014 Aberdeen Road,
g;gs Are> Code 615 Tel 297

TEXAS
Dsllas—C. Carmon Stiles, Direc-
tor, Room 7A5, 1100 Commerce
Street 75242 Area Code 214 Te!
7491515

Houston—Felicito C. Guerrero,
Director, 2625 Federal Bidg.,
Courthouse, 515 Rusk Street
77002, Area Code 713 Tel 226-
4231

*San  Antonio—University of
Texas at San Antonio, Div. ot
Continuing Education 78285,
Area Code 512 Tel 229-5875

UTAH
Salt Lake City—George M.
Blessirg, Jr., Director, 1202 Fed-
eral Building 125 South State
Street 84138, Area Code 801 Tel
524-5116

VIRGINIA

Richmond—8010 Federal Build-
ing, 400 North 8th Street 23240,
Area Code 804 Tel 782-2246

sFairfax—B8550 Arlington Bivd.,
22031, Area Code 703 560-6460

*QENOTES IRARE SPECIALIST
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WASHINGTON
Sesttle—Judson S. Wonderly,
Director, Room 708, Lake Union
Building, 1700 Westiaks \venue
Morth 98109, Arsa Cods 208 Tet
442-5815

WEST VIRGINIA
Charleston— Roger L. Fortner,
Director, 3000 New Federal Bu-'d-
ing, 500 Quarrier Street 25301,
g;ga Code 304 Tel 3438181, Ext.

*DENOTES TRADE S®ECIALIST

Appendix B

OMBE REGIONAL OFFICES

Charies McMiilan
Re gional Director
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WISCONSIN
Mitwaukee— Russell M. Leitch,
Director, Federa! Bidgh).S. Court-
house, 517 East Wisconsin Ave-
nue 53202, Area Code 414 Tel
291-2473

WYOMING
Cheyenne—Lnwell O. Buins, Di-
rector, 8022 O'Mahoney Federal
Center, 2120 Capitol Avenue
82001, Area C.de 07 Tel 778
2220, Ext. 2151

Citice of Minority Business Enterprise

U.S. Dspartment of Commerce

1371 Peachtree Street, NE, Suite 505

Atlanta, Georgia 30309
404/881-5091

Henrv Zuniga
Regional Director

Otfice of Minority Business Enterprise

U .S. Department of Commerce
1412 Main Street, Room 1702
Dallas, Texas 75202
214/74D-7581

Ramon V. Romero
Regional Director

Office of Minority Business Enterprise

U.S. Department of Commerce
Federal Building, Room 15045
450 Golden Gate Avenue

San Francisco, California 94102
415/556-7234

Daniel V. Lemanski
Regional Director

Office of Minority Bus.ness Enterprise

U.S. Departmant of Commaerce

55 East Monrne Street, Suite 1438

Chicago, lllinois 60603
312/353-8375

Newton S. Downing
Regional Director

Office ot Minority Busiiass Enterprise

U.S. Department ot Commerce
Federal Ottice Building

26 Federal Plaza, Room 1307
New York, New York 10007
212/264-3262

Luis Encinias
Acting Regional Director

Office of Minority Business Enterprise

U.S. Department of Commerce
1730 K Street, NW Suite 420
Washington, D.C. 20008
202/634-7897
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Appendix C

U.S. SMALL BUSINESS
ADMINISTRATION

1441 L Street, NW.
Washington, D.C. 20416
202-6853-6544

District Offices

ALABAMA
Birmingham
U.S. Small Business Admin.
908 S. 20th St., Suite 202
Blrm;gxham. Alabama 35205
205- 1344

ALASKA
Falrbanks
U.S. Smail Business Admin.*
Federal Building & Courthcuse
P.O. Box 14, 101 12th Ave.
Fairbanks, Alaska 99701
907-452-1951

ARIZONA

Phoenix

U.S. Smail Business Admin.
112 North Central Avenue
Phoenix, Arizona 85004
602-261-3811

ARKANSAS
Little Roch
U.S. Small Busing - “amin.
611 Gaines St., So i¢ 900
Little Rock, Arkanss.s 72201
501-378-5871

CALIFORNIA
Fresno
U.S. Small Business Admin.*
1229 N Street
P.O.Box 828
Fresno, Calii. 33712
209-487-5000

Los Angeles

U.S. Smail Business Admin.
350 S. Figueroa St., 6th Floor
Los Angeies, Calif. 90071
213-688-2056

Sacramento

U.S. Smali Business Admin.*
2800 Cottage Way
Sacramento, Calif. 95825
916-484-4726

n Diego
U.S. Small Business Admin.
U.S. Federal Building,
Room 4-8-33
o Drago. cant. 92188
n Diego, Calif.
714290544

San Francisco

U.S. Small Business Admin.
211 Main Street

Fourth Floor

San Francisco, Calif. 34105
415-558-7490

COLORADO

Denver

U.S. Small Business Admin.
721 18th St., Room 426A
Denver, Coin. 30202
303-837-0111

CONNECTICUT
Martiord
U.S. Smaii Business Admin.
One Financial Plazs
Hartford, Conn. 06103
203-244-3600

DELAWANE
Wilmington
U.S. Small Businers Admin.*
844 King Street
Federal Bullding, Room 5207
Wiimington, ODel. 1801
302-573-8294

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
U.S. Smail Business Admin.
1030 15th St., N.W., Suite 250
Wash:ngton, 0.C. 20417
202 8554000

FLORIDA
Coral Gables
U.S. Smail Business Admin.
2222 Ponce De Leon Bivd,, 5thFi,
Coral Gables, Fla. 33134
305-350-5521

Jacksonville

U.S. Smail Busineas Adinin.

Federal Building, Room 261

400 West Bay Street

Jacksonville, Fla. 32202 )
904-791-3782

Tampe

U.S. Small Business Admin.*
700 Twiggys Struet, hoom 607
Tampa, Fla. 2

813

GEORGIA
Atlants .
U.S. Small Business Admin. v
1720 Peachtres St., N.W. i '
6ih Floor n
Atlunta, Ga. 30309 )
404-381-4325

GUAM

A%lm

U.S. Smali Business Admin.*
Pacitic Da'ly News Buiiding
Room 507

671.-477-8420
HAWALI

Honolulu

U.S. Small Business Admin.
300 Ala Moana Bivd.

P.Q. Box 50207

Honoluly, Hawaii 98850
808-548-8950

IDAHO
Bolse
U.S. Small Businass Admin.
1005 Main St., 2nd Floor
Continental Life Building

Boise, Idaho 83702
208-384-1006
ILLINOIS

Chicago
U.S. Small Business Admin.
Federal Buiiding, Room 437 =
219 S. Dearborn Street
ghli‘c 0, 111. 60804
12-

wgfield
U.S. Small Business Admin.’
One North, Oid State
Capito! Plaza

Springtield, lll. 62701
2175 16

INDIANA
Ind

is
U.S. Smail Business Admin.
575 N. Pennsyivania St.
Room 522 New Faderal Building
indianapolis, Ind. 48204
317-269-7272

*Limited Assistance Available.
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IOWA
Oes Moines
U.S. Small Businass Admin.
New. Federal Biug.. Room 749
219 Walnut Street
Des Moines, lowa 50309
515.-284-4422

KANSAS
Wichita
U.S. Small Business Admin.
Main Place Building
110 East Waterman Street
Wichita, Kensas 67202
316-267-6311

KENTUCKY
Loulsvilie
U.S. Smalil Business Admin.
600 Federal Place, Room 188
Lovisville, Kentucky 40202
502-582-5971

LOUISIANA
New Orleans
U.S. Sma!l Business Admin.
1001 H. ard Avenue
Plaza Tower - 17th Floor
New Orleans, La. 70113
504-589-261 1

U.S. Small Business Admin.*
U.S. P. 0. & Courthouse Bldg.
500 Fannin Street
Shreveport, La. 71163
318-22€-5196

MAINE
Augitatz
U.S. Smal, Business Admin.
Federal Building. Room 512
40 Western Avenue
Augusta, Maine 04330
2078226171
MARYLAND
Towson
U.S. Small Business Admin.
Cxrord Buildin
8600 l.aSalle Rd., Room 630
Towson, Md. 21204
301-962-4392
MASSACHUSETTS
Boston
U.S Smail € usin=28s Admin.
150 Cauzewv. y 8it., 1Cih Floor
Boston, Mass. 02114
617-223-2100
Holyck e
U.S.Small Llusiness Admin.*
302 High St., 4th Floor
Holyob s, Mass. 01040
413-5,6-8770

MICHIGAN
Detrolt
U.S. Small Business Admin.
McNamara Building - Room 515
477 Michigan Avanue
Detroit, Mich. 48226
313-226-6075

Mlniwno

U.S. Smei Business Admii.*
Don h Bottum University Center
540 W. Xaye Avenue

Mnrgue‘.’te. Mich. 49855
906-225-1108

MINNESOTA
Minneapolly
U.S. Small Business Admin.
Plymouth Building
12 South 6th Street
Minneapolis, Minn. 55402
612.725-2352

31

MISSISSIPPI
Biloxi
').S. Small Business Admin.*
Gulf Nationai Life insur. Bldg.
111 Fred Haise Bivo , 2nd Floor
Biloxi, Miss. 39530
601-435-3676
Jackson
U.S. Small Business Admin.
Patroleum Building, Suite 690
200 E. Pascagoula St.
Jackson, Miss. 39201
601-969-4371

MISSOURI
Kanaas Cit
U.S. Small Business Admin,
1150 Grand Avenue
5th Floor
Kansas City, Mo. 64106
816-374-3557

St Louis

U.S. Small Business Admin

One Mercantile Center,
Suite 2500

St. Louis, Mo. 63101

314-425-4191

MONTANA
Helona
U.S. Small Business Admin.
618 Helens Ave., Box 4815
He' :na, Moritana 59601
‘" 95321

NEBRASKA
Omaha
U.S. Smalt Business Admin.
Empire State Building
Nineteen and Farnam Streets
Omaha, Neb. 68102
402-221-4891

NEVADA
Las Veges
us. 'S.rv?:ll Business Admin.
‘AN iz, Stewart - Rox 7527

Las /egas, Nevada 89101
‘.'92-338-6011

Heno
U.S. Small Business Admin.*

> €. Viiginia Street
Prom 208
Peno, Ne ada 89505
“02-784-2477

NEW HAMPSHIRE

Concord
U.S. Small Business Admir.
55 Pleasant Street, Rooin 213
Concord, N.H. 03301
603.224-404 1

NEW JERSEY
Newark
U.S. Smail Business Admin.
970 Broad St, Room 1635
Newark, N J. 07102
201-645-24 24

NEW MEXICO
Albugquerqus
U.S. Small Business Admir .
Patio Plaza Bidg., Room 37 )
5000 Marble Avet.ue, N.E
Albuquerque, N.M. 27110

NEW YORK
Albany
U.S. Smail Business Admin.*
Twin Towers Bidg.. Room 921
99 Washington Avenue
Albany, N.Y. 12210
518-472-6300

‘Limited Assistance Available.
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Butfalo

U.S. Small Business Admin.*
Feder:l Buiiding, Room 131 ¢
111 West Huron Street
Buiialo, N.Y. 14202
716-848-4301

Eimira

U.S. Small Business Adrin.*®
180 State Street, Roorn 412
Elrrira, N.Y. 14901
607-773-4686

Mew York City

U.S. Small Business Admin.
Federal Office Bidy.. Room 3100
26 Federal Plaza

New York, N.Y. 10007
212-264-4355

Rochester

U.S. Srrall Business Admin.®
Fedgral Building

100 State Strest

Rochester, N.Y. 14614
716-263-6700

Syrscuss

U.S. Small Business Admin.
~ederal Building - Room 1073
100 South Clinton Street
Syracuse, N.¥. 12260
315-423-5370

NORTH CAROLINA
Chariotte
U.S. Small Bsinr.3s Admin.
230 S. Tryot 3¢, Suite 700
Charlotte, N.C. 23202
704-372-0711

Greenville

U.S. Small Business Admin.*
215 S. Evans Street, Room 206
Greenvilie, N.C. 27834
919-752-3798

NORTH DAKOTA
Fargo
U.S. Smail Business Admin.
Federal Buiiding, Room 218
653 2nd Avenue, North
Fargo, N.D. 58102
701-237-5771

OHIO
Cincinnati
U.S. Small Business Adimin.
Federal Office Bidg., Room 5524
550 Main Street
Cincinnati, Ohio 45202
513-684-2814

Cieveland

U.S. Smalt Business Admin.
1240 East 9th St., Roon 317
Cleveland, Ohio 44199
216-522-4180

Columbus

U.S. Small Business Adinin.
Federai Bldg., U.S. Courhouse
85 Marconi Boulevard
Columbus, Ohio +3215
614-469-6860

OKLAHAMA
Oklahoma City
U.S. Small Business Admin.
200 N.W. 5th St., Suite 670
Oklahoma City, Okla. 73102
405-231-4301

OREGON
Portland
U.S. Small Business Admin.
1220 S.W. Third Ave., Fed. Bldg.
Portiand, Oregon 97204
503-221-2682

PENNSYLVANIA
Bala Cynwyd
U.S. Small Business Admin.
1 Bala Cynwyd Piaza, Suite 400
East Lobby - 231 St. Asaphs Rd.
Bala C;nwyd. Pa. 19004
215.597-3311

Harrisburg

U.S. Small Buriness Admin.*
1500 North 2nd Street
Harrisburg, Pu. 17102
717.782.

Pittshurgh

U.S. Small Business Admin.
Federal Building, Room 1401
1000 Liberty Avenue
Pittsburgh, Pa. 15222
412-844-2780

Wilkes-Barre

U.S. Small Businass Adimin.*®
Penn Place

20 N. Pennsylvania Avenue
Will.es-Barre, Pa. 18702
717-826-6497

PUERTO RICO
Hato Rey
U.S. Small Business Aamin.
Chardon and Bolivia Streets
Hato Rey, P.R. 00912
809-753.4218

RHODE ISLAND

Providence

U.S. Small Business Adinin.
§7 Eddy Street, 'th Floor
Provigence, R.1. 02903
401.528-4580

SOUTH CAROLINA
Columbia
U.S. Small Business Admin.
1801 Assembly Street
Room 131
Columbia, S.C. 29201t
803-765-5376

SOUTH DAKOTA

R?ld City

U.S. Small Business Admin.*
Federal Building, Rsom 248
515 9th Street

gggid City. $.0.57701
343-507+

Sloux Falls

U.S. Small Business Admin.
National Rank Bldg., Room 402

8th & Main Avenue
Sioux Falls, $.D.57102
605-336-2080

TENNESSEE
Knoaxviile
U.S. Srall Business Admin.*
Fideh*y 3ankers Bldg., Room 307
502 S. Gay Street
Knoxville, Tenn. 37902
615-637-9300

Memphis

U.S. Smali Business Admin.*
~ederal Buildin%

167 North Main St., Room 211
Vemphis, Tenn. 38103
901-521-3588

Nashville

U.S. Small Business Admin.
404 James Robertson Parkway
Suite 1012

Nashvilie, Tenn. 37219
615-251-5881
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TEXAS
Corpus Christi
U.S. Small Business Admin.*
3105 Leopard Street
Corpus Christi, Tex. 78406
512-888-3011

Dallas

U.S. Small Busine«.
1100 Commerce St
Dallas, Texa~ 75242
214.749-3961

El Paso

U.S. Small Business Admin.*
4100 Rio Bravo, Suite 300

€l Paso, Texas 79901
915-543-7200

Harlingen

U.S. Small Business Ad:nin.
222 East Van Buren Street
Harlingen. Texas 78550
512-423-8934

Houston

U.S. Small Business AJdmin.
Qne Allen Center, Suite 705
500 Dailas Street

Houston, Texas 77002
713-226-434 1

Lubbock
U.S. $mali Business Admin.
Federa, Oifice Bldg. &

U.S. Cet'rthouse, Room 712
1205 Texas Avenue
Lubbock, Texas 76401
806-762-7011

San Antonio
U S. Small Business Admin.
727 E. Durango. Room A-513
Federal Building
San Antonio, Texas 78206
512-229-6250
UTAH

Sait Lake City
U.S. Small Business Admin.
Federal Building, Room 2237
125 South State Street
Salt Laka City, Utah 84138
801-524-5800

VERMONT
Montpetier
U.S. Small Business Admin.
Fed. Bidg., 87 State St., Rm. 204
Montpelier, Vermont 05602
802-229-0538

23c36

VIRGINIA
Richmond
U.S. Small Busir ess Acmin.
Federal Building, Room 3015
400 N. 8th Street
Richmond, Virgin.a 23240
804.782-2617

Apperdix D
wvase History A
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VIRGIN ISLANDS
St. Thomas
U.S. Small Business Admin.*
‘18, Fedesal Building
v \tyrans Diive - Room 283
3" Mhomas, V.1. 00801
09.774-8520

WASHINGTON

Sesttle
U.S. Small Business Admin.
Federal Building, Room 1744
915 Second Avenue
Seattie, Wash. 98174
206-442-5534

Spokane

U.S. Small Business Admin.

Courthouse Building, Room 65+

Spokane, Wash. 9v210
456-3777

WEST VIRGI** A
Charleston
U.S. Small Jusiness Admin.*
Charleston National Plaza
Suite 628
Charieston, W. Va. 25301
304-343-6181

Clarksburg

U.S. Small Business Admin,
Lowndes Building, Room 301
109 N. Third Street
Clarksb\g& W. Va. 263C1
304-623-5631

WISCONSIN
Madison
U.S. Small Business Admin.
122 W. Washington Ave., Rm. 713
Madison, Wisc. 53703
608-252-5261

wilwaukee
U.S. Small Business Admin.*
Federal Building
Room 246
517 East Wisconsin Avenue
Milwaukee, Wisc. 563202
414-291-3941

WYOMING
Casper
U.S. Small Busiress Admin.
Feder-.: Building, Room 4001
100 -ast B Street
Casper, Wyo. 82601
307-265-5550

‘Limited Assistance Available.

An Ohio businessman started out with a staff of ter employ-
ees manufacturing process control equipment. Over the
next several years he received counseling assistance from
an SBA SCORE volunteer who helped him set up proper
accounting records, a credit and ccllection system and good
cash management procedures. The firm grew to thirty
employees and developed a unique product that was gaining
wide acceptance in the U.S. plastics industry. Motivated by
his growing domestic success, he decided to explore the
sales possibilities for his product in other countries.
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With the counsel of his SCORE advisor and the local
Commerce Department District Office, he devrioped an
Export Marketing Plan. Taking A Basic Guide to Ex.porting
and Export Marketing for Smaller Firms as a framework
for his analysis, he used Commerce’s “"Market Share Reports"’.
and one of the Global Market Surveys contained in Com-
merce’s International Marketing Information Series, which
focus on foreign market opportunities for U.S. suppliers, to
determine potential target markets for his products. With
Commerce assistance and an SBA guaiantzed ioan from
his local bank, he arranged to participai= in a Commerce
Department exhibition of process co.irol equipment at the
Paris Trade Center. He identified potential sales agents at
this show and at similar exhibits at the London and Milan
Trade Centers. By utilizing Commerce's Agent/Distributor
Service, he has identified and appointed additional repre-
sentatives overseas. The firm also has a Master FCIA insur-
ance Policy which covers most of its short and medium term
export sales made during one year. Today, the company
does business in 22 countries, employs 60 persons, and
exports account for over 50 percent of its multi-million dollar
business.

Case Mistory B

A small New York City manufacturer of electromc production
equipment was doing a significant business with the U.S.
Government and other larger prime contractors. Using
Commerce's Export Mailing List Service as an initial source
of potential overseas buyers, he developed a sizeable
export business with many European firms. With th2 help of
the Commerce Department's Bureau of East-West Trade
and by exhibiting in trade fairs in Eastern Europe and the
Soviet {Jnion, the firm has developed exports which account
for over half of its annuai sales and a million dolar business
with the Soviet Unior and other countries in Eastern Europe.
The Commerce Department's Office of Export Administration
is continuing to provide this firm with information concerning
appropriate export licensing requirements and procedures.

Case History C

A small California manufacturer of vacuum technology was
experiencing good domestic sales but had some excess
praduction capacity which was not being utitized. The Pres-
ident of the company found out that the Commetce Depart-
ment and the SBA were cosponsoring an export marketing
seminar. She attended. During the program she learned that
her industry was one which the Commerce Department had
identified as a Target Industry with significant ¢xport
potential.

She requested from the SBA a team of Small Business
Institute students to help her do an export marketing feasi-
bility and anaiysis study. The SB! student team recommended
that she send catalogs of he: products to certain U.S. Foreign
Service Posts and the U.S. Trade Centers overseas. Through
subscribing to the Trade Opportunities Program of the
Commerce Department, she also was able to identify a sig-
nificant number of prospective buyers and agents.

During the next two years, she signed up four overseas
agents and negotiated several sizeable contracts for her
products. Meny of her overseas buyers have used the
Cooperative Financing Facility extended from Eximbank to
their local banks. Now, exports account for over 20 percent
of her business and her firm is selling in 21 countries.
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Appendix E

Fora Trial-Rur or Pe'manent Assistence,

Considet the Export Management Company

More a~* more American manufacturers are using an
Export hanagement Company (EMC) to penetrate the prof-
itable business of world trade. Small companies, just begin-
ning to consider exporting their products, may be reluctant
to embark on an overseas business venture which seems—
at least on the surface—to be complicated, even hazardous.
Companies such as these may find it helpful to let an EMC
take ful! responsibility for the export end of their business,
while they test its profitability and/or until they acquire the
expertise and the personnel to handle it themselves. Others—
many of them larger and extremely successful—have found
it preferable to continue the EMC arrangement which relieves
them of all the details except filling the orders.

What is an Export Managenient Company?

How does an EMC work?

An EMC i3 exactly what its name implies. It is the specialist
for companies who want export profits but do not have expe-
rience in selling abroad. It acts as the export department
for manutacturers, and can provide most of the required
services for successful foreign trade, from market research
through financing, advertising, shipping, and documentation.
An EMC will appoint distrioutors or commission representa-
tives, exhibit the client's products at international trade
shows, and nandle the routine details required to get the
American product to the foreign customer. In short, it will—
for a fee ©r a percentage—serve as the foreign trade division
of the company which contracts for its assistance. It wiil
take over the responsibility for as many, or as few, of the
requisites to successtul overseas ‘rade as the manufacturer
requires. For more information about EMCs, and assistance
in locating and selecting the proper EMC for a specific
product, contact the U.S. Department of Commerce District
Oftfice.

Appendix F

{Forelgn Credit insurancs Associstion)

FCIA Offices

Export-import Bank 55 Public Square, Suite 1300

811 Vermont Ave N.W Cleveland. Ohio 44113
Washington, D C 20571 216-523.1520

202.566-2117 James £ Pulbratek, Manager

One World Trade Center, 9th Floor 700 Northy Water Street, Suite 1200
New York, New York 10048 Milwaukee, Wisconsin 53202
212.432-6311 414.2.-0240

Terence J. Dolan Manager John D Willyard, Manager

1210S Oroni Interna..onal 707 Wilshire Boutevard. Suite 3080
Atlanta. GGeorgia 30303 Los Angeles, Cahfornia 90017
404-522-2780 213-624-8412

John R. Van La3ys. Manager ErnestL Kangas, Regional Manager
1425 H Street, M \V'° Suite 336 One Houston Center, Suite 1210
Washington, D.C 20005 Houston, Texas 77002
202-638-5028 713-759-1114

William L. Wight, Manager David | Brunson, Manager

700 North Water Street. Suite 1200 707 Wushire Boulevard, Suite 3080
Milwaukee, Wisconsin 53202 Los Aageies, Cahfornia 90017
414-224-9393 213-624-8412

W._Robert White, Regional Manager JeromeF. Luf' in, Manager

10 South Riverside Plaza, Suite 656
Chicago. ilinois 60606
312-641-1915

Dan M Kimberly, Manager
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Mr. Weaver. You have heard some of the reasons why some small
businesses will not export successfully. No. 1 is the mind set of the
small business person. It has been said before small business people
are not, for one reason or another, in their minds ready to export,
at least a great many of them.

I have had personal experience in this line. My father had a small
business in Miami manufacturing venetian blinds and the metal vene-
tian blind came int¢ vogue and they could not shift very easily to
metal and he establisheg an export business to Cuba. He was not a
high school graduate and perhaps the two classes of persons he got
along least with were bureaucrats and college professors,

I think that still remains t. - {or many of tﬁz small business people
today. My father had no trust for these people and any exporting he
did, he went to Havana and made personal contact and they bought
the goods from my father. He did not get to Puerto Rico or any other
country because he personally did not have the time to go that far
and they personally did not have the time to come tc Miami, Fla.,
with cash to pay in advance.

If we are going to have the small business community begin to make
significant exports, the small business community, the most inde-
pendent lot of the human race in my view, are going to have to start
trusting che Government, the banking community, the Eximbank and
those i-istitutions to work for them. 1f they do not, I see no significant
progress.

No. 1, they have to start changing their attitudes toward the rest
of the world and toward the Government and, No. 2, they have to
find out what isavailable.

This pamphlet that you have put in the record I think, at least, in
one booklet puts forth the services of the four agencies.

1 would Iike to mention the international trade training programs
in fiscal year 1978, The total number of training programs that saw
over 11,500 business people involved was 195 in the last year. Of the
sgecial seminars jointly sponsored by the 4 agencies, we had 14 in
the last two quarters of 1978, 10 in the first quarter of 1979, and have
scheduled 30 for the rest of 1979.

Ia that seminars are not the answer. At least they will stimu-
late the persons that attend and we always pass out the booklet to
at least let them know we have offices around the country.

Senator MorgaN. Those seminars, I think, serve a useful purpose.
Let us say we have 130 or 300 people attending. Even if you enco
one, two, or three small businesses to get involved, that is beneficial.

The only difficulty I found with them is that sometimes the small
businessman comes with the expectation that the SBA or the Depart-
ment of Commerce is going to hand them some contracts and they

go away a little disappointed. Nevertheless, I think they are good
and they do serve a purpose.

Mr. W. uvER. Yes, sir.

Senator MorcaN. We had one in my State with regard to 4::ug
business with the Government, and as I said, we had a tremendous
turnout, but they all came with the expectation that they wanted to
go away with a contract.

Mr. Weaver. As you know, we are having the White House Con-
ference in 1980 and are holding 57 meetings in advance of the 1980
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meetling. At our recent meeting in New York City, which was a
regional meeiing, Frank Weil was the speaker and did talk on this
subject. He was well received. We had 950 people attending that
meeting.

an Baltimore 2 days ago we had a meeting where we expected 350
and got 750.

At every one of these meetings we break out into small groups. One
of the subjects discussed at every regional White House Conference
is international trade.

I guess I will pause here, Mr. Chairman, and try to answer your
questions.

Senator MoruaN. I believe you did mention in your report that you
do have one person assigned i each one of your SBA district offices
that deals with international trede on a collateral duty basis.

Mr. WEeAvER. That isin place.

Senator MoreaN. Mr. Jack Osmar from my home State in North
Carolina’s Departmetn of Comnierce told the subcommittee last week
that the Commerce Department is particularly responsive in provid-
ing material to exporters, but that companies need day-to-day help
for specific problem areas. Is SBA equipped to give this concentratec.
assistance to small expurters or potential exporters?

Mr. WEavER. Except through our lending programs and our man-
agement assistance programs, we are not equi%ped to do that kind of
job at the present time. Let me call on Dr. Pat Bucr. Perhaps she
would like te add something.

Dr. Bure. Mr. Chairman, we do have an extra layer of support
systems throughout the country. We do have in the district offices
one person assigned, on a collateral duty basis, international trade
responsibilities.

n addition to that, we have identified within a group of 12,000
volunteers, 275 who have direct experience in international trade.
They are volunteers. Some of these are retired, some are actively
involved in international trade. At this point, we are attempting to
take advantage of the skills they have acquired and accurhulated in
international trade arid export.

We have conducced training sessions for them and we will be ¢on-
ducting more training around the country for those volunteers. For the
small businesses who need some degree of help for several days in a
row we will attempt to provide that through these volunteers.

We have involved these SCORE volunteers. Many are millionaires
and have become so through export activity and do have a sense of the
activity involved. '

Senator MoraanN. I am familiar with that porgram and some of your
volunteers, and the ones I know particularly are thrilled at the pros-
pect of spending their own money to do it. )

Dr. Burr. We have ona other system that might be of interest. With-
in the procuremerit office at SBA we have the procurement automated
source system which is a program which was reported in “Nation’s
Business™ in the most recent edition. )

We have a code in that system, Mr. Chairman, to identify small
businesses that do have some interest in international trade.

What we are hoping to do is take that system and I do not want to
speak forthe procurement office, but our ajin is to work with the group
and connect it to the system Mr, Weil referred to.
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Senator Moraan. What is the difference between the SCORE people
and the ACE people §

_ Dr. Burr. The SCORE pecple are the service corps of retired execu-
tives. The others—ACE—are the professionals currentiy involved
In business.

Senator Moraan. SCORE is voluntary. Do they get expenses?

Dr. Burr. They are reimbursed for their expenses the same as
Government employees, but they receive no pay from SBA and are
not allowed to collect any fee.

Senator MoreaN. And the other acronym ACE is a paid
professional ¢

Dr. Burr. No, sir. They are volunteers too, but they are actively in-
volved in business at this point.

Senator Morean. They are not retired. The real difference is the
SCORE volunteer is retired and the ACE volunteer is not.

Dr. Bore. That is right, ACE also receives reimbursement for ex-
g:ses but they do not receive a fee from SBA nor can they collect one

m the client.

Senator Moraan. Senator Levin ¢

Senator LEvIN, Do you consider the voluntary program sufficient ¢

Dr. Burr. I think we are so new to international marketing and what
we can achieve in SBA and internavional trade that I am not sure of
an answer to that at this time, We are very fortunate to have a group
of volunteers who have been through this exper.ence to help us.

T r%znaétor Levin. How many people work in the Office of International
e

Dr. Burr. In the Washington office we have two professionals and
one clerical and we have an accumulation of other activities assisting
the Washington office.

Senator LEvin. Can you add up all the man-hours{

Dr. Busr. IThe man-hours total 8.

Senator LEvin. Eight people?

Dr. Burr. Not exactly—a total of 8 work years of efort ior the
past fiscal year. I suspect that will be higher because of the new assign-
ment at the district levels of the international trade designzes.

Senator LEvIN. Somehow that seems like an awfully small number.

Mr. Mauk. What she was speaking to is that there are two full-time
grofessionai people in Washington and right now we have identified

or the future the need for 10 full-time positions in the regions to lever
the specific people identified in each district office having many other
duties so that a client can be referred to the proper place for help.

hI thinlﬁ the number of people invulved, on a part-time basis, is more
than eight,

Senator Levin. In terms of man-years you are talking about 81
fuDr. Burr. At the district level. I suspect it will be greater in the

ture.

Senator Levin, Is that going to be sufficient with these new negotia-
tions opening up for procurement, that kind of staff level f

Mr. Maux. In terms of your first question as far as our effort at this
point of time is concerned, the answerisno.

‘We can meantion. however, that the basic intent of the SBA and
what it is providiiig is basic ’backing and delivery of other resources,
referrals to the Department of Cummerce, referrals to OPIC and the
Expori-Import Bank; also, referring people to SCORE programs.

47-120 0 - 79 - 8
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We have our small business institutes where people can get
counseling.

We are using universities to provide a whole range of services to the
small businessman. We would be the first to admit that these resources
are not up to snuff in the sense we would like them to be but that is how
we are trying to build resources to help the small business person.

Mr. WEAVER. We ar: not, going to duplicate what the Department
of Commerce is doing for all businesses.

Senator LEviN. You have a goal of $100 million in loan guarantees
for th:s purpose !

Mr. Msuk. For fiscal 1879,

Ser:ator LEVIN. Is that the first year that quota has been set?

Mr, MUK, Yes, sir.

Senator LEviN, Do you expect to meet it ¢

Mr. Weaver, We hope to meet it.

Mr, Mauk. The answer to that is it w: 'd be highly unlikely we
would rceet that gcal.

Senator LeviN, What is the figure likely to be?

Mr. Maug. Let me quote again the figr s.

Senator Leviy, I heard the $5 milli .. i gure, What do you predict
it will be at the end of the year!?

Mr. Mauk. T do not know. If we keep on the current trend for the
last quarter we will be up to $15 or $20 million, :

Senator LeviN, Do you actively seek out firms which could increase
their export business for these loans? ‘

Mr. Weaver. Ninety-five percent of our business lending is done
through the banking community, We try to talk to the banks about
their customers,

Senator LEvIN. You think we should be seeking out small business
firms who could make use of these loan guarantees?

Mr. WEeaver. I think we should make all exporting firms aware of
the fact we do have this target, To actually go out and seek someone
to get a loan is something we do not do.

r. Maux. I should say to some extent we do have an outreach pro-
gram, The seminars and joint training sessions obviously make people
aware of the type of programs we have and, in fact, they can go to
banks. It was earlier mentioned that we have a computerized system
where firms indicate the activities in which they want to be involvad.
One of the key codes is international trade interest and when that sys-
tem is up and running, we will be able to have sorue basic data.

Dr. Burr. One other aspect. In the cosponsored international trade
gro rams with the four azencies on every program we have had an

BA person describe our lending process. We have reached a very large
number of people in terms of awareness.

Senator LEvin, What does it mean to target $100 million? Let me
use the word quota, or goal.

Mr. Weaver. Target means the same thing as a goal.

Senator Levin, If it is not used, is it available for other purposes?

Mr. WEAVER. Yes; it is not set aside, as such. :

Senator Levin. Do you think that is going to be an adequatas goal
for next year?

Mr. WEaver. It seems to be a goal that we are having a hard time
reaching. What is adequate among the 10 million small businesses in
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the United States? We do not know how many are even interested
1n export. ‘

Senator LEvIN. That seems like & modest sum of money. The eight
people seem modest in terms of what our goals are for export. What
percent of your total loan authority does that represent ¢

Mr. Weaver. We have about $3.3 billion in 7(a) business loan guar-
antee authority so it is rather small.

hSer;.ator LEevin. If you had $50 million—$50 million that would be
what

Mr. Mauk. A little less than 2 percent.

Senator LEviN. Do you have a program to reach out to people

Mr, Mauk. I think as we described it.

Senator LeviN. Is that program set fortl, anywhere in writing?
I donot want to ask to duplicate it.

Mr. Mauk. Itis.

Mr. Weaver. It is in the booklet that I put in the record, in the
export field.

Mr. Mauk. I think it describes particularly what the interagency
groups are trying to do.

I think in terms of what the SBA is doing itself, it describes in a
little detail. Dr. Burr can provide more information as to the real,
specific levels below the summary type.

Senator LEviN. I take it that the $100 million goal we talk about is
important to reach and the question is what steps are we going to taxe
to try to reach that goal ?

Dr. Burr. One piece of useful information in addition to the inter-
agency cosponsored training sessions is that we had about 181 other
SBA programs last year in foreign trade. Those, in some cases, were
cosponsored with other departments, but they are not necessarily a
part of the agreement that we made with the other agencies to do some-
thing very structured that we would all appreciate in.

We have been doing international trade outreach at SBA as a part
of our ongoing activity and will continue to do so just as Commerce
will.

We think an important part of achieving a high-level of activity is
working with the other agencies. A critical thing is not duplicating
but assisting in what the Department of Commerce is doing.

Senator LeviN. Let me interrupt for a moment. Do we, or does SBA
do a survey for small business people to try to find out what their
attitudes are toward exports, to see what the impediments are?

Mr. Weaver. We do not send out such a survey as a matter of routine.

In 1974, the National Federation of Businesses sent out a survey o
a segment of their membership. The organization preseni.y has over
500,000 members. '

Senator Levin. Small business?

Mr. WeavEer. All small business.

Senator Levin. Could you submit a copy of the results of those sur-
veys as they relate to the psychological or real impediment {

Mr. WeAVER. If there isone I will.

['The survey veferred to follows:]
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EXPORT INFORMATION SURVEY ANALYSIS
MARCH 1975

Data Source: National Federation of Independent Business
150 West 20th Avenue
San Mateo, Calif. 94403
Prepared by: Michael E. Deegan
Small Business Administration
Washington, D.C. 20416
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“1.  BACKGROUND

In the Report of the Small Business Administration on a Foreign Trade

Assistance Progiram, transmitted to the Subcommittee on Government

Procurement of the Select Committee on Small Business, United States
House of Representatives, on April 18, 1973, data on the extent of

small business participation in foreign trade, particularly exporting,
was developed. Some of the findings of the Report included the following:

1. According to Bureau of the Census 1967 Enterprise Statistics

and figures developed for the United States Senate Select
Committee on Small Business, of the 263,479 manufacturing com-
panies having between 0 and 499 employees, it is estimated
that 16,606 companies (6.3 percent) were exporters;

2. Of the 3,506 manufacturing firms employing 500 or more persons,
2,354 (67.1 percent) of these companies were involved in
exporting to some degree;

3. Based on the total number of exporters (18,960), 87.6 percent
{16,606) em>loyed between 0 and “2° nrrsons; and

4. Of the 26,985 manufacturing companies, those with between 0 and
499 employee~ numbered 263,479 (98.7 percent.) However, these
same companies accounted for only 25.9 percent of the estimated

distr.but on of all manufacturing shipments.
The following Table 1 represents the percentage of exporters in each size class.

It is readily apparent that as the size of the manufacturing firm increases,

the likelihood of it becoming involved in exporting increases significantly.

The following Table 2 lists 1967 data on wholesale firms involved in exporting.

Wholesalers in export business include merchant wholesalers, merchant agents,
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brokers and assemblers of farm products. They do not include sales branches

and offices of manufacturers or mining companies or petroleum bulk plants.

Analysis of export activity by wholesale firms revealed that:

1. Of the total number (10,723) of wholesale firms, 2,950 (27.5 percent)
export 50 percent or more of their total sales;

2. Of the total sales of all wholesale firms, approximately 18 percent
are export sajes--an average of $1.3 million per firm. Average total
sales per firm are $7.2 million.

3. The average total sales and export sales per firm in each size class

are as follows:

Table 3
BELECTED STATTSTICS FOR 1967 WHOLESALERS

Av. Export Percent

Av. Total Sales/ Sales/Fim Export
Employment Size Firm_{Million §) (MiNion §) Sales
250 or more employees $217.2 $23.2 11%
100--- 249 employees 22.9 5.2 237

Fewer than 100 employees 2.0 .61/ 33L/

1/ This figure is not truly attributable to small business production,
for the exports of small wholesalers include products of large
and/or small business.

Thus by size classification, it is apparent that the trend toward greater
export involvement (export sales as a percentage of total sales) is the
opposite of that .-r manufacturers. That is, the smaller the whole-
sale firm exporting, the greater the percentage of export sales to
total sales.

4, In terms of numbers of establishments, firms which primarily engaged in
exporting averaged 1.1 establishments each. Firms with less than 50

percent of their sales in export trade averaged 2.7 establishments.
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Approximately 95 percent of the total firmms (10,154) had fewer than
100 employees and accounted for 48 percent of the total value of
export sales but only 25.8 percen. of total sales of all wholesale
firms involved in export trade.

In 1967 wholesale fims of fewer than 100 employees with 50 percent
or more of their total sales in export trade had average sales of
$1,967,079; those with less than 50 percent of their sales in
exporting averaged $1,938,000. However, when further classified by
kind of business, the group which derived less than 50 percent of

their sales from exporting had larger export sales in the majority of

cases.

RECENT SURVEY FINDINGS

In an attempt to ascertain further information on the extent of smail
business involvement in exportina, the Small Business Administration
requested the National Federation of Independent Business to conduct

in September 1974 an Export Information Survey of a segment of its
membership. The Survey (OMB No. 100-R0067) is included as Attachment 1.

The Federaticn, headquartered in San Mateo, California, is composed of
approximately 300,000 businesses representing all segments of business
operations and ranging in size from a very few employees to 800-900
employees, with some larger firms also members. The majority of its
membership employ below 250 persons. The Survey was sent to a random
selection of approximately 38,300 firms in the manufacturing, wholesale,
and non-professional service sectors of the membership. This represented
about ten percent of the total membership in these types of business

activities. 2,688 surveys were received--approximately a 33% recurn.
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Respondents were asked to indicate their one primary business activity.
Distribution of respondents by primary business activity was as follows:

Table 4
DISTRIBUTION. BY PRIMARY BUSINESS ACTIVITY

Primary Business Activity Number of Respondents Percent of Total
Manufacturing 928 l 34.5%
Wholesale 503 18.7%

Service 1,132 42.1%
Other __125 _4.7%
Total 2,688 100.0%

A summary of the tabulated responses by primary business activity and a

total response tabulation is included as Attachment 2.

Tables (5) and (6) summarize the cverall export level of the respondents
in each primary business activity. The percentages indicated are based on
the number of actual responses to questions one and two of the survey.
Approximately 95% of the respondents answered both questions. It should
be noted that when based on a following question of actual percentage of

export sales the number of firms indicating some export involvement is

greater.
Table 5
(EXTENT OF EXPORT INVOLVEMENT (QUESTIONS (1) and (2) )
T Primary Business Activity
Appropriate
Exportable Total
Produc. « Responses Manuf'g Wholesale Service Other
]
2 Yes 21.7% 43.0% 23.2% 4.8% 6.3%
% No 78.3% 57.0% 76.8% 95.2% 83.7%
Current
Exporter
g Yes 11.8% 25.7% 8.4% 2.2% 2.4%
3 N:>z 88.2% 74.3% 91.6% 97.8% 97.6%
R Ex-
gg;gers gf 51.4% 57.6% 35.5% 43.1% 28.6%
ppr8p¥1a¥ggproduct o

N me B
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Table 6
DISTRIBUTION OF EXPORTERS (QUESTION 2)
Primary Business Total No. Number of Percent of
Activity Respondents Exporters Total Exporters

Manufacturing 928 221 77.8%
Wholesale 503 39 13.7%
Service 1,132 22 7.8%
Other _125 _2 _0.7%

Total 2,688 284 100.0%

Since not unexpectedly the majority of the firms actually engaged in exporting
and/or having exportable products are manufacturers, the main focus of this
analysis will be on the manufacturing segment of the respondents. The infor-
mation that follows is based on the number of specific responses (i.e., yes
or no) to the individual questions in the survey. In the cases pertainina to
statements asked, a very significant percentage did niyt answer the question

and therefore presents a potentially significant bias in the findings.

It should be noted that based on the correletion between gross sales and per-
cent of export sales (Questions 5 and 6), 345 firms indicated they exported
at least one percent of their gross sales. When based on the correlation
between numbers of employees and percent of export sales (Questions 6 and 7)
348 firms said tray participated in export trade. Distribution of exporters

according to these correlations is as follows:
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Table 7

DISTRIBUTION OF EXPORTERS

(ACCQRDING TO QUESTION CORRELATION)
Current Exporters Y

Primary Business Total uestions uestjons Question
Activity Sample No. (6) & (7) (5) * (6) (2)
Manufacturing 928 254 254 221
Wholesale 503 54 53 39
Service 1,132 36 35 22
Other 125 4 3 A
Total 2,688 348 345 284
% of Total 100.0% 12, 9% 12.8% 10.6%

1/ These numbers represent the number of firms which indicated some export
activity based on the correlation between the indicated survey questions.

A. Export Organization

Based on the 284 respondents who answered question two (of which 221

were manufacturers), the following information is apparent:

1. 74.6% export through their own sales organization--76.5% of
the manufacturers;

2. 22.5% use export management companies--20.4% of the manufacturers;

3. 44,0% export through overseas agents or distributors--49.3% of
the manufacturers;

4. Those firms which said that they exported to some degree did not
use one type of export organization exclusively;

5. Fifty (50) of the exporting firms (17.6%) have formed Domestic
International Sales Organizations (DISC's) as allowed under the
Revenue Act of 1971--Title V of P.L. 92-178. Forty-one (41) of
these DISCs (82%) were organized by manufacturers. It is noted
that of the 185 firms which said that they were aware of the UISC
concept, 27% (50 firms) have formed them;



121

Very few of the exporters (18) are listed with the American
International Tradervs' Register. Thirteen (13) of these are
manufacturers. Among the uses of the AITR 1s as a base for
attracting U.S. business representation in U.S. Department of
Commerce sponsored overseas exhibitions, fairs, and trade missions.
0f those firms which encountered export difficulties, 25.2% had
difficulty in knowing export procedures, 20.5% in finding foreign
markets, 15.8% in competing with foreign suppliers, and 11.4% in

financing export sales,

Reasons for Not Exporting

Table (8) represents tﬁe significant reasons for not exporting. It

should be noted that a very large number of firms did not answer any

of the statements and 724 indicated other reasons for lack of interest

in exporting; 149 manufacturers indicated other reasons.

Table 8
SIGNIFICANT REASONS FOR NOT EXPORTING -
Rank by
Rank by All Non-exporting

Significant Reason Non-exporters % _Manufacturers %
More concerned with developing

donestic markets 1 £6.2% 1 64.1%
Don't know where good markets exist 2 51.9% 2 63.8%
Don't have the necessary capital 3 50.1% 6 56.2%
Financial aspects are too complicated 4 49.7% 4/5 57.4%
Transportation considered too costl./ 5 49.0% 4/5 57.4%
Don't have the productive capacity 6 44.4% 7 49, 3%
Lack the required knowledge 7 43.9% 3 57.8%
Not interested in export sales 8 38.3% 8 40.9%
Profitability considered too low 9 33.8% 9 38.6%
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Rank by

Rank by All Non-exporting

Non-exporters % Manufacturers % _
Believe there is too much risk involved 10 30.7% 10 38.3%
Believe there is too much competition 11 26.2% i1 32.2%
Unable to cbtain banking assistance 12 23.6% 12 24,0%

C. Awareness of Expc.t Assistance

Approximately 70% of ail respondants answered either yes or n¢ to questions

pertaining to their awareness of the following:

Table 9
AWARENESS OF EXPORT ASSISTANCE Of Those Answering Yes/No
National Manufacturing
Percent Percent
Unaware Unaware
Department ct Commerce Programs 78.3% 69.2%
Export-Impert Bank Programs 87.9% 84.1%
Foreign Credit Insurai:ice Association 91.7% 89.2%
Programs
DISC Concept 89.9% 85.1%
Export Management Company Concept 91.6% 88.7%
Export Services of many large banks 82.4% 75.9%

It is apparent that much more needs to be done to make more small com-
panies aware of export assistance programs of the public and private
sectors. Since a large percentage of the respondents do not axport, it
is not surprising that so few are aware of these sources of export
assistance. }f more of the manufacturing respondeats, indeed of all the
business community were aware of these services, the extent of small
business involvement in export trade might be significantly increased.

D. tross_Sales of Respondents

The surve, . stion pertaining to gross sales w.s arranged by sales breaks.
In comtiling the total gross sales of the respondents, a base figure repre-

senting the mean dollar valuc 2f the individual sales range was used and
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then multiplied by the total number of responses to estimate total gross

sales.
TABLE 10
GROSS SALES™(ATY Respondents)

Gross Sales Base Total Est. Total Total Average No.
__Range Figure Responses Gross Sales Employees of Employees
$ 10 - $ 25,000 $ 17,500 186 3,255,000 1,807 9.7
$ 50 - $100,000 $ 75,000 310 23,250,000 1,886 6.1
$ 100 - $200,000 $150,00C 348 52,200,000 2,772 8.0
$ 200 - :500,000 2350.000 438 153,300,000 a7,605 1.4
OVER 560,000 $750,000 805 603,750,000 6,236 a7.4

7,08 GA4,082.500 E2,175 %3

it 1s estimated that the above firms generated gross sales of approximately
$844,042,500. This represents in average gross sales/fim volume of $365,703.
E. [Export Sales of Respondents

In the correlation between respondents who indicated their gross sales
range and percentage of export sales (Questions 5 and 6), the total gross
sales of these 2,197 firms is esti.ated at $814,417,500. This represents

an average gross sales/firm volume of $370,695.

The Table 11 represents the aggregate display of the number of these

respondents.
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TABLE 12

NUMBER OF EXPORTERS (/'L RESPONDENTS)

Primary Total Number 2 X of
Business No. of of Total # of
Activity Resp. Exporters Exporters Exporters
Manufaciuring 849 254 29,92 73.62
Wholesale 449 53 11.82 15.4%
Service 875 35 4.0% 10.12
Other 24 _3 12,52 0.9%
Total 2,197 345 15.7% 100.02

These 345 firms which indicated export involvement generated an estimated gross
sales volume of $186,600,000 or 22.92 of the total gross sales volume of all

2,197 respondents. Thuir export sales are estimated to be $23,131,663 or 12,32
of their gross sales. This represents an export sales/firm average of $67,C48/

firm. The foliowing Table (13) su. narizes the estimated gross sales and export
sales of these 2,197 respondents.

47-120 0 - 79 - 9
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Those firms which indicated manufacturing as their primary business operation
comprise 73.6% of the total number of exporters. The following table sum-
marizes the estimated gross sales and export sales of the 849 manufacturing
repondents, of which 254 indicated some export sales.

TABLE_14

TOTAL GROSS SALES VS. EXPORT SALES (MANUFACTURER RESPONDENTS)

Estimated Estimated Total 3
Gross Sales No. Tota) No. % Total Export Expert
Range Resp. Gross Sales 1/ Exporter: Exporters Gross Salas Sales Sales
10-25,000 24 420,000 8 33.3% 140,000 11,550 8.3%
25-50,000 35 1,312,500 3 8.6% 112,500 4,875 4.3%
50-100,000 70 5,250,000 12 17.1% 900,000 73,125 8.1%
100-200,009 129 19,350,000 19 14.7% 2,850,000 283,500 9.9%
200-500,000 181 63,350,000 46 20.4% 16,100,000 1,424,500 8.8%
Over-500,000 417 307,537,000 166 40.5% 124,500,000 14,733,750 11.8%
TOTAL 849 397,182,500 254 29.9% 144,602,500 16,531,300 11.4%

1/ In compiling the total gross sales of the respordents, a base figure representing
the mean dollar value of the individual gross sales range was used and then multi-
plied by the total number of respondents to estimate total gross sales.

F. Size of Respondents

The following Table (15) 1< based on the correlation between gross sales
and numters of employees {questions 5 and 7). Respondents indicated on the
survey questionnaire the number of paid employees in their firms. The following
is a breakdown by primaiy business activity of the firms comprising the twc

largest gross sales ranges:
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TABLE 15
Gross Sales vs Size of Firm (Al Re;gondents)_
Total Total Average No.

Gross Sales Responses Employees Employees/Fim
10-15,000 186 (1) 1,807 9.7 (3.4)
£5-50,000 221 (2) 1,869 8.5 (3.7)
50-100,000 310 (3) 1,886 6.1 (5.1)
100-200,000 348 2,772 8.0
200,500,000 438 7,603 17.4

OVER 500,000 805 46,236 57.4

Total 2,308 62,175 26.9

Note 1) 4 manufacturing firms employina 1,192 were tabulated in this sales

break.

reduced to 615 or 3.4/firm,

Exclusing these firms, the total number of employees is

2) 1 wholesale, 1 service and 1 manufacturing firm employing 1061

persons were tabulated in this sales break.

3)

Elclusing these
firms, the total number of employees is reduced to 808 or 3.7/fimm.

Two manufacturing firms employing 325 persons were tabulated in

this sales break.

employees is reduced to 1561 or 5.1/firm,

Excluding these firms, the total number of

The following is a breakdown by primary business activity of the fims coen-

prising °

'~ two largest gross sales ranges.

TABLE 16

Summary of Business Activity/Employment

Size of Firms with $200 - $500,000 Gross Sales

Primary Total Average
Business No. of % of No. of % of No. of
Activity Resp. Total Employees Total Employees/firm
Manufacturing 195 44.5% 4,412 58.0% 22.6
Wholesale 106 24.2% 903 11.9% 8.6
Service 131 29.9% 2,205 29.0% 16.8%
Other _6 1.4% 84 1.1% 14.0

438 100% 7,605 100% 17.4/fFirm
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TABLE 17
Primary Tota) Average
Business No. of % of No. of % of No. of
Activity Resp. Total Employees Total Employees/Fim
Manufacturing 418 51.9% 27,834 60.2% 65.6 /FIRM
Wholesale 263 32.7% 12,925 28.0% 49.1/FIRM
Service 113 14.0% 5,110 11.1% 45.2/F1RM
Other 11 1.4% 367 0.7% 33.4/FINM

805 100. % 46,236 100. % 57.4/FIRM
TABLE 18

SUMMARY OF RESPONDENTS BY EMPLOYMENT SIZE

TOTAL % OF TOTAL % OF AVERAGE NO. OF

EMPLOYMENT SIZE RESP. TOTAL EMPLOYEES TOTAL EMPLOYEES/FIRM
0-49 EMPLOYEES 2,040 88.3% 23,113 37.2% 11.3/FIRM
50-99 EMPLOYEES 153 6.6% 10,118 16.3% 66.1/FIRM
100-249 EMPLOYEES 93 4.0% 13,779 22.2% 148.1/FIRM
250-499 EMPLOYEES 16 0.7% 5,065 8.1% 316.6/FIRM
OVER 499 EMPLOYEES 6 0.3% 10,100 16.2% 1,683/FIRM
TOTAL 2,308 99.9% 62,175 100.0% 26.9/FIRM

Based on an arbitrary size standard of 249 employees in the raspondent firms
(not included in the total may be the parent corporation or branches or sub-
sidiaries), approximately 98.9 percent of these firms may be considered smatl)
business.

G. Level of Export Sales VS Employment Size of Respondents

The following Tables {18) and (19) reflect the extent of export sales and
corresponding employment size of all firms which indicated both.

Table(19) reflects the extent of export sales and corresponding employ-

ment size of all manufacturing firms which indicated both.



130

The Table (19) reflects the extent of export sales and corresponiing

employment size of all manufacturing firms which indicated both.

Not unexpectedly, a much greater percentage of manufactures are involved
to some degree in exporting than are businesses engaged in another type of
business activity - 29.4 percent of manufacturers vs 6,9 percent or other
business concerns. It is particularly significant to note that over 7u percent
are not involved in exporting and these now exporting manufacturers include
three (3) firms employing over 500 persons each (2,100 in total) and nine (9)
firms employing between 250 and 499 persons {2,720 in total).

As the size of the firfm increases, there appears to be more of a tendency
to export (although there is an apparent decrease in the 250 - 499 and over
500 size range, which might be due to the limited number of respondent firms
in these siza ranges.) Within the individual size ranges, the spread of export
percentage is relatively equal over all percentaye breaks; however, the
majority of exporting firms within the size ranges reported export sales per-

centages of between one (1) and five (5) percent of total gioss sales.

Some 1967-68 statistics presented by the United States Senate in its
Twerty-Second Annual Report of the Select Committee on Small Business (Report

No. 92-1280) include the following:
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Comparing the export involvement the manufacturing respondents to the
export involvement of manufacturers in 1967-68, there has been a significant
increase in export activity by manufacturers. Of prime significance the
fact that the majority of the increased activity has been in by small manu-
facturers employing between 100 and 500 employees.

H. Desire for Further Export Information

The survey asked the question "Would you 1ike to receive further infor-
mation on courses, conferences, and publications explaining export opportunities
and procedures?" 91.6 percent of the total respondents answered this question
and of these approximately one-third answered “"yes." Approximately 46 percent
of the manufacturers also answered "yes." Approximately 46 percent of the
manufacturers also answered in tﬂe affirmative. Although approximately fifty
percent of the manufacturers stated that they did not have the necessary
productive capacity to export, if more of the non-exporting manufactirers
could receive this information, they could very well make a significant
contribution to increasing U.S. export trade.

I11. Summary of Survey Findings

1. Of current exporters, 20.5 percent continue to experience difficulty
in securing infornation on export procedures.
2. The primary reasons for respondents not exporting are:
a. They are too concerned with developing domestic markets.
b. They don't know where a good overseas market exists for their
products. Among manufacturers a signiticant additional reason

was that they lacked the required knowledge to export.
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Approximately 13 percent of all respondents were involved in exporting.
Approximately 30 percent of manuractures were generated some erxport
sales, hoﬁever. The extent of m:-wfacturer involvement in exporting

is significantly greater than would he expected based on past statistics.
The majority of exporters export through their own sales organization
{(74.6 percent) and overseas agents or distributors (44.0 percent),

Some use export management companies (22.5 percent). It appears that
exporters use a combination cf wecnods to generate export methods.

Very few respondents are listed with the Amrican International

Traders Register. The AITR serves many purprses including a base

1ist for attracting business representation in U. S. Department of

Commerce sponsored overseas elhibitions, fair:y, and trade missions,
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NATIONAL FEDERATION OF INDEPENDENT BUSINESS

, LECISLATIVL OF 11 CE
] 150 WEST 20th AVENUE » SAN MATLO, CALIF. 9440)
et - 920-22 WASHINGION BLUN

WASHINGTON, D C. v

September 16, 1974

EXPORT INFORMATION SURVEY

Dear Federation Member:

Qur country is staring right into the eyes of vhat could b~:ivme a most critical

international balance of payments problem, one shich might serjously further
weaken the dollar - at home as well as otroad.

Other countries are increasing sharply thte prices for raw materials - petroleun,
tin, etc. - which they ship to us. We have nv choice but to step up our own
export activity, to hold the line, by puying for our increased costs.

There's a strong conv: “ion at Washington that the small business sector
could play a critically important role in providing additional export activity -
far greater than it is now doing, and at a rewarding profit.

This is the reason why we're sending this survey to you - to deteruina exactly
what small bLusiness is row doing in the export field, and to find ways and
weans of involving additional {ndependerts in this field.

The survey questicns on the following pages have been carefully phrased for
understandability. Their number has been kept %o an absolute winimum. The
informatior sccured will be published cnly in aggregates. You will not be
identified in connection with it. We will use your name only if you respond
"yes" to Question No. 9.

We ask, and thank you for, your immedjiate cooperation. The country has a big

job on its hends, and you can help. "he enclosed postal return envelope is
for your convenience,

Sincerely,

Enc
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form Approved
O.M.B No. 100-R0O067

EXPORT INFORMATION SURVEY

Please chack or circle appropriate boxes

Yes Ne
1. a) Is your primnery praduct appropriate for export? m @ .
b} Do you fee! your product would ¢njoy a cumpetitive advantage in the
export market? 0l o) .
2. Do you now export any of your products? 6l ® .
If your firm DOES cxport:
a) Do you export through your owsn sales organizition? ® @ -
b; is¢ you have a Domestic International Sales Corporation? @ o .
¢) Do you cxport through an caport management compaiy? o ® .
d) Do you export through an overseas agent or distributor? ) ® )
e) Are you listed with the American International Traders’ Register? 0] & o
f) Are you encountering export difficultics such as:
1) Financing cxport sales? i) 0 N
2) Finding forzign inarkets? @ ® '
3) Competing with forvign suppliers? ® D] "
4) Knowing cxport procedures? m M -
5) Other? @ @ "
3. If your firm DOLS NOT export, is it because of the following significant
reasons?
a) Don't have the knowledge yuu think is required? ® m '
b) Not interested in export sales? ) m “
¢) Too concerned with developing donestic markets? m m .
d) Believe there is too mnch risk in selling abroad? ® ® -
¢) Dont know v here would be a good market? ® D] '
f) Don" have the productive capacity? ® @ .
g) Don’t have the necessary capital? D) ® 10
h) The financial aspects are too complicated? o ® o
i) Unable to obtain banking assistance? @ 53] -
j} Too much competition? m ® -
k) Profitability too low? D) ® ’e
1) Transportation too costly? m ® "
m) Other? ) ® .
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Yes No

. Is your irm aware of:

8} The export programs of the U.S. Departmert of Commerce? o o ar

b) The export credit programs ot the Export-Import Bank? 0] m .

c) The programs of the Forcign Credit Insurance Association? 0] ® »

d) The Domestic International Sales Corporation concept? m (0] ”

e) The export management company concept? o ® -

f) The cxport services of many large banks? @ ® "
. What are your gross yearly sales? (1] $10-25,000 (& $25-50,000 ® ® m

G $50-100,000 (£ $100-200,000 © $200-500,000 [ Over $500,000 O] ® ® "
. What is the approximate percentage of your firm's gross sales that are generated

through export sales? T 03 i 1.5% 6] 6-10% @ 11-15% 9 @8 B ®

[ 16-25% © 26-35¢ G} 36-50% @ Over 508 B @ @ s
. How many paid employees in your firm including yourself? — e e
. What is your ONE PRIMARY business activity? [J Manufacturing

[ Wholesale (& Services 0] @ B

. Would you like to receive {uitlier information on courses, conferences, and
publications expliining export opportunities and procedures?

3 Yes @ No O] ® w

[l
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Please complete the following:

Your Name

Your Position

Firm Namc

Address

Zip

Telephone Number: Area Code ( }

PLEWSE DO NOT REMOVE ADDRESS LABEL
(Neeced for ccmpiling inf rmaiion)

Additiunal Comments: ___

Sigmature
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Senator LeviN. Could you ask them to iriclude some questions on that
in the next survey ¢

Mr. WEAvVER, gurely.

Senator LeviN. Thank you.

Senator MoroaN. Mr. Weaver, we appreciate your coming. As I
understand your testimony, you have done a number of things. Let
me recapitulate.

You have established an Office of International Trade. You have
signed an agreement with the Department of Commerce to establish
methods for Commerce personnel to refer to your agency businesses
needing financial assistance in the export trade. You have targeted,
as Senator Levin has pointed out, $100 million in fiscal 1979 for loan
guarantees for small exporters although you do not expect to reach
that gou! or target.

You are holding international trade seminars; foreign training pro-
grams, You have assigned one person in every SBA ?igtrict office the
collateral duty of helping in international trade responsibilities. You
have about 275 volunteers, either retired or active businessmen, who
are willing to work and counsel small business. You are registering
small businesses interested in exporting. You are establishing the pro-
curement automated source system for all those companies wishing
to do business.

Mr. WeAvVER. Yes,sir.

Senator MoreaN. Thank: you, very much.

Mr. Weaver, we hope to continue to pursue this matter right on
throughout the entire session and we will be calling on you again.

Our next witness is Mr. John L. Moore, Jr., President and Chairman
of the Export-Import Bank.

Mr. Moore, we are delighted to have you with us and appreciate your
taking the time to come over and help us explore possibilities of in-
creased trade for small business and try to explain to us, as best you
can, how you go about financing. I am never quite certain I under-
stand the Export-Import Bank and how you operate. I was 4 years
on the Banking Committee, and I am still not sure I understand it.
I can understand why the small businessman has difficulty understand-

ing it.
STATEMENT OF JOHN L MOORE, JR., PRESIDENT AND CHATRMAN,

EXPORT-IMPORT BANK, ACCOMPANIED BY JOHR BIERMAN,
SENIOR VICE PRESIDENT, EXPORT-IMPORT BANK

Mr. Moogre. Mr. Chairman, may I introduce John Bierman who is
Senior Vice President of Eximbank for Exporter Credits, Guarantees
and Insurance. )

I have submitted my statement for the record, Mr. Chairman.

Senator MoraaN. We bave your longer statement for the record, and
I notice you do have a summary. Your statement will be printed in full
in our record at this point.

Mr. Moore. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Moore follows:]
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Statement of
John L. Moore, Jr.

President and Chairman
Export-Import Bank of the United States
Befo & the
Subcommittee on Government Procurement
Senate Select Committee on Small Business

April 12, 1579

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee:

I am pleased to have this opportunity today to testify on behalf of
the Export-Impert Bank of the United States regarding its role in support
of small business exporters, and the smaller U.5. commercial baoks.
Eximbank provides export financing assistance in the form of loans,
guarantees and insurance to private buyers and foreign governments or
government agencies.

The need for export financing to be computitive in foreign markets
is an established fact of business life. The availability of credit can
somatinmes be as important as pricing in making a sale overseas. The
natural reluctance of smaller U.S. banks and exporters to extend credit
to unknown foreign buyers can be largely overcome through che protection
offered by Tximlonk progranms.

The statute under which Eximbank operates requires "that the Bank
shall sccord equal opportunity to. . .small commercial banks in the
formulation and implementation of its programs; that the Bank shall give
due recoznition to the policy stated in section 2(a) of the Small
Business Act that 'the Government shall aid, counsel, assist and pro-
tect, insofar as is possible, the interests of small business concerns
in order to preserve free competitive enterprigse' and that in further-

ance of this policy the Board of Directors shall designate an officer of
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the Bank who shall be responsible to the President of the Bank for all
matters concerning or affecting small business concerns and who, among
other duties, shall be responsible for advising small businessmen of tha
opportunities for swmall business concerns in the functions of the Bank
and for maintaining liaison with the Small Business Administration and
other departments and agencies in matters affecting small business
concerns; that the Bank should give emphasis to assisting new and small
business entrants in the agricultural export market. . ."

Mr. Chajirman, since I be:ame President and Chairman of the Bank 23
months ago, Eximbank has given strong emphasis to these mandates of our
statute. These are not tasks that can be done once and forgotten for
long periods of time. What is required is a continuing effort on the
part of the management and staff of the Bank to make sure that we are
faithfully carrying out the intent of the law.

I am pleased to be able to report to you that no segment of the
economy is being given more attention and encouragement by Eximbank than
the small business councerns of this country. We have in operation a
number of on-going programs through which small business export sales
are supported. Currently, we are conducting a special series of con-
ferences throughout the country to help inform small businesses how
Eximbank can assist them in export financing.

We estimate that about 50,000 smaller American firms have export
sales potential, but fewer than half that number are actually exporting.
Only 100 firms account for 50 percent of all American export business.

About 250 firms sell more than 75 percent of U.S. exports. We believe
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small business concerns can develop a great deal mcta export business,
earn themsclves more profits and contribute toward a stroanger U.S.
economy and a more favorable balance of trade.

I must add, hovever, that we do not want to deceive you or the
public by implying that exporting is appropriate for all small businessas.
We strongly advocate that sxporting be encouriged primarily for those
small businesses which are sufficiently experienced in efficient and
profitable business operations that the somewhat more complex marketing,
documentation, tax, shipping and financial aspects of exporting can be
handled with hard work and the assistance available from government and
pPrivate sources.

For record-keeping purposes, Eximbank defines smell business as an
entity, together with its affiliates, which is independently owned and
operated and which does not have r.t worth in excess of $5 milliou or
annual sales in excess of $10 million.

Based ou this definition, on December 31, 1978, Eximbank had on 1its
books a substantial amount of export sales Leing supported for small
businesses. Included were 3,279 transactions involving 964 small
businesses. The Bank's authorizations for these transactions totalled
$1.95 billion supporting exports worth $2.94 billion. This "small
business'" support was 15 percent of the total business on the Bank's
books on December 31. it should be noted that these figures take into
account only those transactions in which a small business is the exporter
of record. Nct included are the many thousands of small businesses

which benefit from Eximbank financing support as subcontractors or
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subsuppliers on larger orders where the major contrac:or is listed on
vur books as the supplier of record.

In order for Eximbank to mset the needs of small business more
fully, ve have established some nev programs and modified some old ones.
The nev programs and aodifications of existing programs are as follows:

Small Business Short-Term Compreheunsive Insurance Poiicy

On June 12, 1978, the Bank complated negotiation on an ajreement
with our commercial insurance arm, the private Foreign Credit Insurance
Asaociation (FCIA), to offer a new short-tern (1-180 day) imsuraace
policy. The purpose of the policy is to meet more adequately the
particular credit requirements of smaller, less experienced exportars.
Under the Policy, Exim sassumes a substantially greater share of the
commarcial and political risks involved in extending credit to the
exporter'e overseas customers. This policy frees the smaller axporter
from the "first loss" commercial risk provisions that are usually found
in insurance policies. Many small businesses with potential for exporting
feel impeded by inadequate insurance risk coverage. This zew policy is
designed to vffer greater protection to more vulnerable firms.

Firms which have never been covered by an Eximbank guarantee or an
FCIA insurance policy and which have & maximum net worth of $2 million
and average annual export sales of no more than $350,000 for che two
previous years are eligible for these special policies. Through March
of this year 102 applications had been received, 38 policies issued, 17

quotes made to applicants, 6 applications declined and 4l applications

were under consideration.



145

Medium-Term Guarantee Prograa

The Bank has made a series of modifications to its mediv=-czcrm (181
days to 5 years) Commercial Bank Guarantee Program. The program now
provides appeal to a broader range of banks. Guarantees will bea isusued
in the name of the Bank to cover credit offered for export sales of
capital goods. As with the short-term insurance program, Eximbank
vill assume a greater share of the credit risks involved in the trans-
action. Small businesses have been reluctant to enter or expand in the
capital goods market because of the longer financing terms required by
foreign buyers, and the proportionately greater credit risk {nvolved.
The adjusted Guarantes prograa relieves them from a substantial portion
of that risk and encourages the smaller bank to become involved with
Eximbank based on lower risk assumption. These changes would meet the
specific requirements of small and minority businesses. While they will
still have to face tough price competition in the international market-
Place, we hope the stronger financing aspects of this plan will offer
them considerably more competitive edge.

The Iateragency Small Business Conference Program

Last spring, the Bank joined with other agencies to form a new
interagency educational effort which was designed to assist and inform
suall and minority firms interested in export sales. Working with the
Department of Commarce, the Small Business Admiaistration, and the
Overseas Private Investment Corporation, Rximbank helped to organi:ze
what 1is no - 'aown as the Small Business Export and Investment Committee.

Through informs) discussions we have developed a coordinated program of
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informational and assistance services. The overall theme of our public
effort is "The Small Business Market is the World: Entering Inter-
national Markets."

The Small Businass Export Committee membership includes: the
Administrator of the 5wzl Business Adainistration, the Assistant
Secretary of Commarce fcr Industry and Trade, "he President of the
Ovaer seas Private Investnment Corporation, and the President of iiximbank.

We have organized a number of one-day conferences in major com-
mercial centers throughout the country which have been followed by a
series of longer, more intensive workshops. At the confarences and
workshops, ;he particzipants are introduced o all aspects of exporting
and overseas investments. Presentations are made by senior agency
officials. We have also gained the support of and pacticipation Dy
small businessmen who have export experienca. Rather than a pure
theoretical presentation, the participan:s at the conference hear case
studies from men and women who have succeeded in the export marka:t.
Following the conferences, personal counsel ling is being given to those
firms willing to mske a serious effort with thelr overseas sales programs.

A public "kick-off" of the nationwide progi~.m was held last spring
in five major cities: Atlanta, Dallas, Bostoa, Cleveland, and
Los Angsles. Nearly 1200 participants attended the “ick-off conferences
with a substantial number signing up for the tollowing workshopa. At
the end of March, the Bank, along with the other agencies, had held 29
conferences and workshops in 20 additional cities. Ten more cotiferences

are scheduled through June and six more for this fall. More than 5,000
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businesspersons, bankers, educators and local and state government
officials from all sections of the couniry have now participated in the
program. Many conferences have been scheduled at the requests of Con-
gressional delegations and govarnors' offices.

Indirect Support of Small and Minority Business Exports

While the benefits of the Bank's direct support to exporters are
wore quantifiable, it 1s our belief that the indirect support the Bank
extends to the small and minority business communities is significant.
This indiract support originates priancipally from the Bank's lending
programs which assist larger export sales. Many smaller companies serve
as subcontractors and subsuppliers to thu large U.S. firms which normally
vin these kinds of contracts abroad. For example, large infrastructure
projects normally involve one or two rimary U.S. suppliers but literally
hundreds of subsuppliers are affected.

All of the supply contracts, of course, represent American jobs.
The Department of Cowmerce estimates that one in eight American manu-
facturing joba ia supported by export sales. The fact that exports so
clearly make an impact on employment provides strong motivation to meet
the official export financing competition that has developed in recent
years.

In addition to the financing programs and the natlon-wide series of
conferences, Eximbank has contiruing service available at no cost to
small businesses, as well as to other exporters. The neweet of these is

a Small Business Hotline. This is a free telephone line for incoming
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calls to Eximbank from exporters or would-be axporters who need informa-
tion and guidance about export financing. During the first eight weeks

of operation, more than 700 calls were received, recorded and processed

by our staff. By far, the majority have been from smaller msnufacturers
or exporters vwith substantive sxport fincncing questions to be answered

or problems to be solved.

This Hotline supplements and enhances the Small Business Advisory
Service of the Bank. This service is maintained to encourage smaller
export firms. Eximbank provides information on the availability and use
of export credit insurance, guarantaes, discount loans, and foreign bank
credits to buy U.S. goods and services overseas.

On a regular schedule of evary two weeks, Eximbank also offers a
two—day briefing program vhich is open to representatives of small
businesses and banks. Usua" attendance for thess sesssions is 15 to 20
persons. S-iected speakers prescnt a full description of the Bank's
programs and services.

Mr. Chairman, in closing, I want to emphasize that Eximbank needs
no new authority to implement our support for small business. The
r :ient mandate is clesr and we believe that our efforts reflect our
recogunition of that clear mandats. We will continue to encourage small
business .o become involved in exporting with our assistance. We will
continue our efforts to communicate the information needed to every
small business in this country. 'This is a naver~ending task as tusi-
nesses changa, as new ones develop, and as the people who run them
change. Eximbank is committed tc maintaining a strong initiative to
assure small busineas the greatest possible consideration and assistance

for export financing.
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Mr. Moore. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I am

leased to have this opportunity to testify on behalf of the lifxport—
fmport Bank of the United States with regard to its role in support
of small business exporters and the smaller U.S. commercial banks,
Eximbank provides export financing assistance in the form of loans,
guarantees and insurance to private bu{ers and foreign governments
or government agencies, The natural reluctance of smaller U.S. banks
and exporters to extend credit to unknown forexgn buyers can be
largely overcome through the protection offered by the Eximbank

rograms.
d o segment of the economy is being given more attention and en-
couragement by Eximbank than the small business concerns of this
country. We have in operation a number of ongoing programs through
which ‘small business export sales are supported.

Currently, we are conducting a special series of conferences through-
out the country to help inform small businesses on how Eximbank can
assist them in export cing. o

Eximbank defines small business as an entity which is .mdependent%g
owned and operated and which does not have net worth in excess of
million or annual sales in excess of $10 million. . .

Based on this definition on December 31, 1978, Eximbank had on 1ts
books a substantial amount of export sales being supported for small
business. Included were 3,279 transactions invloving 964 small busi-
nesses. The Bank’s authorization for these transactions totaled $1.95
billion to support exports worth $2.94 billion.

Senator MoreaN. How much$

Mr. Moore. It was $1.95 billion of our support which enabled exports
valued at $2.94 billion to go forward.

It should be noted that these figures take into account only those
transactions in which a small business is the exporter of record, Not
included are the many thousands of small businesses which benefit
from Eximbank ﬁnancinﬁ support, as subcontractors or subsuppliers
on larger orders, where the major contractor is listed on our books as
the supplier of record.

We have designated one of the senior vice presidents of the Bank
as a small business officer. To meet the needs of small business more
fully, Eximbank has established new programs and modified ome old
ones. Together with our privately owned commercial insurance arm,
the Foreign Credit Insurance Aseaciation which we call FCIA, Exim-
bank now offers & new short-term, that is up to 180 days, insurance
policy. Firms which have never been covered by an Eximbank guaran-
tee or FCIA insurance policy and which have a maximum net worth
of $2 million and average export sales of not more than $350,000 for
the 2 previous years are eligible for these special policies. Through
March of this year 102 applications have been received, 38 policies 1s-
sued, 17 quotes made to agglicants, 6 applications declined, and 41
applications are under consideration.

The Bank has also made a series of modifications to its medium
term, that is 181 days to 5 years, commercial bank guarantee pro-

ram. The program now provides an appeal to a broader of
anks. This program relieves small businesses from a substantial por-

tion of risk and encourages the smaller bank to become involved with
Eximbank on lower risk.

47-120 0 - 79 - 11



160

Last spring, the Bank joined with other agencies to form a new
interagency educational effort designed to assist and inform small
and minority firms interssted in export sales, Eximbank helped orga-
nize the small business export and investment committee. We orga-
nized & numoer of 1-day conferences in major commercial centers
throughout the country folicwed by a series of longer, more inten-
sive workshops. At the conferences and workshops, the participants
are introduced to all aspects of exporting. By the end of March, the
Bank, along with the other agencies—SBA, the Commerce Depart-
ment, and OPIC—had held 29 conferences and workshops in 25 cities.
'%‘e!ll more conforences are scheduled through June and six more this

all,

More than 5,000 business persons, bankers, educators, and local
and State government officials from all sectiors of the country have
now participated in the program. Many conferences have been sched-
uled at the request of congressional delegations and Governors’ offices.

In addition to the financing programs, Eximbank has continuing
services available at no cost to small business as well as other ex-
porters. The newest of chese is a small business hotline, This is a free
‘elephone line for incoming calls to Eximbank from exporters or
would-be exporters who need information and guidance about ex-
port financing. During the first 8 weeks of operation, more than 700
calls were received. This enhances the Small E'lsiness Advisory Serv-
ice through which Eximbank provides information on the avail-
ability of export credit insurance, guarantees discount loans, and for-
eign bank credits to buy U.S. oogsll and services abroad.

very 2 weeks Eximbank offers a 2-day briefing program which is
open to representatives of small businesses and ban}l)(s. sual attend-
ance is 15 or 20 persons who hear a full description of the Bank’s
p ms and services.

r. Chairman, in closing I want to emphasize that Eximbank needs
no new authurity to implement our support to small business. The
present mandate is clear and we believe that our efforts reflect our
recognition of that clear mandate. We will continve to encourage
small business to become involved in exporting with our assistance.
We will continue our efforts to communicate the information needed
to every small business in this country. This is a never ending task as
businesses change, as new ones develop, and as the people who run
them change.

Eximbank is committed to maintaining a strong initiative to assure

small business the greatest possible consideration and assistance for
export financing.

ank you.

Senator Moraan. Thank you, Mr. Moore.

If T could emphasize Senator Levin’s earlier request, it would be
helpful to us if you can submit to us later on two or three exar:ples of
small businessmen doing export business with your assistance. ‘Would
,yoix/[glve us two or three examples?

r. MoorE. Surely.
[Subsequent information was received and follows:]
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ExPoRT-IMPORT BANK OF THE UNITED STATES

IMALL BUSINESS POLICIES

Although it is difficult to select three small business insurance policyholders
that would be typical of the kind of firm supported under the small business pro-
gram and the kinds of financing problems these firms face, the following three
case histories are illustrative of specific problems facing small exporters and how
BEximbank may provide some assistance.

Ameriko Industries Corp. of Pasadena, California is a small export manage-
ment company that exports various products including floor coverings, chemicals
and dyes. The exporter has sold only to Korea in the past but will open new mar-
kets, beginning in the near future. Ameriko’s problem was that its foreign buyers
were requesting that Ameriko use other than secured credit terms (confirmed
irrevocable letter of credit) so as to reduce transaction costs and increase pur-
chases from Ameriko but the exporter was unable to assume the risk involved
on unsecured terms. One substantial loss could easily have impaired Ameriko’s
limited capital to the point where continuation in business was impossible. Amer-
iko recently applied for, and has been issued, a comprehensive short term small
business insurance policy which covers 100 percent of the political risks and 86
percent of the commercial risks in its insured export sales o~ terms of up to 180
days open acccunt. The exporter will now be able to consider other than secured
terms of sale thereby potentiating higher export sales.

Industrial Trading International Inc. of Morehead City, North Carolina began
operations in 1977 and exports copying machines and supplies, cleaning equip-
ment, chemicals, etc. to numerous buyers in Latin America. The two principals
had extensive export experience in other firms but had a difficult timc raising op-
crating funds from commercial banks because of the newness of the operation and
their limited resources. A small business policy was requested and issued with the
dual purpose of providing insurance coverage and facilitating financing of oper-
ations. The latter is facilitated by the exporter assigning any proceeds of the
policy to its commercial bank which thep advances additional operating funds
to the U.S. firm with the knowledge that the bulk of the exporter's sales are in-
sured against commercial and political risks. The exporter iz now betler able to
finance its operations and exterd larger lines of credit to its overseas buyers
thereby facilitating increased sales.

Omni Optics Inc. of Los Angeles, California sells new and reconditioned optical
machinery to numerous buyers worldwide. The exporter had been selling on very
short terms because its small size and limited resources prohibited giving ex-
tended terms. The principal of the firm knew that providing terms of up to 180
days to his dealers would have a very favorable impact on his sales because the
foreign dealers would then be able to demonstrate a larger line of products and
provide the end user with repayment terms. Eximbank recently approved a com-
prehensive small business policy which the exporter can assign to its commercial
bank thereby facilitating the needed finaneing.

Senator Moraan. I assume what happens if a businessman finds a
customer, then you have to finance the customer. Is that essentially
correct #

Mr. Mocgre. In our medium- and short-term programs, which are
almost exclusively what the small business would use because the 1.iod-
uct financing abroad would be on cash or short-term financing, we
would, in fact, insure the exporters 7r the exporters’ banks thac they
would not lose because of the credit nf the foreign buyer. So we are
not directly financing the private sector in the United States, but the
bii risk on commercial credit or on political risk abroad would be
taken by us for the Government of the t’nited States.

Senator MoreaN. How do you deternyine how much risk you will
take, or how much you will insure?

Mr. Moore. We are required by statutc to find a “reasonable assur-
ance of repayment” in all of our transactions and that is the standard
we try to apply.
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In the private sector and small transactions abroad, we take sig-
nificart risk. From the beginning of our guarantee and insurance pro-
ms, we have about broken even. We have paid for our losses with
the irsurance premiums. Judged on that it is a satisfactory degree ot
risk.

One could say that the Government should make more of an invest-
ment than a break-¢en program. Philosophically, up to now the
United States has not felt that way. )

Senator Moraan. Well, tell me how OPIC fits into your operation,
or distinguish between. ) ) . o

Mr. Moore. OPIC insures ir.vestment typically in equity, that is, in
setting up of a new enterprise a vroad.

Senator Moraan. Overseas .

Mr. Moore. Overseas. We may be involved in the same transaction
because that new enterprise abroad may want to buy technology or
goods from the United States in which case that new enterprise could
np%Iy to us for financing of one sort or another to build the plant or
to buy technology or capital s from the United States. We deal
only In loans, guarantees, and insurance directly related to the value
of exports from the United States.

OPIC is insuring you will not lose money if you invest in an euter-
prise abroad. .

Senator Moreax~. I notice in your statement that in your seminars
you do work closely with OPIC in trying to disseminate this
information.

Mr. Moore. Yes. We frequently work together because il you have
an American business going abroad to make investment, it 1s highly
likely that they will want to have American technology follow, and
ge regard it as a good method of stimulating exports from the United

tates,

Senstor MorgaN. A couple of questions here from the staff.

Do you believe the export financing assistance that you provide is
and will continue to be competitive with that offered by foreign
governments to their ex rtersg)e

Mr. Moore. Within the framework in which we operate, Mr. Chair-

man, including a limited and finite budget, I think we do the best
job we can to be competitive. But to answer your question quite truth-
fully, the United States as a Government and as an exporting com-
munity has never attached the importance to exporters that all of
our industrialized competitors abroad have. As a result, you will have
massive programs of support in the countries of our competitors and
we are not matching every aspect of that.
. I just visited Tunisia, for example, where the French have what
is called a mixed aid credit line, a mixed line of credit. The entire
export value on any export from France will be covered under the
line. Half of that cover is extended ar 3.75 percent per annum, not
Just a set 3.75 percent, repayable over 25 years with 7 years’ grace.
One-half of the credit is offered at normal export credit terms, which
would be the kind of offer we would make. Depending on the roject,
this type of financing probably takes 10 years to re ay with interest
at 7.5 percent, which is the lowest percentage you couﬁl charge Tunisia
under the export credit understanding we have among the nations.
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The French lire is matched by the Japanese and matched also by
the Germans, although there is some indication the German line may
not be tied to exports from GGermany. ]

The Tunisian market wag $620 million last year of imported capital

oods, It is not a big country, but $620 million is substantial business.
%‘he United States won $25 million of that business. France had over
30 percent or approximately $200 million. The question we have before
us at this point is, do we match that kind of credit { The U.S. exporters
do not try in Tunisia. There is no reason to try if your fnancing is
goivrag to be 8 or 9 percent against 3.75 percent.

e do not approve of the French system and would like to have
them stop. But you have to realize that, in almost every situation, you
face an attitude like that and the U.S. position so far has been that
Government export credit should be extremely limited and should
address only the largest projects that require terms longer than our
private banks will agree to extend. In that limited context, if all of
us played that same game, I am ve? much in agreement.

0 answer directly, the United States cannot hold itself out as fully
competitive in all situations around the world. We are not. We do a
goor;ob within the resources devoted to us,

Senator MoreaN. From what you say and from what every witness
has said todey and last week, including Ambassador Strauss, it seems
in years Ens‘c we have not been too concerned because we did not have
to be, whereas countries like France and Japan and others depend
upon exports and have been very generous in their efforts. I think
what this committee is going to be interested in the rest of this year
is trying to find ways and means in which we can become more ag-
gressive in this area.

Mr, Moore, I am goin to turn it over to my colleagues and I want
to say before I do that I am going to have to leave. I am on another
committee and will have to leave, unfortunately, so I will leave it to
them, but I do want to thank you Mr. Lewis, Mr. Zayas, and Mrs.
Dickerman for being here and assure you your testimony will be help-

ful to us and the staff and the committee as a whole as we try to find
ways and means of helping in this area.

Mr. Moogre. Thank yo:, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Moraan. I will ask Senator Stewart to preside.

Senator STEWART [ presiding]. I just have one question of you.

I would like to know if you will come to Alabama with the Com-
merce Department and the small business seminar we plan to have
down there. I would like to have you or some member of your staff
join us.

Mr. Moore. We will be down there May 21, in Montgomery. I will
not be there personally but Eximbank staff members will explain our
programs,

Senator STEwArT. What we are talking about is putting together
a seminar for small business for 1 day or 1 day and a%ml . The
Commerce folks are going to be there, and it would be good if we
could have a representative from your organization.

Mr. Moore. We will be ha,p;geto participate.

Senator STEwARrT. Senator Levin, did you have questions

Senator Levin. I would like to invite you to come to Michigan, too.
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Mr. Moore. We hava a seminar planned in Grand Rapids on May
292,
Senator LeviN. I am glad you told me.

Mr. Moore. We hope you will attend. If we can get a few Senators,
that is always helpfuf

Senator LEviN. You talked about what you call the mixed pro-
gram involving credit and foreign aid. I was not sure of your answer.
Do you think we ought to compete with France or not?

Mr. Moore. I think we ougint to compete with France in some in-
stances to make the point. We have been unsuccessful at the negotiat-
ing table in pursuading them to stop that practice, so we would hope
to discourage them from the practice they have foilowed in the past.

In fairness, they feel they cannot support aid to less developed coun-
tries unless there is a direct bene£t to labor in Frarce. They feel their
political situation 1s not strong enough for aid programs.

All the rest of the countries I really think would desist from this
kind of an approach in projects that can pay for themselves where they
think export credit terns apply if the French would, but it is very
difficult co our decision up to now in the administration is that we must
go ahead and match some of these.

Our eventual objective would be to eliminate them entirely, Senator.

Senator LeviN. Will you need legislative authority for that?

Mr. Moore. No. It was voted last year. The question is one of
budget. Can we do it within a finite budget.

Senator Levin, There are things that banks of other countries do
that you cannot do. Insurance against exchange rate fluctuations can
apparently be provided by other countries; performance bond guar-
antees. Are there other things like that?

Mr. Moore. We could do either of those now as far as statutory
authorization. Until it is absolutely nec:ssary, I think the Govern-
ment will be opposed to taking the exchange risk because of expense.

The French, again, are the heaviest in that area. I believe the
SEend the equivalent of $500 million a year just on that support. If
they would just stop the practice, we could always force the buyer
to take the exchange risk.

Senator LeviN. Do these subjects come up at the trade negotiations?

Mr. Moore. Yes. That specific one comes up in the context of the
International Arrangement on Export Credit, which is sort of carved
out of GATT as a separate subject, but they, of course, know about it
and our position is very strong that everybody should stop exchange
risk programs.

Again, we have not succeeded so far. I think the French are the ones
who have done the most of it. The Italians started it and it was so ex-
pensive they abandoned it. The British and Germans have a program
but it is pretty well limited, and the value is not that great to the
exporters,

Senator LeviN. Have you set aside a certain percentage of lines of
credit that you are authorized to provide and be available to smail
business?

Mr. Moore. No, ve have not, There is really no way to do that be-
cause in terms of lines of credit those would be operated under our
direct credit program where the small businesses are generally not di-
rectly involved. The larger projects requiring financing under our
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direct credit program tend to be bid by larger groups of companies in
this country, ang the small businesses will come in under one tier or
another as subcontractors or suppliers.

Senator LEviN. I see.

Mr. Moore. We try to interest the small businessmen to get into it.
We are not limited in any way in the support we can give small
businessmen.

Senator LeviN. Those lines of credit are not eaten up by the large
companies?

Mr. Moorke. I think they are if you look at the prime contractor. It
is hard to say that the lines of credit, which %enerally involve mini-
mum purchases of $5 million, are used directly by sinall businesses.
They may in some instances, especially in the high technology small
business because we do aggressively support the supply of engineering
and design services and many of those are by small businesses.

Senator Levix. How much does your operation cost the American
taxpayer ¢

Mr. Moore. Zero. Eximbank makes a profit annually and we re-
turned a dividend of $35 million to the Treasury last -ear. We have
paid slightly in excess of $! billion in dividends into the Treasury
since the beginning of our programs. We have never had any appro-
priations from Congress.

Senator LeviN. You had a $4.1 billion loan authorization for 1980.

Mr. Moore. That is correct.

Senator Levin. Is that going to be adequate for your anticipated
loans? Would you like more?

Mr. Moore. Well, as I have indicated, any finite figure creates diffi-
culties for us. We are trying to do everything we can to try to get pri-
vate business to assume portions of the credit on a coinpetitive basis.

We have been working in cooperation with companies in close-bid
situations to make some of the funds available at a fixed rate of inter-
est and be competitive. Putting all this together, we have a chance to
do a good job with that amount of money.

To answer truthfully, if we are going to support everything without
trying to keep the lid on or tight as possible, we would have to have
more than $4.2 billion. However, in view of the need of the U.S.
Government to reduce the budget deficit, I think it is the right figure.

Senator LeviN. Would that figure increase the budget deficit$

Mr. Mooge. It dos not in terms of outlays from tax funds because
we borrow and relend at a profit to the Government, but we are a part
gf ﬁthe Government budget and, therefore, we do count as part of the

eficit.

Senator Levin. If you take in as much as you lend out, how would
that increase the budget deficit # )

Mr. Moore. Because we are counted as part of the budget receipts
and expenditures in each fiscal year, although our disbursements are
loans and not true expenditures, We do not increase the tax load, how-
ever. At one point in time, the Bank’s programs were taken out of the
Federal budget for that reason. It isa cfiﬁerent kind of program. Pres-
ently we are in it, and I would have no brief for having us taken out
because I think the effect of having us in it is to cross all the difficult
bridges in advance rather than have us run on our own for a period of
time and suddenly people in Congress learn what is happening espe-
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cially in times when we disburse more than we collect, and 1 would
rather that not happen.

Senator LEvIN. r’)iPlfank you.

Senator Stewart. Thank you very much for your testimony. We
look forward to seeing you ir Alabama.

Our next witness is Mr. John Lewis representing the Small Business
Legislative Council.

r. Lewis, before you begin making your presentation, I have read

over your testimony, and I assume it is not just your testimony, but
the testimony of the group you represent

STATEMENT OF TOHN LEWIS, REPRESENTING THE SMALL BUSI-
NESS LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL, ACCOMPANIED BY HERBERT
LIEBENSON, AND HERMAN DIRECTOR

Mr. Lewis. Corvect.

Senator STEwART. Since Senatc. Levin and I are the only members
of the panel here, would it be all right with you if I took the liberty
of asking you some specific questions to get what I feel is the heart
of your testimony ¢

We will insert your statement in the record at this point and there
are things you have had to say that I think are fairly important and
that we ought to stress in your testimony snd save us all a little bit of
time.

Mr. Lewis. That is all right with m.e, Mr. Chairman.

Senator STEWART. Very well. Your full statement will appear in the
record at this point.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Lewis follows:]
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poeew, SMall
Aoty BUSINESS
Washogion 0 ¢ 20006 Leglslatlye
1204 267400 Council

STATEMENT
OF THE
SMALL BUSINESS LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL
BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENTAL PROCUREMENT
SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS
HOLDING HEARINGS ON
MULTILATERAL TRADE NEGOTIATIONS

APRIL 12, 1979

"It is the declared policy of the Congress that the
Government should aid, counsel, assist, and protect,
ingofar as is possible, the interests of small busi-
ness conrc:rns in order to preserve free competitive
enterprisc....”

(P.L. 85-536, as amended,
Section 2(a), Small Busi-
ness Act.)

*Of the National Smail Business Association
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STATEMENT
OF THE
SMALL BUSINESS LEGISLATIVE COUNCIL
BEFORE THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENTAL PROCUREMENT
SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE ON SMALL BUSINESS
HOLDING HEARINGS ON
MULTILATERAL TRADF. NEGOTIATIONS
APRIL 12, 1979

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

My name is John Lewis. I am President of the National Small Business
Association, a multi-industry association representing approximately 50,000
small businesses nationwide. I am appearing today on behalf of the small
Business Legislative Council (SBLC), an organization of national trade and
professional associations whose membership is primarily small business.
SBLC focuses on issues of common concern to the entire small business com-
munity. The SBLC membership and their affiliates represent approximately
four million small business firms nationwide. The SELC supports an increased
share for small business in Federal procurement, and this position is sup-
ported by 4u national associations. With me today is Herbert Liebenson,
Associate Executive Director of the SBLC, and Herman Director, Federal Con-
tract Procurement Specialist for National Small Business Association.

On behalf of the nation's small business community, we wish to express
our displeasure with the approach taken in the Administration’'s negotiated
Multilateral Trade Agreement (MTA). This Agreement restricts many of the
long-standing programs gained after many years of effort by small business.

Soon the Administration will be sending to the Hill the Multilateral
Trade Agreement.

Before action is taken on MTA, we expiess our ccncern about two aspects
of the Agreement which would repeal, for all practical purposes:

(1) The Buy American Act under which foreign companies must

underbid U.S. firms by specified percentages to obtain
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Federal procurement contracts:;

(2) The Labor Surplus Procurement Program which restricts
competition on certain contracts to firms which will
perform a substantial proportion of the production
under the contract in a high unemployment area.

It is true that total emasculation of these two laws -- Buy American
and Labor Surplus Program -- will not occur since there are exemptions in-
cluded in the MTA.

However, Ambassador Strauss is unable to say just how much of the cur-
rent small business sales to Federal agencies will be lost by _he MTA.

We believe it will be substantial.

In spite of the set-aside changes already made in MTA, the business
community in the United States is bound to be affected by provisions still
in the Treaty. If the door is shut to big business by the elimination of
the Buy American Act, considerable subcontracting to small or minority busi-
ness by large business or by government may be lost. The total government
procurement that could be affected permanently in sales to Civilian Execu-
tive Agencies is $22.417 billion.

Ambassador Strauss has testified that a number of products and agen-
cies will be excluded from the Code. 1In addition, purchases by certain
governmental agencies, not covered by the Code, are excluded tentatively.

. If a foreign producer sel's to one agency of the Federal government
at a price lower than an American firm, the pressure will be con all agen-
cies of government, whether or not they were included in the MTA, to pur-
chase from the foreign producer -- Canada is a good example.

Here is the breakdown by program: minority business enterprises sub-

contracting to large business =-- $1.207 billion; small business subcon-
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tracting to large business -- $863,652,000; prime procurements from other
than swall business -- $20.12 billion. Procureme.:.y in the labor surplus
area would also be affected. Presently, under prefcrerce procedures for
labor sarplus areas an additional $227 million in con-ricts would be affec-
ted. (See Attachments A,B,C,D.) ‘

We believe it important that, in light of the tentative exemptions
in the MTA, Congress should demand line-by-line specificity as to the
amount of government procurement that will be aZfected with respect to
current domestic sales by large and small business to agencies of the

U.S. government.

The present Federal Procurement Regulations provide as follows:
§1-6.104-4 Evaluation of bids and proposals

(a) Unless otherwise determined by the head of the agency
in accordance with the Buy American Act, where the pro-
cedures in this §1-6.104-4 result in the acquisition of
foreign end nroducts, the acquisition of domestic source
end products would be (1) unreasonable in cost or (2)
inconsistent with the public interest (see $1-6.103-3).

(b) Except as provided in paragraph (d) of thia section,
bids and proposals shall be evaluated as provided in
this section so as to give preference to domestic bids.
Each foreign bid shall be adjusted for puposes of evalu-
ation by adding to the fureign bid (inclusive of duty) a
factor of 6 percent of that bid, except that a 12 percoent
factor shall be used instead of the 6 percent factor if
the firm gubmitting the low acceptable domestic bid is
a small business corcern or a labor surplus area concern
(as defined in §1-1.701 and 1-1.801 respactively), or
both. However, if an award for more than $100,000 would
be made to a domestic concern if the 12 percent factor
is applied, the case shall be submitted to the head of
the agency for decision as to whether the award to the
small busin?ss concern or labor surplus area concern
would involve unreasonable cost or inconsistency with
the public interest (see §1-6.103-3). If the foregoing
p-ocedure results in a tie between a foreign bid as
evaluated and a domestic bid, award shall be made on the
domestic bid. When more than one line item is offered



161

in response to an invitation for bidw. or regacst for
proposals che appropriate factor may e applied to
any group »f items as to which the invitation for bids
or request for proposals specifically provides that
award is to be made on a particular group of items.

It is important to note that Federal procurement with certajn excep-
tions must go to a U.S. small business if iis bid is within 12 percent of
the foreign offer. The 12 percent differential represents partial off-
setting of the lowered cost ¢f doing business by foreign competitors who
are not subject to compliance with wage laws, U.S. government regulations,
pension programs, etc.

The MTA scraps thid 12 percent differential in favor of competition
by businesses from some 98 nations which, in practical effect, will subsi~-
dize this competition.

Ambassador Strauss' defense that contracts of $190,000 or less are
exempt should be given no weight since he has produced no figures to show
the average contrac: under the Buy American Act or the Labor Surplus Pro-
curement® Prciram.

(This same exemptinn of $190,000 was trumpeted by the Ambassador

in zdvocating elimination of set-asides as negating any material

effect on that program. He withdrew that deferse when it was

estanlished that the average minority set-aside is $222,357, and

the average set-aside fov manufacturers is $526,821. As you know,

the proposed MTA until approximately three weeks agc severely

limited the present small and minority business set-aside program.

After vigorous opposition by members of the House Small Business

Subcommittee on Government Oversight and Minority Enterprise this

limitation on set-aside was removed. Ambassador Strauss was able

to accomplish this in 48 hours in negotiations with 98 nations!)

The erroneocus answer of the Ambassador to those who question the pro-
visions of MTA is that there will be no loss to small business but a gain,
since the "quid pro quo” is that sales to “he procurement offices of some
98 foreign nations (Japan is an exception) will now be opered up to U.S.

business. The export "opportunities" are supposed to total $20 billion,
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but this means little to small business for these reasons:

(1) The $20 billion of sxport oppor‘unities is not exclusively
for U.S. business, but for 98 nations competing for that
$20 billion;

(2) Many firms in the 98 nations can underbid U.S. business --
and still make a sizexble profit -- because they don't
have the added costs of conpliance with U.S. mandatory
regulations. (See Attachment E.) We know of no require-
ment that foreign firms will have to comply with such regu-~
lations;

{3) U.S. small business does not have the wherewitha! or the
marketing expertise to penetrate the foreign market. U.S.
big business, including their already in-place multinational
companies, are in a preferred position to take advantage of

MTA. (See Attachment F -- Journal of Commerce, March 3,

1979.)

After years of practice we have established a successful SBA program
that certifies whether small business has the competency to compete on a
government contract. Will the many thousands of foreign businesses, who
may want to compete on U.S. government contracts, be subjected to the same
certification program? Who will administer the program to ensure competency?

At the White House Conference on Small Business in Dallas, Texas, on
Januvary 23, Ambassador Strauss said:

"President Carter has recognized the enormous potential for small

bugsiness in international trade. A principal part of the expan-

ded export promotion policy announced by the President last Sep-

tember was the channeling of up to $100 milliun of Small Business

Administration loan guarantees to small business exporters to
provide seed money for entry into foreign markets."
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A review of the appropriations does not indicate an additional request
for loan guarantees for the purpose of exporting.

Other major industrialized nations have long histories of aggressive
export promotion and blocking imports of consumer goods, not through trade
sanctions but through customs rules, subsidies, distribution complications,
and all manner of delays. Will the Strauss "Open Door™ ch age this? Are
the $20 billion phuntom opportunities =-- the birds in the bush -- offered
by Mr. Strauss actually better for American business than the business in
hand?

One member ©f our Association made this comment about the proposed
MTA action:

"If I were responsible for a U.S. comr- .y that was seeking Federal

contracts and had not been successful, I would move my Headquar-

ters to San Marino, Bermuda, or Haiti, where I would not be con-

cerned vith O HA, Social Security, income taxes, labor standards,

miuaaaum wages, or labor unions, and find myself in a better pcsi-

tion to compete and actually obtain U.S. government contracts.”

The end result of the MTA if adopted by Congress will mean a sizeable
loss to U.S., small and large business which now sells, or hopes to sell,
to Federal agencies; 1loss of U.S. jobs to cheap labor abroad; and a step
backward for U.S. small business.

More than Federal procurement is involved. Once the door is opened
more widely to U.S. Federal procurement to the nations abroad, the next
step will be for foreign business to further exn!»it the U.S5. state-county-
city-metro government market. '

When Members of Congress stated their sirong opposition to limiting
the set-aside program under MTA, Ambassador Strauss was able to remedy the

situation quickly. He can do the same with respect to the Buy American

Act and the Labor Surplus Program if Congress strongly registers its oppo-
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sition., Unless the MTA is amended to correct these two inequities, we urge

you to vote against its adoption.

The proposed MTA in reducing small business' share of Federal procure-

ment runs counter to the position of 40 members of the Small Business Leg-

islative Council who support an increased share for small business of Fed-

eral procurement. These 40 members are the following trade and professional

organizations:

American Assoc.ation of Nurserymen
Washington, D.C.

American Textile Machinery Assoc.
Washington, D.C.

Association of Diesel Specialists
Kansas City, Missouri

Association of Physical Fitness
Centers
Bethesda, Maryland

Automotive Warehcuse Distributors
Association
Kansas City, Missouri

Building Service Contractors
Association International
McLean, Virginia

Business Advertising Council
Cincinnati, Ohio

Direct Selling Association
washington, D.C.

Electronic Representatives Assoc.
Chicago, Illinois

Furniture Rental Association of
America
washington, D.C.

Independent Pakers Association
wWashington, D.C.

Independent Business Association of
wWashington
Rellevue, Washington

Independent Sewing Machine Dealers
of America
Hilliard, Ohio

International Franchise Association
Washington, D.C.

Institute of Certified Business
Counselors
Lafayette, California

Local and Short Haul Cacriers National
Conference
Washington, D.C.

Machinery Dealers National Association
Silver Spring, Maryland

Manufacturers Agents National Assoc.
Irvine, California

Marking Device Association
Evanaton, Illinois

Menswear Retailers of America
wagshington, D.C.

National Association for Child
Development & Education
washington, D.C.

National Association of Brick
Distributors
McLean, Virginia



National Association of Plastics
Distributors
Devon, Pennsylvania

National Association of Retail
Druggists
Washington, D.C.

National Beer Wholesalers'
Association of America
Falls Church, Virginia

National Burglar & Fire Alarm Assoc.

Washington, D.C.

Natjonal Electrical Contractors
Association
Bethesda, Maryland

National Family Business Council
West Bloomfield, Michigan

National Home Furnishings Assoc.
Washington, D.C.

National Home Improvement Council
New York, New York

National Independent Dairies Assoc.

Washington, D.C.

47-120 0 - 79 ~ 12
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National I.:dependent Meat Packers
Association
Washington, D.C.

National Office Machine Dealers Asscc.
Zanesville, Ohio

National Office Products Association
Alexandria, Virginia

National Paper Trade Association
New York, New York

National Patent Council
Arlington, Virginia

National Pest Control Association
Vienna, Virginia

Nationa.: Small Business Association
Washington, D.C.

National Tire Dealers & Retreaders
Association
wWashington, D.C.

Printing Industries of America
Arlington, Virginia
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ATTACHMENT E

ILLUSTRATIVE LIST OF MANDATORY REGULATIONS
REQUIRED QF FEDERAL PROCUREMENT CONTRACTORS AND SUBCONTRACTORS

Cost Accounting Standards

Audit

Renegotiation

Allowable Cost, Fixed-Fee, and Payment
Megotiated Overhead Rates

Inspection

Standards of Work

Reports of wWork

Key Personnel

Foreign Travel

Competition in Subcontracting

Changes to Make-or-Buy Progran

Services of Consultants

Notice to the Government of Labor Discutes
Insurance - Liability to Third Persons
Printing

General Services Administration Supply Sources
Government Property

Authorization and “onsent

Patent Rights

Rights in Technical Data

Conyright Infrincement

Reporting of Royclties

Private Use of Contract Information and Data
Buy American Act Supply and Service Contracts
Clean Air and Water

Required Source for Jewel Bearing

Covenant Against. Contingent Fees

Officials Not tu Benefit

Utilization of Minority Business Enterprises
Utilization of Swmall Business Concerns

- Minority Busi-ess Enterprises Subcontracting Program
Small Business Subcontracting Program

Labor Surplus Area Subcontracting Program
Convict Labor

Disabled Veterans and Veterans of the Vietnam Era
Employment of the Handicapped

Equal Opportunity

Walsh-Healey Public Contracts Act

Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act
Overtime Compensation

Preference for U.S. Flag Air Carriers

Use of U.S. flag Commercial Vessels

Federal Reports Act
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World
Trade

Defenders of Smatler US Firms Force
Strauss to Amend Negotiating Plans
On Procurement Practices Code

By RICHARD LAWRENCE

Journal of Commarce Statt

WASHINGTON — In these
days when biilions are tossed
around hke so much loose
change (in Washington, any-
way), wha'd have thought that
less than a half-million dollars
wouid mean 50 much to 0
many?

It happened last week. A
small band of congressmen
carrying the small business |
banner forced Trade Repre-
sentative Strauss to amend his
negotiating plans As part of
the government procurement
practices code about ‘o
emerge [rom Geneva, the Car-
ter trade team was to open up
to foreigners procarement re-
served for smaller US. com:
nanies.

But Democratic congress-
men, such as New York's John
LaFalce and Joseph Addabbe
and Baltimore's Parren
Mitchell, protested with heat
that foreigners would then
grab away the smail, and
especially minority, contracts.
U S. trade negotiators are
“guilty of complicity.” Rep
Mitchell scolded Mr. Strauss,
in inflicting “enormous dam-
age’ on minority enterprise

Mr Strauss insisted that
small businessmen stood to
win ‘“'substantial gains’® a!
only "infinitesimal risk”’ from
the proposed code He cited
estimates that onlv about 7
percent of federal business
reserved lor small business
wouid be opened to foreign
competition. 1n 1978 terms,
that would amount to $350,000.

Opposition Vowed

Still, Rep. Mitchell vowed to
“fight hard™ against the code
— and implicitly against the
entire Geneva trade package
Mr Strauss hopes to bring
Congress tn the next month or
so But. the congressman
added, *"You'll probably win.”

He was wrong. A few days
later. Mr Strauss — in his
latest move to try to guaran-
tee that Congress approves the
Geneva package — relented.
and =0 the business the federal

« “government sets aside for

small and minority enterprise
will not be touched by loreign
hands

Later, Mr. Strauss was said
to have called the small busi-
ness fuss a 'tempest in a
teapot.” and he was right, In
strict dollar terms but not in
politial terms — of there had
been enough small business
voles on Capitol Hill to threat.
en the code, or worse. the
whole Geneva trade package

What about this government

procurement code? A lot of”

numbers are flying about. as
people try to explain its poten-
tial impact. One official esti-
mates it could open an
additiona! $30 to $35 billion 1n
potential exports for US.
firms, another talks of “‘up-
wards of §20 biltion.” It isn't
ever. certain how much in
foreign goods federal agencies
procured last year.

At least one thing seems
clear — the code is basically a
creature of the 1J S, which
has long protested that other
cuuntries virtually exclude
outsiders f-om government
contracts The U S, however,
has been criticized for its
“Buy American’ policies.
But. US. officials counter,
Washington's procurement
rules are not hidden in 2
bureaucratic cloak And feder-
al purchases of foreign goods
total perhaps as much as %
billion a year. according to
one agency estimate.

Basically, the code pledges
nations to open governinent
procurement to fureign sup-
pliers in a nondiscrimunatory
way through the publication of
procurement rules. advertis-
ing of bid requests, and by
citing techmcal specifications
that don't arbitrarily favor
local suppliers

Hardly all government enti-
ties — here, in Europe or in
any adhering country - are
likely to come under the code,
at least at first The US, for
instance, may exempt com-

pietely the Departments of -

Energy and Transportation,

and the Postal Service

The code will cover only
goods, not service,. and not
even goods purcrases of less
than $190,000 7Coods “neces-
sary to natrsnal security™
would be exciuded State and
local "Buy American” prac-
tices are beyond the code

Moreover, the Defense ‘De-
partment will keep buying
only domestic textles, cio-
thing, shoex, fuod, specialty
metals, ship and ship compo-
nents. handtools and stainless
steel flatware

The General Service Admin-
istration, the federal procure-
ment agency, will continue to
grant U.S suppliers a 50
percent "Buv American’’
price differential. against for-
cigners, In its flatware and
handtool purchases for civilian
U'S agencies

What, then. wili the US§
offer foreigners™ It will waive
the 6 and 12 percent price
preferences GSA extends to
domestic suppliers for such
civilian agencies as State De-
partment, the depariments of
Urban Development and Hous-
ing, Education and Welfare —
in other words. those now
excluded from the code.

Similarly. the Defense De-
partment's 50 percent prel-
erence for domestic suppliers
will be waived on goods other
than national security items
and the listed exemptions.

Foreigners Share

How much U.S. procure-.

ment will go to foreigners
from these moves® Nobody
can say. F-r one thing. nego-
tiations are ctill going on
Besides, US.  agencies have
not yet assembied all the
background data necessary {or
a good guess. All that can be
said now is that foreigners
would win the chance t= bid on
something less than 1 adui-
tional $12 billion a .ear in
federal contracts. How much
less is unclear

NASA, TVA, the Army Corpr |

of Engineers. Amtrak, Conrail

ATTACHMENT F

(Last year, total lederal
procurement — goods and ser-
vices -approximaled $79 bil-
lion )

What sales gains US ex-
porters would reap from the
code is also nebulous. The
Eurapean Community (EC)
has offered to open procure-
ment to outside suppliers on
roughly $10 billion a year in
contrac’s. Japan's offer so (ar
amounts to only §3 to $4 billion
— quite inadequate, U.S. offi-
cials insist. Smaller conces-
sions are expected from
Canaca. Switzerland and the
Nuidic countries.

Say, overall, that foreign
nations will let US and other
outsiders compete on an extra
$20 billion a year in govern.
ment contracts. That doesn't
mean an added $20 bdillion in
US. exportr An uncompeti-
tive US. might wind up with

_ oaly a few billion in orders.

The same compelitive fac-
tors hold true for foreigners
seeking more U.S. govern-
ment business.

from the

New York Journal of
Commerce
3/29/79
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Mr. Lewis. I would like to make a very brief comment, Mr. Chair-
man, regarding the thrust here. It will take less thun 2 minutes.

Senator STewarr. That will be fine.

Mr. Lewis. Then we will answer any u<ﬁuestionss.

Senator STEwarT. I just want to pull the heart out of your
statement.

Mr. Lewis. Our major concern, Mr. Chairman and Senator Levin,
is with the thrust of these hearings in that there seems to be an assump-
tion that the MTA is an accommplished fact, particularly based on
testimony of Ambassador Strauss, Mr. Weil, and Mr. Weaver.

Their testimony completely ignores the concerns of small business,
particularly with the eﬁmination of the buy American and the labor
surplus program.

There was a Broadway plaz a few years ago called “Promises,
Promises.” It reminds me of the Department of Commerce and the
SBA export program. It is a fact 250 companies do 75 percent of
export sales. A small business export program has been promised for
decades. Small business certainly cannot rely on that, and that it is
going to come.

Many small businesses, Mr. Chairman, are going to suffer greatly
because of the loss of the buy American provision. By the time the
Departincnt of Commerce comes up with the penicillin in the form of
a workable small business export program, the small business patient
will already be filled in many cases with embalming fluid. The MTA
is not an accomplished fact. You should be concerned with correcting
the two provisions that are going to severely damage small business.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

Senator STEwarT. Now, that was the particular reference as far as
the thrust of your testimony is concerned.

Ambassador Strauss testified before this subcommittee and I had
the opportunity to be here. He did indicate there was a great new
$20-billion market available to the small businesses of this country.

What T am concerned about now after hear'mﬁ your testimony—
and you are representing the concern of the Small Business Legislative
Council, as well as yours—but what I ain concerned about, after lis-
tening to Ambassador Strauss and with all resgect to these gentle-
men from the Commerce Department and the SBA, recognizing that
we do not have an export program at this time, I think it would be
fair to say that would allow small businesses to take advantage of this
$20 billion market ; g ust what ar:gour feelings{ State specifically what
your feelings are for the record.

I think you make some good points and 1 would rather you make
thelllll in a free-form fashion where you have the opportunity to speak
to the point.

Mr. Lewis. In the first place, becaus: of Japan’s recent decision,
we are not talking about $20 billion—we are talking about $16 billion
of potential goodies.

In the second place, Ambassador Strauss’ statement that we were
giving up $12 billion is seriously open to challenge. It is very impor-
tant to note that when he testified before the House Small Business
Committee approximately 3 or 4 weeks ago he made this statement
in his formal statement:

Among the entities we have proposed not be covered are the entire Depart-
ments of Transportation and Energy, NASA, and so forth.
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When he testified, however, he inserted the word “tentatively.” In
other words, his actual siatement now reads:

Among the entities that we have tentatively proposed not be covered are the
Departments of Transportation and Energy.

The addition of the word “tentatively” is most significant. In the
negotiations cn the procurement code, will some of the departments
or agencies not now covered be brought in at the price that must be
paid to gain an agreement on the procurement code ¢

Will Ambassador Strauss, by way of example, be forced to throw
in the chip of selling to NASA as the price to be paid to get an
agreement with Japant

Mr. Chairman, Mr. Strauss says $12 billion. Actually, if these are
tentative exclusions, the price can bhe $22 billion that we are givin%
up. The “bird in the bush” presently is $i8 billion, but it is not $1
billio? for the United States. It is $16 billion for 98 nations to com-
pete for.

Senator StewarTr. He made some statements as to the advantages
that were available to American companies from those 97 or 98
countries.

How about giving us some idea of what some of those advantages
are, and what some of the problems are in gaining a great deal of
that market for American small business?

Mr. Lewss. It is amply demonstrated in the regulations that the
American small business must presently comply with to ¢btain Gov-
ernment contracts. It is approximately 60 or so regulztin.s,

Is this country going to require that the same regulations that the
U.S. small businesses now must abide by in supplyrag the T.S. Gov-
ernment be binding on com%anies in foreign nations{

Is there any assurance heref

Senator STEwART. I do not have any idea. That is just the point
that I think you ought to raise.

You indicated other countries have subsidies and other programs
available to them that we do not have here which should make them
more competitive for that market.

What would you suggest here

I assume you heard the testimony of Mr. Weil from the Commerce
Department and heard the testimony of Mr. Weaver, Administrator
of the Small Business Administration.

What would you suggest we do in this country to make our small
businesses mere competitive for the export market ?

Mr. LEwis. Being responsive to your question, there are two inequi-
ties. Most certainly it is going to be very, very difficult to get small
business into the international market. Our association approximately
7 years ago invested $50,000 in a program calling face to face on the
members from the Midwest, presenting them with a program wherein
all their export problems would be solved, get their licensing and so
forth, to get them interested in the international market.

Well, tﬁ: program was a complete failure. The only way in my
opinion that you are going to get small business into the internati-nal
market is for a crash program wherein you expand on the exemptions
in Webb-Pomerene; that you provide, in effect, trading companies
with no violations of antitrust or the tax laws; promote cooperative
research and these types of functions.
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In other words, it would have to be a program that will actuall
cope with the built-in advantage of a Japanese Government. whi
has beer subsidizing exporting for vears and has such a tremendous
headstart.

We are going to have to say “to hell with all U.S. laws, to nell witis
the antitrust laws. We are going to get small business into the inter-
national market!” That is about the only way you are going to do it,
Mr. Chairman.

On a one-to-one basis we are going to be talking about this problem
1? yegrs from now. They have been talking about it for many decedes
already.

Sengtor STEWART. In other words, yo do not think the seminars
and symposiums and field offices of the Department of Commerce and
SBA are going to do a whole lot to improve the situati »: i the small
businessman ?

Mr. LEewis. 1 agree with you, Mr. Chairman. It will not do ar awful
lot of good.

Senaior STEwART. Well, this program you all put on was basically
the same kind of thing, was it not, making the information available
11::0 tl;lem and explaining how to get financing, the opportunities, and so

orth.

Mr. Lewis. Unfortunately, it wasa failure.

Senator STEWART. I assume you did not have any success with it.

Mr. Lewis. That is right. Perhaps as Mr. Weaver said there is a
“mind set.” You fear the unknown. That is correct.

I think, Mr. Chairman, there will be more and more small businesses
going into exporting, but I do not see any real change for many, many
yearsto come.

Senator STEwART. Well, if that is the case, to get back to what we
were talking about, you ure giving up a heck of a lot in tl.is trade
agreement 1f what we have available at this time would not make
that market readily available to small business.

Mr. Lewis. Thank you for saying it better than I can.

hSen?ator STEwART. The other inequity you were talking about was
what

Mr. Lewis. The preference of small businesses, particularly with
the Government in the “Buy American” and labor surplus programs.

Sena%or STEWART. Any of you other gentlemen want to speak to this
madtter

We are going to make your testimony a part of this record before
we get to Senator Levin,

r. Lewis. I would like to say one thing while they are gathering
their thoughtstogether.

Mr. Stewart, I think it is very important that this committee demand
line-by-line specificity from Ambassador Strauss as to impact on small
business with respect to sales to every agency and department of
government because all we have today is his statement that there is
tentative agreement of not covering sales to the Department of Energy,
NASA, and so forth.

Senator STEwART. Now you are talking about sales of small busi-
nesses to our Government ¢

Mr. Lewis. Right. But more importantly, sir, than sales of small
businesses—jyou realize, of course, that big business as well has a pref-
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erence under the Buy American Act. Small businesses are engaged
in subcontracting to the prime-.

All this too will be go- the larger businesses lose out on their
prime contr: cis.

Mr. LieBensoN. On. . rief comment. The way we view it, the
American small business community is being sold down the river in
olxl'der to benefit tiiis international agreement. It is as simply put as
that.

There should be soms protection for the small business community
by restoring the Buy American Act and by restoring the labor surplus
provision.

Senator STEwaRT. Let me ack you, what participation has the small
business community had in the negotiations in your opinion ¢

Mr. LivseNsoN. I believe in the House hearings the chairman of the
House Subcommittee, Mr. LaFalce, asked the Ambassador specifically
if consultation was made with agencies of government or other groups
representing small business, minority interests, and the answer came
back there was little or no consultation.

1 do not know of any prior consultation nor am I sware of any prior
conzultation or anybody being communicated with by the Ambassa-
dor’s office in terms of hi., ' cation of this trade agreement on the small
business and minority interests.

Mr. Lewss. I think it is important, Senator Stewart, that this com-
mittee also ask the Ambassador why he was able within 48 hours to
get excluded from MTA, the set-aside agreements.

fle moved, and he obtained it. He completed negotiations with 98
nations in 48 hours. I think it is very important to know what he gave
up for that by way of specificity.

Maybe the firms in foreign nations will now ‘omplete on sales to
NASA. In every negotiation if you are going to get something, you
have to give something. Even with an eleemosynary attitude on the
part of foreign nations to give up something, they probably got some-
thing in return. )

Senator STEWART. Do you feel some other portion of Government
procurement was given up to obtain that ¢ ,

Mr. Lews. T am quite concerned that has happened because he talked
about “tentatively” in his House testimony. )

Senat:  Stewart. That tock place after the set-aside agreement was
agreed tof

Mr. Lrwrs. Most certainly.

Senator STEwarT. The change in the verbiage took place afterw?,rd‘g

Mr. Lewis. No. In his testimony he inserted the -vord “tentative.’
Within 48 hours he acted. i

What did he give up to get the change ? We are dghg}}te.d,‘of course,
that he was able to bring about the chiange, but I think it is important
to know what he had to give up. .

Senator STEwART. Senator Levin, did you have questions to askf

Qenator LEvIN. I wonder what mechanism we can use to contact
Ambassador Straussand ask the question{

Senator STEwarT. I am going to write him a Jetter.

Senator Levin. Can we do that asa committee!
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Senator STEwarr. I suggest we do that through the chairman of
this committee.

Ms. KrarT. The chairman can submit a letter.

Senator LEviN. Let us pinpoint the questions. Do you think you have
them all down?

Ms. KraTT. Yes, I believe so.

Senator Levin. We will ask those qvestions of the Ambassador that
you have raised here this morning ard send you a copy of our letter
and a copy of his answers.

Mr. Lewis. May T suggest that you also ask that he contact the Gen-
eral Services Administration.

Mr, Griffith is the No. 2 man with Mr. Strauss testifying before
t} » Congress. Mr. Grifiin was tha No. 2 man in the negotiations.

I can assure you that the GSA should be able to supply real data to
you concerning exactly what we are talking about on sales to these
agencies of Government,

Senator STEWART. In other words, what the potential losses are, is
that what you are talking about §

Mr. Lewis. That is correct.

hSenatcr Stewart. Well, let us see if we can get some data to back
that up.

Senator LEviN. I have a couple of questions. The President has pro-
posed a fivefold increase in the labor surplus targeting program, from
$2.27 million to $1.2 billion.

Do you believe that goal can be achieved given the constraints of the
- trade agreement ?

Mr. Lewis. I doubt it very much.

Senator LEvIN. Do you think that we could compensate for the lost
labor or surplus targeting under the ag:eement by expanding the pro-
gram in exempted agencies such as the Department of Defense !

Mr. Lewis. Thore is a possibility, Senator, but because of the built-in
procedures of the DOD, whether it could be accomplished I do not
know, but it should be explored.

Senator Leyin. Were you consulted, by the wag, by any group of
small independent business people, by Ambassador Strauss at any
time ¢

Mr. Lewis. Speaking for ourselves, we were not contacted. To the
best of our knowledge, neither SBA nor other small business organi-
zations were contacted on this program by the Ambassador. )

Senator Lxvin. Does the Departuient of Commerce work closely with
you in terms of increasing exports of small business people?

Mr. Lewis. We have, of course, liaison but in many respects we have
found it very, very difficult because they do not really have the
mechanism,

In other words, they are talking more about concepts rather than
actual help. .

Senator LeviN. You have any suggestion for how that could be
improved !

r. LEwis. Senator Levin, I would like to respond both to the ques-
tion you just raised and by Senator Stewart and write both of you and
the committee with ideas on how small businesses best move into the
international market.
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Senator Levin. Thank you.

Senator STEwART. Thank you very much, gentlemen, for your testi-
mony. We will ﬁ‘et the questions and answers out to you.

I was just talking to staff up here, and they indicate the real problem
is data as a result of deficiencies in our data base.

That is going to be a problem and any way you can help us would be
ap&reciated.

r. LiEBENsON. Senator Stewart, each civilian department of
Government, and this has gone on for many years, is required on a
quarterly basis to submit a form 37 to the (General Services Adminis-
tration. In fact, that form has now been expanded. All the data, at
least for fiscal year 1978 has just been put together and is probably
going to press now and I think you could probably obtain a copy of
the data, and it gives in very specific detail the prime contract awards
and the amount that goes to minority business, the amount that goes
to small business and every type of deatil you need in terms oi what
the United States will be giving up in the MTA is in the data and is
availableand has been for years.

Senator Stewarr. All right. Any help you can give us in putting
that information together will be appreciated.

Senator LLevin. Let me ask one additional question.

Mr. LieBexnsoN. The data has been put together. We are telling you
that so you can obtain copies for your record.

Senator STewarT, All right.

Senator LEviN. There was a reference made earlier this morning to
the data being collected I believe, by your organization.

Mr. Lewis. No; I believe Mr. Weaver said the National Federation
of Independent Businesses which is your next witness.

Senator Levin. Thank you, very muci.

Senator Stewart. That would be Mr. Zayas, our next witness,

Senator Levin. I will ask him that question.

Senator STEwarT. We now welcome Mr. Edison R. Zayas, economist,
National Federation of Independent Business.

We wiii insert your full statement in the record at this point. In the
interest of time, would you give us the important points and identify
who is with you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Zayas follows:]
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NFIB oo

STATEMENT OF
EDISON R. ZAYAS
ECONOMIST

NATIONAL FEDERATION OF INDEPENDENT BUSINESS

Before: Subcommittee on Government Procurement of the Senate Small Business
Committee

Subject: International Government Procurement Code of the Multilateral Trade
Negotiations

Date: April 12, 1979

NFIB, on behalf of its 565,000 small and independent member firms,
appreciates the opportunity to present our views on the Multi-Lateral Trade
Negotiations and possible contents of its implementing legislation. We applaud
the Chairman, interested Members of the Committee and Subcommittuoe, and the staff
for their prompt response to published reports regarding the content of this
Agreement.

From the outset, Mr. Chairman, I believe it is only fair to say that we
really don't know what the impact of the International Government Procurement
Code will be on American small business. At this point in time, we can only
make educated observations based on small business' historical role in world trade
and in domestic federsl procurement.

As we understand it, existing governu:nt programs that set aside U.S.
procurement contracts for small businesses will not now be affecte. > the pro-
posed international procurement code. Similarly, it is our understandin, that
set-aside programs for minority businesses will also Le preserved. Given that

Legisiat.ve Ottice 490 L Enfant Plaza East S W, Sute 3206 Washinglon. D C 20024 Telephone (202) 554-90C0
Home Qtfice San Matea Cahiorma
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80 many small and minority-owned businesses are dependent on those government

contracts for sustenance, we are pleased to see that these programe will remain

in place.

Foreign Competition for U.S. Procurement

Foreign' companies of the signatory countries, however, will be allowed to
openly compete for federal contracts that lie outside of the set-aside prcgrams.
Given that American small businesses already compete with large American businesses
for those contracts, competition with foreign companies should, theoretically, not
prove to be unfair or a major hardship. This would hold true, however, omnly to the
extent that the bids of foreign companies (small or large companies) truly reflect
their real operating costs. But, many foreign firms are eililir huavily asuppurted
by their governments through export subsidies or sre actually state-operated and
owned. These firms, in contrast to privately-held and non-subgsidized firms, do not
necessarily operate in a manner that maximizes company profits. Almost by defini-
tion, .he objective of state-owned or heavily-subsidized companies is to maximize
national employment, create a specified social climate, etc. It is of ainor
conce.n to .ne government authorities if these companies operate at a loss, so
long as they cau penetrate new markets to provi¢. additional export-led economic
growth., In support of this contention is a recent article in Forfune Magazine
(April 9, 1979), which showed that out o the twenty largest government-owned
industrial corporations, ten operated at a loss in 1977. 1/ Four other government-
owned companies had return on sales of less than 1% (See Table 1). In the face of
such competition, American small businesses would be hard-pressed to come up with

equally competitive bids. To the exient that these types of firms enter the

1/ "U.S. Companies in Unequal Combat,” Forture Magazine, April 9, 1979.

-2~
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bidding process, American smsll businesses (snd large businesses as wvell) would
be placed at s severe competitive disadvantage.

In addizion, it is important to recogni:e that most Eurcpean and less:developed
countries have export-led economies. Coasequently, their reapective governments
are geared aduinistratively and organizationally towards assisting their companies
in promoting export growth. Therefore, these governments already have in place
wvorldwide international networks that provide the necessary aasrxet intelligence
required to promote successful export growth. Given this background, it is
entirely possible that foreign companies may be better equ!pped to compete for
U.S. Federal contracts than American small businesses.

Although there may be language in the Code prohibiting unfair trade practices,
it ic doubtful that the Code can be adequately enforced. Our inability to stop
the Japanese government from subsidizing their exports shouid serve ss a reminder
that enforcement is easier said than done.

Then, there 1s a major question of procedure. What is a small business owner
to do 1f he/she suspects a government contract was lost to a foreign competitor as
s direct result of predatory pricing tactics or foreign government subsidization?
How can small business ownars prove that foreign competition 1is in fact engaging
in unfair trade practices, and who do they report to? What can a goverument
procurement officer do once such a complaint is filed? Can small business owners
expect prompt action and Low will this action affect the tidding process? More
fmportantly, what will be done to help the small business after the contract has
been lost and the damage is done?

These procedw:ral questions are of great concern to NFIB, for a small business
owner cannot afford any costly litigation or the time lest spent in addressing
these grievances. As a practical maiter, it seems clear that if unfair trade
piractices do occur, it is the small businesses that will be hurt the most. One or

two government contracts lost could lead to the ultimate bankruptcy of a small

-3-
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business. At that point, there is little the U.S. goverament could do to be
of any help. We are really concerned with the ex post ramifications of a

violation of this proposed International Procurement Code.

Foreign Government Procurement of U.”. Small Business Goods & Services

So far, we have discusscd the impact of the International Procurement Code in
terns of competitico for U.S. federal contracts, and the outlook does not appear
encouraging. Ulafortunately. we cannot say anything differently regarding American
small busiress contracting with foreign governments.

The foremost problem likely o te encountered by U.S. small firms seeking to
obtain contracts from foreign governments is political in nature. One pust
recognize that governmer! entities, es;-.l.illy those that are socialist, are not
usually concerned about 1avimizing profits or 2inszizing costs when purchasing
goods and services from the private sector. The primary concern amcr] these
foreign government entities is to maximize domestic employment and redistribute
wealth and employment, etc. This is not done through reliance on the free market,
but rather through direct participation in the markel place. Illustration 1
demonstrates the degree to which this is true. This illustration indicates that
the governments ' U.S. trading partner countries, own most of the major industry
in their countries. The distinction between industry and government 1is quite
blurred. Against this backdrop, it is easy to see that tnese foreign governments
have a major stake in their industries, and are unlikely tn abide by international
agreements that don't benefit their domestic rirms. American small businesses
seeking contracis from these governments would not stand much of a chance. It is
highly unlikely that these governments will change the rules of their games to do

business with a few American small businesses and risk polirical suicide.

47-120 ¢ - 73 - 13
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Perhaps more importantly, vhat legal recourse would an American small business
have if it was found that s government entity was not playing by the rules of the
international procurement code? What prompt, remedial actions could be taken if
it were believed that a foreign government was favoring domestic firms,
regardless of the competitiveness of American bids? 1Is it politically realistic
to expect the U.S. State Department to risk diplomatic strife over the complaints
of - handful of American suall business cwners?

For example, in 1975, Pan American World Airways approached the Congress for
the purpose of granting the Post Office authority to reimburse Pan Am for money
owed the company by foreign governments for carrying mail. Several countries
owed Pan Am millions of dollars and some were a considerable period bel.ind. Both
the Post Office and the State Department had, without much success, attempted to
intervene for the company. The point of this story is -- if the American government
cannot or will not bring enough pressure to bear on behalf of a large American
company that was in desperate financial straits, can a small American entrepreneur
reasonably expect any effective government support in competing for foreign

procurement? Obvionsly, it is highly doubtful.

Small Business Exporting

Even 1if foreign governments followed an International Procurement Code
scrupulously, American small business still has inherent exporting problems. The
fii1st problem is awareness of the possibilities for export. 1In a 1974-1975 survey
of small manufacturers, wholesalers, and non-professional servic:s conducted by

NFIB and SBA, 2/ it was learned that tre vast majority of non-exporters knew

2/ Export Information Survey, unpublished paper, joint project by NFIB and
SBA, March, 1975.
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practically nothing about expourting and had probably never investigated the
possibility. For example, 90X were unaware of DISC (85X of manufacturers); 882
were unaware of Export-impoi* Bank programs (841 of manufacturers); and, 78X were
unavare of Depaituent of Commerce proyram. (697 of manufacturers). That, of course,
is a problem one freq::intly encounteys in dealing with small businesses.

The foregoing is reinforced when non-exporting manufacturing respondents
vere asked to list the reasons from a series presented for not exporting. Of the
twelve 1¢sted reasons, "No Answer" was far wmore frequently cited than either
"Yes" or "No." (Sec Table 2). The most frequent ''Yes" answers are rank
ordered as follows: 1, Think you lack the required knowledge; 2. Don't know
waere A gued market exists; 3. Concerned with developing domestic markets;
4, Don't have the produective capacity; 5. Don't have the necessarv capital; 6.
Financial aspects are too complicated; 7. Not interested in export sales;
8. Transportation too costly; 9. Believe too much risk involved; 10. Profitability
too low; 11. Too much competition; and, 12. Unable to obtain banking assistance.

Not surprisingly, ttere is a direct relationship between firm size and
exporting. The larger '"smalls' have a much greater propensity. That is not
surprising. Ore should expect certain economies of scale to be inheremt in export-
ing, particuiarly if the sales operation 1s left to the individual firm. This, of
courzse, raises the final poin. with respect to the International Procurement
Agreement. Even assuming a8 balance between lost Jomestic markets and expanded
internationa! markets, are we realiy not speaking of a gain for a few very large
“smalls'" and a loss for a large number of small ''smalls'?

In concluding, Mr. Chairman, we teel that American small businesses have little

to gain and a lot to lose from the proposed International Govermment Procurement

Code.
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STATEMENT OF EDISON R. ZAYAS, ECONOMIST, NATIONAL FEDERA-

TION OF INDEPENDENT BUSINESS, ACCOMPANIED BY WILLIAM
DENNIS

Mr. Zavas. At the outset, we would like to say we really do not
know what is going to happen as a resuit of this proposed International
Procurement Code.

All we can do is make educated observations based on what we know
about smali business’ historical role in international trade and their
role in Federal procurement.

Essentially we feel that small business has a lot to lose and little to
gain from this y:roposal ; namely, because of the nature of the competi-
tion that small business is faced with.

When you are talking about foreign companies coming into this
country to compete for Federal procurement, you are essentially talk:-
ing about firms that are either state-owned or operated, or heavily
subsidized.

We do not know what safeguards are in the Procurement Code, but
we see no ;'igssible way to enforce these unfair trade practices from
occurring. This is our primary concern—what kind of recourse will
the small businesses have in bidding for Federal procurement

When you are talking about state-owned companies or heavily sub-
sidized companies, one is talking about companies that do not operate
by the laws of profit maximization. That is not their primary concern.

heir primary concern is to promote export growth 1n their domestic
economies. This is what they are supposcd to do. Their governments are
organized in such a way they promote export-led growth. The wa
they do this is by trying to make a dent in the market shares abroad.
It is of little concern to them whether these companies make a profit.
Consequently, there is no way small businesses can fairly compete
against companies that operate in this manner. .

Now, the same thing enters when you are talking about American
small businesses competing abroad fer foreign government Federal
procurement. When youn are talking ubcut government abroad and
ix};l-ﬂ ustry abroad, you are in inany cases ta' king about one and the same
thing.

Ifgyou look ai one of the tables in our written submission you will see
that the vast majority of U.S. tradin%-partner countries, have govern-
ments that play a major and direct role 1n their economies. The distinc-
tion between government and industry is very, very blurred it is very
hard for us to envisage a situation where American small businesses
will be allowed to enter the bidding process in those other countries
and really be given a fair shake; politically, those foreign govern-
ments cannot do it. We do not see how a fair system of procurement
can be enforced and this is our primary concern.

As it is, small businesses play & very minor role in world trade
for many reasons, We are not sure they can ever play a major role
in world trade. Perhaps small, hi%h technology firms, or small mmanu-
facturing companies with highly differenti products, may be able
to export. But, by and large, we do not play a major role in world
trade. This is primarily because small businesses lack to nwessary
marketing capabilities, the sophistication, and general productio» cap-
abilities required to enge . in world trade. Most smnl? businesses are
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simply not concerned with exporting because of these inherent
roblems,

P To say that this International Procurement Code is going to open

up vast markets abroad simply does not face the political/economic

realities.

That, essentially, sums up our statement.

Senator STEWART. You have indicated your two big problems. One,
you feel some of the pecple would be giving up an awful lot in do-
mestic procurement and will not be able to compete in foreign
markets because of exporting problems that cannot be apparently over-
come by the small businesses themselves.

Now, let me ask you this. These are some suggested questions from
the staff that go rig{t tothe heart of what we hear about. What do you
think this Government is doing and what do you think it can do to
aid small businesses?

What can be done to assist small businesses o get into the export
market !

First, what do you think they are doing

Is anything significant going on, say, from the Department of
Commerce or the E%AQ

Mr. Den~is. T am William Dennis. First, I think we should make
a distinction between exports, per se, and exports to a foreign
governinent.

Senator STEwART. Increased by what?

Mr. DEnnis. A small amcunt, but tiiey are increased. When you are
exporting to a governmnent, one must reme-ber the foreiﬁn gov-
ernment’s purpose is not to maximize profits. Governments have all
types of functions, social, economic, security, et cetera. As a practical
matter, no matter what type of dispute mechanism that will be found
in th;sl ilnt;feilrlnational procurement agreement, we do not see it being
very helpful.

ge’enator Srewart. Before {lou leave that, the gentleman ahead of
you mentioned a dispute mechanism and T think he was talking spe-
cifically about disputes that might arise with regard to our Govern-
ment procurement, but you are now talking about the exports?

M-:. DexnNis. That is correct.

Senator StewaArt. That would be available, or the export market
that will be available.

Are you dissatisfied with the dispu‘e mechanisms that you under-
stand are involved in the treaty itself in both instances?

Mr. Dex~is. We do not know specifically what that dispute mech-
anism is. It has not been fully revealed. However, there supposedly
is some type of international arbitration that will go on,

Now, you have come into some real questions here, Suppose you have
a situation where a small business feels it has been wronged abroad;
that it has been offered very unfavorable terms and things of that
nature,

All right, how does the small business take one of these disputes to
an international arbitration panel of some kind? It has a series of
inherent problems, The first thing is that it has to prove, or Fave some
tyg;a of evidence, that it has been put upon.

ow, how possibly ... a small American firm to acquire that evidence ¢
It is virtually impossible, but let us say it can. Now, how are they going
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to go to an international panel? It is not worth it to them. It is going
to cost them more than they would have lost in the contract. )

Will the American Government do it for them? Not really. We cite
in our testimony an example of what happened to Pan American a few
years ago. I do not want to repeat the example, but the point simply
Is that if the U.S. Government will not go to bat for Pan American
World Airways when they were on the verge of bankruptcy and can-
not collect legitimate debts from foreign governments, we cannot be-
lieve our Government will go to bat for small business. '

Senator Stewart. Like $500,000 or $1 billinn ¢

Mr, DeEnNis. Exactly. )

Senator STEWART. So, to summarize, that part of the dispute mecha-
nism you are dissatisfied with, is that the case—— )

Mr. DEnnis. Yes; and we are not satisfied there is ary type of dis-
pute mechanism that can be established. . )

As to the second part of your question, we see very little being done
by the Government, I must say in the 3 years I have been with the as-
sociation we have had one Government official contact us regarding
exports. Aboui 1 year ago ap. individual from Exirbank came over
and tried to get as much information as we had on small business ex-
porting and things of that nature and wented us to run a schedule of
events that they were conducting around the country in our publica-
tion. That is the only contact we have had in that regard. )

Senator STEwART. Well, of course, I have some more questions but
I know Senator Levin has some.

Senator LevIN. Just one question on your suggestion here. Do you do
survey work of small business?

Mr. DeNNIS. Yes, all the time.

Senator LEviN. Have you asked questions about their reasons why
they do not seek to export, the impediments they face

Mr. DeEn~is. Yes, we had one in 1974 and 1975 which we did in
cooperation with tha Small Business Administration.

In reviewing that, we are not totally satisfied with the results. How-
ever, on table 2 of our testimony we present all the non-exporting
manufacturers and the reascns why they did not. We gave respondents
a series of options and asked them to check each possibility as a “yes”
or “no” answer,

b’(I,‘he clearest thing that came out is that many had not even thought
about it.

Senator LeviN. When was the survey taken

Mr. DEny 18. This was taken in September 1974, and it was analyzed
by SBA in March 1975. The clearest peint revealed was that a great
number of them simply had not thought about it.

b T}:ien the reasons beyond that point quite frankly are all over the
oard.

Senator STEwART. I do not know about Senator Levin, but with
regard to what can be done, I would like to have your ;leas and
thoughts, I will share them with the committee and other Members of
the Senate becauso it is a problem as far as I am concerned and I
think other Members may also agree.

Mr. DexnNis. There are a couple of things we can suggest right off
the top of our heads.
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The first one is that someone has to assume the responsibility for
advising small firms that there is potential. That is not as easily done
as sgid, by the way. Smaller firms must be told what is available in
terms of markets, in terms of tax incentives and things of that nature.

In that survey, if you will look at the text of the testimony, you
find that something like 88 percent of the small firms surveyed never
heard of DISC.

Senator STEwART. What about a good State program§

Mr. Dennis. That would be fine. It does not necessarily have tc be
one or the other.

Senator STEWART. A. combination of both ¢

Mr. Dennis. Yes. Obviously, they have to know about it and they
have to know the potential.

The second thing you have to do is to convince them that an invest-
ment, in the export market is going to be more favorable than another
investment.

For example, in order to get into the czport market a business gen-
erally has to have its own sales organization abroad and, indeed, most
olf) th:d small firms that do export have their own direct sales operation
abroad.

You havs to convince the business that that investment is going to
be more fruitful than, say, expanding his own plant at home. That is
not the easiest thing in the world to do.

Finsally, there comes the question of perhaps some type of sales

mechanism. A joint sales mechanism abroad on a massive basis may
be the only way it can be dore. ‘

Senator STEwarT. Thank ;-ou for coming.
12We have one other witness tc testify who has an appointment at

:05.

Before we call M3, Dickerman, let me say that we will contact
Ambassador Strauss and ask him te give us benchmarks for expand-
ing small busixess exports and who is going to be monitoring those
exports so the benchmarks arc met in the event we approve these
agreements.

Now we will hear from Mrs. Lola Dickerman who represents the
Smaller 3usiness Association of New England.

STATEMENT OF LOLA DICKERMAN, REPRESENTING THE SMALLER
BUSINESS ASSOCIATION OF NEW ENGLAND

Mrs. DickerMaN. Thank you. That last sound you heard is my
sentiment about multilateral trade negotiations.

I have no written text with me. I dgl?l not learn of your kind invita-
tion until 3 o'clock yesterday. This is getting to be a very sport,
course coming down on one day’s notice. It is the second occasion
have had the opportunity to do that.

Senator STEwart. We apologize on the part of the chairman.

Mrs. DickerMAN. It was just a mixup, but I am very happy none-
theless to be here and I have had time to think and 1" would' like to
talk about three things.

I would like to talk about what small business is producing with
these negotiations; I would like to talk about what the piroblems are
that small business faces in doing export in exporting based on the
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experiences of our own New England businesses and make two pro-
posals of doing something that might help with this rather hard
problem we are facing in the light of the new treaties.

Senator STEwART. I look forward to hearing from you.

Mrs. DickermaAN, First, notwithstanding the great event of the last
week or two having to do with the set-aside, the bulk of the dollars
that small business does with its own government are done in that area
between the weapons systems and the set-aside where they compete
with large business and are successful as primes,

They will now be competing with big business and with foreign
businesses so that they will lose scme of those prime contracts which
they now hold.

hey will also lese subcontracting to American firms, who will lose
to the foreign businesses who come here now to trade with our
Government.

They will clearly be losing some of the subcontr=:ting opportunities
that under the new Small Business Act amendments are going to be-
come mandatory or, we hope, an effective tool in mandating on our
American primes subcontracting programs for small minority
businesses.

Those I believe will be lost and then, most interesting and perhaps
not thought about, they will lose subcontracting opportunities on the
business done abroad by big American companies.

The reason for this is the magic word “oifset” used in all forei
countries when they talk about buying from American companies wlzxg
are foreign to them, That is to say all of the foreign countriss and most
particularly, the European ones are very sensitive to balance of pay-
ments and they are very much concerned with jobs and dollars being
retained in their countries.

Senator STEwarr. What did you say—that ir those contracts or re-
lationships entered into by our large primes they will be required by
those countries to subcontract in thuse countries?

Mrs. DickerataN. To the extent components can be broken out, if
you go to Holland in order to get your award.

Senator STEwaArT., This may be premature, but this is beginning to
sound like the inultilateral trade giveaway.

Mrs. DickerMaN. Well, that says it rather well, but T think we are
going to have this dreadful thing and I think we onght to be very
realistic about what we can do about it.

We, in New England, the smaller business association, have worked
privately with our Massachusetts Port,.or MassPort, which is the port
authority for the Commonwealth of Massachusetts and we have put
together and we are working with MassPort on some trips abroad for
trade opportunities and it has worked out rather well.

A few of our members who have %one on these trips have brought
back over $10 million worth c¢f sales achieved. It was done with
up front market research done by MassPort without any Federal help.

Senator STEwWArT. How did you put that together{

Mrs. DicgermaN. By sitting down with l\ﬁ:ésPort.

Senator STEwart. How was MassPort put together

Mrs. DickeRMaN, It is one of those private authorities that runs the
Port of Boston in the same way that you have one that runs it in Mo-
bile. It is a port authority that dues its own bonding.
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Senator STEwART. But they did the research and everything?

Mrs. DickrrMaN. Yes, and did the up front mearket studies and
made the arrangements.

Senator STEwarT. What kind of products do you sell?

Mrs. DickerMAN. We are a higlh technology kind of place up in New
England and some of these people—I know one had ancillary systems
that go on air vehicles, helicopters, and things of that type. Another
chap makes surgical blades and I know he was active in 1t. So we had
kind of a spread of products all the way from disposable surgical
. blades to super sophisticated defense systems, if you will, or sub-
systems.

yNow, I talked to my good friend there who went on the trips and

asked for what they found to be the problems in doing export business
and they talked ang let me run quickly, if I may have the time, through
them, this list of things they mentioned. .

They talked about the lack of exporters’ handbook that the British
have one and we do not.

Senator STEwWART. Who put that together?

Mrs. DickeErMAN., What §

Senator STEwART. Who put that together in Britain? .

Mrs. DickeRMAN. I do not know. I got the impression that the Brit-
ish Government did. _
hSenator STeEwArT. Maybe Mr. Weil should be doing somsthing hke
that.

Mrs. DickerMAN. It might be a good thing. They talked of the firct
and primary problem about the lack of mar et information.

Put almother way, we do not have a common business daily for for-
eign sales.
hey talked also about the lack of information on how customs regu-
lations worked here and abroad and the confusing terms and abbre-
viations that are used in getting goods into and out of customs.

There is a big concern about servicing what is sold and how ore does
that, provide services for that which is sold and concurrent with that
would be spare parts availability and the laclz thercof.

There are confusions aboat the lack of adoption of the metric system
on the part of many of our mnanufacturers,

Small businesses who go abroad to do business are concerned about,
and have a problem with, the fluctuaticn in the money exchange rates.
I know major primes handle that in the same way. They get clauses
written into their major contracts which provide for, in effect, a kind
of escalation clause wnat provides for the balance of the dollars against
the foreign money. They have a problem cf collection, letters of credit,
and mechanisms of that sort.

I heard someone talk abouvt international disputes a1.d international
arbitration and I hope before I finish, I do ..ot have it on my list, but
I have to tell you about this. I saw one once where the cost of arbitra-
tion once got to $3.5 million. That is the cost to the parties conducting
the arbitration but we will talk about that later on.

There is a lack of information and concern about foreign drafts
and time sequence on payments, ackaging for overseas shipment and
by the way, there are very prohibitive freight charges that are prov-
ing to be a problem and we are working in New Fngland to see 1f we
can do something about the freight charges.
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Working with freight forwarders is a confusing problem and we
have the problem of documenting to foreign governments. There is
W’ geography, and ways of boing business, all of which pose

ificulties.

Even communication, the cost of a phone call to a foreign country
from here is very expensive. 'The cost of a phone call from a foreign
country to this country is terribly expensive. Therefore, they are re-
luctant to call. Therefore, you have to do business by TWIX but maybe
they do not have a TWIX. Maybe our friends at the Department of
Commerce can hel&us with these kinds of problems.

I asked about the assistance that we get from the Commerce De-
partment and the feeling was that there is very little support being
given,

Senator STEwArT. You mean these people are actually involved in
the exporting business{

Mrs. DickermaN. Exactly.

Senator STewazt. What about the SBA {

Mrs. DickermAN. I got the impression there was none. Let me give
you an example.

_ Senator i'rﬁwlm. ’It‘,(}; summarilze for the record what you S&lﬁ(‘io, th:}x;e
18 not mu elp to those people exporting in your group from the
Commerce Department and none for @2 SBi

Mrs. DickERMAN. In our group.

Senator Stewarr. All right.

Mrs. DicKErMAN. Yot me tell you about the kind of problems that
come from the help at Commerce, well intentioned though it may be.

Commerce has to identify businesses some way or another and they
use ZIP codes in which the lumﬁ all kinds of business, They have
this whole system they use tiroug the census in which ashtrays and
water glasses all get in and get numbered and maybe one number cov-
ers water glasses and ashtrays and through this technique in trying
to match market opportunities you find somebody who has a very
sophisticated heat sensing device that is used on perhaps an airborne
missile matched up with somebody whose real concern and interest
is in heat sengitive elevator buttons that turn bright when you touch
them that is one and the same ZIP code, but it is not proper market
research at all.

These are the kinds of trouble they have. There is a problem also
on the cost of marketing. It costs $700—I checked today—to go from
Boston to some place in Europe. It costs $50 or more to stay in a hotel
and marching around Europe is an expensive thing for the small busi-
nessman to do. When he gets there if he does not have an offset, he
is goinito get nowhere. .

talked with & man who runs the export arm of one division of a
major American company. He has 700 gg(;[;le reporting to him and
he plans all of his procurement abroad d on planning his offset.
He will license technology and get offsets for that. He will leave jobs
there. He will buy parts. He will provide these things as part of the
way in which he gets to sell his massive department to foreign coun-
tries, He represents only one division of that company. Now, there
you have it ’
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Value added, wbirk in the Europeen technique of taxing when thoy
go irto customs and t .e things go into customs and comes out it has
value added. It has a tax iniract which is economically disadvanta-
geous to the /imerican busine, sman.

In any event—I said 1 wcuid be short—the whole thing is & mess.
What do we do about it? Since 3 o'clock yesteday afternoon has not
given us all that time to think abont it, I can think of two things. One
1s if we do not have a governmental infrastructure that helps small
busire-s, a very real, honest place, vealistic infrastructure then we
have an~ther ba< joke on our hands.

No. 2, wt¢ . ave recently devised, and I think it may be an an-
alogue, througi i efforts of tii: Small Business Committees of the
House and Senate, in the new umendments a tcchnique of getting our
primes here to do sora:thing real rathe: than the fanciful L..agwmar
clause that we have alway ﬁad about siubcontracting and the OFD
is writing some: regulations and now the prime, ¢ course, we are j0ing
to have foicign competition that will not be iivolved in this, ..t now
the prime when we get those new regulations off the drawing board
will come in and show what it is doing by way of a plan and zoals for
subcontracting in the big weapons system.

It occurred to e, therefore, on the plane this morning that in
addition to a governmental infrastructure and very real with such
things as the market opportunities, the things in languages thet peo-
ple can read, the metric problem, customs and all of these things—
and this is just a quick list, and does not purport to be complete—and
a know I am suggesting suppgsing we gct cur prime contractors who
are doing business abroad and who are going to, I think, gain vitally
by these negotiations.

Senator STEWART. I am surprised at that.

Mrs. DickeryaN. What §

Senztor STEwarT. I am surprised at that.

Mrs, DickeryMaN. That they will not gain

Sengtor STEwART. That they will gain. I am surprised that the
larger hri‘crests in the country will gain in the multilateral trade nego-
tli%xils l& nd the small business cominunity is going to have some
difficul:y.

Senat):)r Levin. There is iron in hie voice.

Mrs. DickermaN, All right, very gc.- .. 1 have a pla:. for th:t.

Senator LeviN. There is iron in hkis wili, too.

Mrs. DickerMaN. I have a little plar, not well thcught out, but
nevertheless that I analyzed. Supposing we impose on thes:: big primes,
and by the way, must have permission of our Government to go aver
and se!l these missiles and whatever—suppose we imnosed on them an
obligation to give {)lurchasing assistance to their subs? Suppos2 they
take 1C or 12 of their subs, get them set up in these countries and
balance of payments arrangements and so forth, and they know what
it takes to do it, and supposing we were to require of them just as we
have now for socic-econmaic reasons required in th2 amendments that
they do something on the domestic side under & beentracting—I have
the unhappy feeling that the commercial attacliés will not know where
these business opportunities are. You krow business, it is well to talk
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about selling pencils on a continuing bas’s, but actually the require-
ments of these governments change. Tliey are in fiux. They are up and
down and knowing what they are is critical.

Commercial attachés have not »i.a famous for knowing what is
going on but these big prinies know and if we could get them to do
some kind off assistance program and give them whatever they might
need by way of legal lessons of the Attorney General, that says they
are not involved in antitrust or whatever, maybe something like this
will help out.

I do think we are going to get those treaiies and I think we are
going to have to do something about them. We must do something
constructive and so therefore, those are my two recommendations—
governmental infrastructure and an infrastructure that uses the
knowledge and talent of our major big companies to help our smail
companies and for someone who did not have a speech, I guess I have
talked long enough.

Thank you, very much. I will be glad to answer your questions if
you have any.

Senator STEwaRT. I have no questions. I want to give Senator Levin
an opportunity to ask some questions. He said something to me about
you. He said you were contagious. I think you are, too. You make a
fine witness, and I appreciate your remarks.

Mrs. DickErRMAN, '{‘)ﬁank you, very much,

Senator STEwART. Frankly, I think they are helpful to us who
hopefully wili have something to do with this matter as far as small
businesses are concerned.

Senator LeviN. I think we ought to give you a couple more days
on the way home and maybe you can come up with a few more ideas.
If half the people appearing in front of us representing Government
agencies hage you. enthusiasm, I think we would be a lot better off.

I think it 1s quite an extraordinary determ:nation you have here
and we will try to do what we ~2u to respond to your suggestions and
enthusiasm, in general.

Mrs. DickeErMAN, Thank yov. very much. All of tiris was so secret
tha’ J did not know anything xout it until I got a call,

Senator StewarT. We are fuding out a little bit about what is going
on now as we go along with these hearings.

Mrs. Dickermar:. But we, up in New England, have had the sense
that maybe there is a wave of the future which calls for free trade
and maybe protec ionism, as we have undsrstood it and kind of nutured
it in New England, is gone and over wit.1 and if some great national-
istic purpose is served by that philosonhical approach, then we ar.
zoing to have to learn to live with it, but we want to live and not
just die of the probiems.

If there is anything we can do to help, we will be most happy to.

Senator STEwArT. Thank you, very much.

Let me thank the other witnesses also for coming and Senator
Levin for remaining with me. I do appreciate that very much.

We stand adjourned, subject to the call of the Chair.

EWhereupon, the subcommittee adjourned at 12:19, subject to the
call of the Chair.]



